Modular Smart Design of Tuber Washing Lines

A NOVEL DESIGN APPROACH

S. Temmerman







Modular Smart Design of Tuber Washing Lines A NOVEL DESIGN APPROACH

by

S. Temmerman

Master of Science Thesis

in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

in Mechanical Engineering

at the Department Maritime and Transport Technology of Faculty Mechanical, Maritime and Materials Engineering of Delft University of Technology to be defended publicly on Tuesday June 7 at 09:00

Embargo date: 07/06/2024

Student number: MSc track: Report number:	4453174 Multi-Machine Engineering 2022.MME.8600	
Daily supervisors:	Dr. J. Jovanova Ing. E. van Dolen	TU Delft Tummers
Thesis Committee:	Dr. ir. D.L. Schott Ing. K. den Boer Dr. W. W. A. Beelaerts van Blokland	Committee Chair, TU Delft Company supervisor, Tummers External member, TU Delft

An electronic version of this thesis is available at http://repository.tudelft.nl/.

It may only be reproduced literally and as a whole. For commercial purposes only with written authorization of Delft University of Technology and Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Requests for consult are only taken into

consideration under the condition that the applicant denies all legal rights on liabilities concerning the contents of the advice.

Preface

I was raised at a farm where my dad has his own machine line for sorting and packaging potatoes. As a kid I helped him in my summer break by standing alongside the conveyor belt and manually retrieving stones, clods, haulm and other debris from the product stream. During the job I was thinking about ways to make the process more efficient and thought about robots that could take over the job so my dad and I could relax in the sun. When I graduated by bachelor's degree in mechanical engineering I wanted to follow up with a master's degree in agricultural engineering. Because this master's degree does not exist in the Netherlands I chose to study multi-machine engineering and apply the knowledge during a job in agricultural engineering when I graduate. Because of my interest in making machine lines more efficient this thesis is written as a graduation internship at Tummers Food Processing Solutions for the track Multi-Machine Engineering of the MSc Mechanical Engineering at the Delft University of Technology. The project is supervised by daily supervisor Ed van Dolen and secondary supervisor Kees den Boer from the company side and by dr. Jovana Jovanova from the university side, whom I want to thank for their support. During the project continuous contact is maintained with the research group for washing lines and other advisors from the company side for information, counseling and to ensure that the outcome of the project will be backed up by all layers of the company. To get practical insight in the washing lines and customer wants and needs, during the project multiple customers are visited, which are listed in appendix J. Meetings are also held with companies that produce peripheral equipment to the washing lines, sensors or software to gather information and insights on those topics. To prepare for and support this thesis a literature review is performed called: "Modular Smart Processing Lines: Automated Systems and Their Benefits".

Keywords

Modular design, smart design, processing lines, tuber washing, potatoes

Abstract

Tummers Food Processing Solutions is an internationally operating company based in the Netherlands, that sells factory lines for processing tuberous products like potatoes. Before being processed into various products, the incoming tuber batches are always washed and cleaned from waste particles like clods, stones and haulm. For this purpose washing lines consisting out of different machines are used. Every processing application, customer and kind of input product results in different requirements regarding the machines, options and their configuration. Currently for every customer a tailor made machine line is designed, consisting out of customised machines based on the expertise of the corresponding sales agent and the engineer that designs the machines. This results in individually designed machines, friction between different departments and mistakes in drawings, parts lists, manufacturing, documentation and others. Once installed on site, the machine line is controlled by machine operators that keep the factory operational but are not optimising the performance and efficiency of the machine line nor conduct preventive maintenance. To tackle both the issues on the company and the customer side, the strategy for designing these tuber washing lines has to be turned into adaptive machine line design. Adaptive machine line design is a combination of modular design and smart factory engineering. Machine lines are customer specifically configured out of standardised modules and controlled by smart systems to optimize performance and efficiency and predict maintenance.

Because potatoes are by far the most commonly processed product, followed up by carrots, this research focusses on potato washing lines with some specific side notes for processing carrots. Based on sales records and customer preferences, a set of standardised machine models and options is defined as the machine portfolio. This portfolio consists out of ten different machines, each available in different sizes, with waste and product streams to different directions and other standardised options. A jigsaw puzzle model can be made where this machine portfolio is build up as a set of puzzle pieces. For every different application a set of these puzzle pieces can be chosen from the portfolio and connected in different configurations. To determine which machines with which options to choose from the portfolio in which order, a model can be used. This model is based on a set of input- output relations and first set up as a decision scheme after which it is modeled in LabView as a basic machine line configurator. The model is then used to configure machine lines for five different examples. Each example is an existing order with differences in customer specific wishes, input and output characteristics and boundary conditions regarding factory layout and peripheral equipment. With help of these five examples the model is iteratively checked and improved after which the amount of customer specific engineering is determined that still needs to be performed after standardising of the machines.

A first layer of a Digital Twin for smart control of the washing line is designed. This control strategy is based on the Key Performance Indicators of the washing line and their relations between them. Based on open or closed loop control, a set of control schemes is created for each machine that requires smart control.

A thorough analysis of the costs and benefits of implementing a modular design strategy for the tuber washing lines shows that huge amounts of man hours can be saved after implementation. Next to these savings in labour, less mistakes will be made in the design and manufacturing of the machines which improves the professional image of the company and lowers friction between different departments and stress on the workfloor. Due to significant savings in replacing wear sensitive parts, reduced factory downtime, loss of product in waste streams and reduced operator wadges, installing a system for smart control can easily be earned back in the first year of operations. All and all changing the design strategy for tuber washing lines to adaptive machine line design is very promising for both the machine line manufacturer as for the customer.

List of Symbols

a	Input variables	[various]
A_d	Drum area	$[m^2]$
A_{filled}	Filled drum area	$[m^2]$
A_{p}	Product area	$[m^2]$
b^{P}	Output variables	various
C_{e}	Equipment factor	[_] '
c_{μ}	Proportionality coefficient	[_]
d_d	Drum diameter	[m]
d_{p}^{-}	Perforation size	[m]
η^r	Efficiency	[%]
f_r	Rotational frequency	$[s^{-1}]$
F	Resulting force	[N]
F_G	Gravitational force	[N]
$\tilde{F_N}$	Normal force	[N]
F_S	Friction force	[N]
ϕ	Degree of filling	[—]
g	Gravitational constant	$[m/s^2]$
\tilde{h}	Product thickness	[m]
l_b	Output belt length	[m]
l_d	Drum length	[m]
l	Water level	[—]
m_a	Potato mass	[kg]
m_{tot}	Total mass	[kg]
μ_k	Kinematic friction coefficient	[-]
μ_k^0	Initial kinematic friction coefficient	[—]
n_a	Number of potatoes detected	$[s^{-1}]$
$n_{a,error}$	Potato error	$[s^{-1}]$
$n_{a,max}$	Maximum permissible number of potatoes	$[s^{-1}]$
n_c	Number of clay caps detected	$[s^{-1}]$
n _{c error}	Clay cap error	$[s^{-1}]$
$n_{c max}$	Maximum permissible number of clay caps	$[s^{-1}]$
n_a	Number of glassed potatoes detected	$[s^{-1}]$
n _{a error}	Glassed potatoes error	$[s^{-1}]$
namar	Maximum permissible number of glassed potatoes	$[s^{-1}]$
n_b	Number of haulm detected	$[s^{-1}]$
nh error	Haulm error	$[s^{-1}]$
nh mar	Maximum permissible number of haulm	$[s^{-1}]$
n_{α}	Number of stones detected	$[s^{-1}]$
n_{o} or n_{o}	Stone error	$[s^{-1}]$
n	Maximum permissible number of stones	$[s^{-1}]$
$n_{s,max}$ n_{m}	Number of rollers	[nc.]
p	Water pollution	[%]
p_{error}	Water pollution error	[%]
p_{max}	Maximum permissible water pollution	[%]
ρ	Weight	$[kq/m^3]$
r Da	Potato density	$[ka/m^3]$
Pu Da hulle	Potato bulk density	$[ka/m^3]$
Pu,outk		[

0	N.T. 1 · · · ·	
Q	Machine capacity	[TPH]
Q_{calc}	Calculation capacity	[TPH]
Q_C	Corrected machine capacity	[TPH]
Q_d	Drainage capacity	$[m^{\circ}/h]$
Q_{dr}	Relative drainage capacity	$[m^3/ton]$
Q_{in}	Input capacity	$[m^{3}/h]$
Q_s	Soil output	[ton/h]
r	Radius	[m]
SG	Specific gravity	[-]
t	Residence time	[s]
t_{reg}	Minimal required residence time	[s]
t_{res}	Resulting residence time	[s]
t_d	Discharge time	s
$t_{d,req}$	Minimal required discharge time	[s]
$t_{d,res}$	Resulting discharge time	[s]
θ	Belt inclination	[°]
θ_b	Boundary angle	[°]
θ_{opt}	Optimal angle	[°]
θ_{res}	Residual angle	[°]
u	Machine type	[_]
v	Machine size	[_]
v_b	Belt speed	[m/s]
v_r	Rolling speed	[m/s]
V_p	Product volume	$[m^3]$
w	Waste belt direction	[_]
w_b	Belt width	[m]
ω	Rotational speed	[rad/s]
ω_{opt}	Optimal rotational speed	[rad/s]
ω_{res}	Residual rotational speed	[rad/s]
x	Motor location	[_]
y	FPR type	[—]
Y	Young's Modulus	[Pa]
z	Machine option	[_]

Abbreviations

AI Artificial Intelligence. 13, 15, 21, 79, 152 **API** Application Programming Interface. 102 **CAD** Computer Aided Design. 15, 17, 57, 58, 60, 73, 74, 102 CIT Chemical Imaging Technology. 66, 152 **CPQ** Configure, Price and Quote. 8, 9, 40, 48, 57–60, 73, 76, 80, 81, 102, 103, 121 **CPS** Cyber-Physical System. 13, 61, 79, 150 CS Cyber Security. 21, 79 **CTO** Configure To Order. 8, 9, 52–57, 73–75, 79–81, 121 **DAC** Digital to Analog Converter. 13, 61 **DT** Digital Twin. 13–15, 17, 19, 20, 61, 64, 67, 71, 79 **EIS** Electrochemical Impedance Spectroscopy. 82, 156, 161 EMF Electromagnetic Field. 161 **ERP** Enterprise Resource Planning. 3, 4, 8, 22, 57–60, 75–77, 79, 102 **ETO** Engineering To Order. 7, 9, 52–58, 73–76, 79–81, 121 FE Finite Element. 20 FEA Finite Element Analysis. 20 FPR Floating Parts Remover. 16, 30, 31, 36, 40, 41, 43, 45–47, 53–57, 62, 63, 66–68, 71, 80, 101, 110, 126, 149-151, 156, 157, 161, 166 IoT Internet of Things. 12, 21, 79 **IT** Information Technology. 21 **KPI** Key Performance Indicator. 2, 4, 14, 57, 61, 67, 68, 70, 71, 79, 80, 150 LVDT Linear Variable Differential Transformer. 160, 161, 163, 164 MIMO Multiple Input Multiple Output. 12 MISO Multiple Input Single Output. 79 **NIR** Near Infrared. 66, 154, 163, 164 PVC polyvinylchloride. 31 **PVM** Product Variant Master. 59, 80, 104 **RFID** Radio-Frequency Identification. 14 **RGB** Red Green Blue. 65, 66, 152 **RGBI** Red Green Blue Infrared. 65 SCADA Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition. 14 **TPH** Tons Per Hour. 23–26, 28, 34, 41, 47, 48, 50–55, 57, 77, 118, 155 UV Ultraviolet. 39, 54 VA Variable Area. 158 VPN Virtual Private Network. 61, 76, 80, 155 WLAN Wireless Local Area Network. 12, 62

Contents

Pı	reface	i
K	leywords	ii
A	bstract	ii
Li	ist of Symbols	iii
Li	ist of Abbreviations	v
1	Introduction	1
	11 N 1 1 '	1
	1.1 Need analysis	. I
	1.2 Gaps in literature	. 5
2	State of the art regarding adaptive machine lines	7
	2.1 State of the art regarding modular design	. 7
	2.2 State of the art regarding smart factory engineering	. 12
3	Machine portfolio composition	22
	3.1 Washing line demand	. 22
	3.2 Machine capacity analysis	. 24
	3.3 Modular machine design	. 25
4	Jigsaw puzzle model	40
		4.4
	4.1 Destoner	. 44
	4.2 Drum washer	. 45
	4.3 Dewatering drum	. 45
	4.4 Finite bet	. 40
	4.5 Clay ball	. 40
	4.0 Floating Latis Remover	. 41
	4.8 Roller dryer	. 17
	4.9 Constructing the model	. 48
	4.10 Model application examples	. 50
	4.11 CPQ software implementation strategy	. 57
5	Smart washing line control	61
	5.1 Throughput	60
	5.2 Optical sorters	. 02 65
	5.2 Optical solutions	. 00 66
	5.4 Drum washer	. 67

	C.1	DriveWorks	102
	C^{1}	DrivoWorks	109
С	CPO	Q software analysis	102
в	Nan	ne convention	101
Α	Scie	entific paper	89
Aj	open	dix	89
	e	····	
Bi	bliog	raphy	83
	7.2	Recommendations	81
	7.1	Conclusions	79
7	Con	clusion	79
	6.15	Payback time	77
	6.14	Wear sensitive parts	77
	6.13	Man hours	76
	6.12	Spare parts	76
	6.11	Support	76
	6.10	Documentation	75
	6.9		75
	6.8	Workshop & assembly	75
	0.0 6.7	Work preparation	74 75
	0.0	Project management	74
	6.4	Planning	74
	6.3	Engineering	74
	6.2	Sales	73
	6.1	Marketing	73
6	Ben	efits of an adaptive tuber washing line	73
	0.0		(1
	5.7 5.8	Recipes	71
	5.6		69 71
	5.5	Pintle belt	69

\mathbf{G}	Capacity analysis	118
н	Tummers product portfolio	119
Ι	Competitor product portfolios	120
J	Company visit log	121
K	Selection charts	122
\mathbf{L}	LabView model	129
м	Configuration strategy	131
Ν	Belt speed calculations	132
0	Application examples	133
Р	Mass and volume flows	148
\mathbf{Q}	Sensors	149
	Q.1 Drive systems	150
	Q.2 Belts	151
	Q.3 Waste in product stream	152
	Q.4 Product in waste stream	153
	Q.5 Throughput capacity	155
	Q.6 Water pollution	155
	Q.7 Flow meters	157
	Q.8 Proximity sensors	159
	Q.9 Water level	162
	Q.10 Price of the sensor package	163
	Q.11 Sensor placement	164
п	G	165

1 Introduction

Potatoes are one of the most important vegetables in the diet of the Netherlands but also in the rest of the world. The average Dutchman consumes 72 grams of potato a day. The potato has been part of the classic Dutch diner for ages and even though the multi cultural society has brought new foods like pasta, rice and quinoa to our diner table, the potato is still part of the Dutch diner 3.5 days of the week on average [91]. Next to the classic boiled or fried potatoes, potatoes are processed into an almost infinite list of products found in our supermarkets. Some of the most popular examples are fries, chips and röstis but potato flakes and starch are commonly used in sauces, noodles and for breading but also in less obvious products like wine-gums, frankfurter sausages and wallpaper glue. Even though potatoes are the most popular tuberous vegetable in the Netherlands, other tubers like carrots, parsnips or red beets are also found in our diets.

But before those tubers can be processed into all those various products, they need to be cleaned. Because tubers are grown inside the soil instead of on top of them, product batches contain relatively large amounts of soil, stones, clods, haulm and other waste. Machine lines for cleaning the tubers and removing waste from the product stream are called tuber washing lines. Tuber washing lines are used throughout factories for the production of a multitude of different products. The market for tuber washing lines will be divided into two different categories: fresh packs and industry.

Potatoes and carrots that are processed into fresh packs are only washed, sorted and packaged. Fresh packs are transparent packages of vegetables that are sold in supermarkets. The customer wants fresh and clean vegetables. Breakage, bruising and slicing of vegetables in the washing line needs to be prevented, therefore the machines have to handle the product gently. It is important for the skin to stay intact. This is both for the product to look good in the store as to protect it against viruses and bacteria. Furthermore the vegetables need to be washed thoroughly for the fresh packs not to contain traces of sand or other filth. Discoloured vegetables like green potatoes for example, have to be removed from the stream and the vegetables need to be dried before packaging. Washing lines for fresh packs regularly have lower capacities and are not in continuous operation.

In industry potatoes and carrots are processed into a wide variety of products. Some examples are pre-cut vegetable packages, fries, chips, starch and flakes. After being washed and sorted, the tubers are processed by different lines like peeling, cutting or frying lines for example. Tubers that are peeled have to be washed less thoroughly because sand and filth are removed with the skin. The tubers are immediately processed after being washed. Because the product is often pasteurised, fried and/or packaged in vacuum, bacteria and viruses do not pose a big threat in these production lines. Breakage, bruising and slicing of vegetables in the washing line have less impact on product that is processed for industry. First of all the tubers are often peeled, which cuts takes away all minor damage. Secondly the product goes through an optical sorter after being peeled and cut, this optical sorter removes all pieces that do not meet the requirements. In a factory for potato fries for example, fries with a coloured spot are removed from the product stream. This way if a tuber is damaged, only the damaged part of the product ends up as waste instead of the entire product. In some machine lines for potato fries the fries that do not meet the requirements in the optical sorter are cut in halve and then redirected through the optical sorter. This way only the damaged spot is removed instead of the entire fry. Potatoes that are processed into starch or flakes have even less requirements. Tubers that are damaged do not need to be removed from the product stream, only green or rotten potatoes need to be removed. Tuber washing lines for industry are characterised by high capacities and are in continuous operation of more than 7000 hours per year. Because of this the machines need to be engineered maintenance-free for minimal downtime.

1.1 Need analysis

Adaptive machine lines are based on two core principles: modular design and smart factory engineering. Combining both design principles results in a machine line design that can be configured out of existing modules to fit the machine line application and change its own parameters according to the input and desired output. More theory about adaptive machine lines will be discussed later. Because of these two core principles, the need for both of them needs to be analysed.

Modular design

Deficient communication between different departments within a company is a commonly occurring issue, this is also the case within the organisation of Tummers. Each department looks at the project from a different angle, therefore communication is key in getting a common understanding of the project goal and how to

reach it. A famous cartoon to visualize the problems that occur when different departments work on one project without properly communicating with each other, is the tree swing story, which is visualised in figure 1 below.



Figure 1: Tree swing analogy cartoon, derived from ref [128].

The project cycle always starts at the customer, which wants to buy a machine line. To explore its preferences the customer gathers information on what machine lines are available to perform the task. The marketing department of the production company has to supply the customer with clear information on the products and services they sell to solve the problem of the customer. Many production companies like Tummers advertise to sell 'custom made solutions'. They show the customer the range of machines they sell and tell them about the options that can be added without specifying exact machine models and their relevant parameters like dimensions and Key Performance Indicator (KPI)s. With this information in mind the customer makes his wish list for the project and then sits down with a sales representative of the company to discuss the project. The salesman writes down the supposed wants and needs of the customer and sets up a first draft of the machine line. After discussion with the customer the draft is adjusted and a final machine line is sold. When sold, the order is sent to the engineering department to engineer a machine line that fits all wants and needs of the customer. The engineers copy existing machine lines that are used for comparable applications and customise them to the specifications that are sold to the customer. Because engineers are very passionate about the technology they work with, they try to improve the machine line for the customer. When engineers have finished their work, the material list is sent to the purchasing department and the drawings are sent to the workshop. Tummers has its own sheet metal production department, the rest of the parts are bought from suppliers. When all parts have come in, the mechanics in the workshop start manufacturing the machines. Most machines are assembled in house. If all machines in the machine line are finished they are send to the customer where the installing team constructs the machine line on site. The machine line is then tested and set to the right settings for optimal performance. The right documentation of the machine line is sent to the customer. When parts of the machine line break of wear out over time, spare parts are ordered from the spare parts department and guided by the manuals, the customer conducts maintenance to the machine line.

During this project cycle a lot of problems are posed by faulty communication between the different departments and the customer. Figure 2 below shows the most important order-related communication streams within the organisation of a machine line manufacturing company. The rectangles are different

departments within the organisation, blue arrows indicate communication flows and the dashed brackets around coloured areas indicate responsibility. These communication problems occur throughout the entire organisational structure. The most common communication problems will now be discussed.

The customer bases its wish list on the information supplied by the company. The marketing department presents machine lines they think the customers would like. Sometimes expired machine models or customer specifically made specials for example are presented to the customer, that then orders these products. In this case the customer bases its wish list on the wrong information. Afterwards the customer presents its wish list to the sales department. The sales department sometimes misunderstands the wants and needs of the customer or tries to sell expensive advanced solutions to the problem, which the customer does not really need. It also happens that a salesman agrees with the customer to adjust a machine in a way that is technically hard or even impossible to deliver. When the project is then sold and delivered to the engineering department, the engineers need to adjust the machine designs to the customer specific needs. This can lead to a lot of extra engineering hours and friction between the engineering and sales department. When the design is finished, a new parts list and set of drawings has to be made. Mistakes are often made in this process because a wide set of new parts is needed for the custom made design. For the customer specific machine lines new manuals need to be made. The new parts need to be put in the Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) software, which is further explained later, afterwards they can be ordered from the suppliers. If current suppliers do not sell these products, a new supplier needs to be found. The new parts are not in stock, which delays the production. Sometimes parts are forgotten to be changed in the drawings, which leads to production errors. The people in the workshop need to produce products they have never made before and work with new parts, which leads to an increased amount of production errors. When the material list is faulty, the wrong components are send to the customer. It is very important for the machines to meet the norms, therefore when customer specific changes are applied to the machines, they have to be checked to do so. When the installing department is building the machine line on site, sometimes on the other side of the world, the absence of some specialised parts leads to a huge increase of installing time. When the machine line is finally set up on site, it sometimes does not represent what the customer ordered because the machine line has changed during the project at different departments. This leads to a dissatisfied customer that will not return to the company for future machine lines and spreads bad words about the company. Due to mistakes when the new products are put in the ERP software, the spare parts list can be faulty. When the customer needs to perform maintenance the parts do not fit the machines and new parts need to be ordered. Also the machines in the documentation differ from the machines that are installed. This leads to increased downtime and extra material costs during maintenance.



Figure 2: Overview of the most important order-related communication streams throughout the organisation of a machine line manufacturing company, inspired by [92].

In many machine line production companies like Tummers, this deficient communication between the different departments poses a problem. Standardisation, for example through modular design, helps to solve these problems. The portfolio of the company is then standardised into a predefined set of machines and options. Each module comes with a standardised set of KPIs, dimensions, price, parts list, workshop instructions, drawings and documentation. When the standard machines and options are clearly structured and advertised on the website and in brochures, the customer is able to form his wish list based on this information and does not receive a product that differs from what is sold to him. The standards are defined in the ERP system so that all departments are enabled to posses this information at all times. Next to that the ERP system is used for all departments to document their work so that other departments working at the same project further down the line can see the work that is done by their colleagues. This way the problems mentioned above can be prevented from occurring. By preventing these problems huge amounts of labour, time and material costs can be saved. Next to that also secondary benefits are realised: the company builds up a good name for itself, employees experience less stress during their work and there is less friction between different departments. The company is also enabled to improve the standardised machines and to develop new machines instead of focusing on customer specific engineering. Altogether it is clear that there is a huge need for Tummers to work with standardised modular designs to stay ahead of competition and secure or even increase its market share.

Smart design

Smart design is the future of multi machine engineering. A lot of technical knowledge is available on how to optimise the functioning of the machine line by changing the settings. This knowledge lays in the combined expertise of the different departments within the machine line production company. The field employees, service mechanics and engineers have gathered lots of information throughout a multitude of projects over the years. Retirees that now act as external advisors and employees that have worked for the company for many years hold valuable information about how to optimally run a machine line for different applications and under different circumstances. Nowadays a Tummers project manager coaches the machine operators for a few days after the machine line is installed on site. During this short period the basics of operations and maintenance for this specific line are explained. The project manager stays a few days while the machine line is running to cure teething problems in the factory. Machine operators are often low educated and have to work under harsh circumstances in the factories. Generally a machine operator is not specialised in the washing line alone, but takes care of the whole factory. This factory can contain up to sixty machines for a machine line that produces french fries. The washer is only one out of these sixty machines and comes with a multitude of settings that can be changed for different applications, as will be described later in this report. Because the machine operators do not have the knowledge to perfectly operate the whole factory, they focus solely on keeping the machine lines running. They only fix machines when they are jammed or if parts are broken and generally do not focus on preventive maintenance. Maintenance is conducted when the machine line is down due to an error or during periodic maintenance shifts during scheduled downtime. Also the operators do not focus on optimal performance and efficiency of the machine line, they only conduct repairs when parts of the machine line are broken. As one of the managers at a french fries factory wisely said: "There is a huge difference between keeping a washing line operational and making sure a washing line will keep staying operational." (Peter Buffel, 2021).

During a company visit the responsible machine operator was asked what settings of the washing line he changed under which circumstances. He answered that he did not change any setting at all. According to him the machines were set to the right settings when they were installed and the only things he changed afterwards were setting the water level in the washer to the maximum, supposedly to maximise the washing quality, and shutting down all spray bars because they consumed too much expensive fresh water. The problems that occurred partly due to these settings were the drains beneath the washer getting clogged and haulm gathering in dead corners of the washer. In this report it will be made clear that the machines in the washing line are quite complex and that with the right settings they are able to process higher capacities with a higher washing quality at improved efficiency [59].

Partly due to the Covid crisis throughout the whole world, parts nowadays have extremely long delivery times. When a machine line is down due to a broken part which needs to be replaced, but which is currently out of stock, factory owners experience a big problem. Smart systems are able to predict maintenance and automatically order the right parts beforehand so that when maintenance has to be performed, the right parts are always available. Today when a factory experiences a broken part in their washing line without Tummers or themselves having it directly available in stock, they call around befriended factory owners if they have the specific part laying on their shelves. Many factory owners do not want to hand over the parts

because the delivery times are very long and when their machine breaks down before the part is delivered, they are saddled up with the problem themselves.

When installing sensors throughout the machine line and controlling it in a smart way by a computer system, the problems of which only a tip of the iceberg is shown above can be solved. With a smart system installed, the machine line will experience less downtime, less maintenance is needed and higher capacities of product can be washed with a higher washing quality for less operating costs. A big reason to control the washing line in a smart way is to limit wear in the machines. If the machine settings like for example the rotational speed of output belts can be lowered, this leads to reduced wear. Because of the high costs of replacement parts and the even bigger costs of factory downtime, wear in the machines has to be limited at all times. All together smart factory engineering poses a great opportunity to be used for improving control of tuber washing lines.

1.2 Gaps in literature

There is no specific literature available on tuber washing lines. The most recent and most specific literature that is available online comes from 1999. This is unexpected because technology has experienced an exponential development rate since the turn of the century and online publication of research has increased likewise. The available literature gives vague descriptions of washing technology like:

After quality evaluation, potatoes are unloaded and transported in different ways, mostly by flume movement, which allows to remove stones via two-step traps, and removal of floating impurities such as coke, lava, pumice, rotted and hollow hearted potatoes, straw etc., each in specific devices. (Bergthaller et al., 1999, p. 237).

The fact that there is insufficient online literature on tuber washing lines does not mean that the knowledge is not there yet. Manufacturers of tuber processing lines like Tummers, Kiremko or DT Dijkstra for example hold precious knowledge on this subject. Tummers, who is world leader on the market of industrial processing of tuberous products with a market share between 60 and 70%, has been working with this technology since 1967 [101]. Tummers does not only focus on innovation, they also work closely together with their customers and companies that produce peripheral equipment like water treatment systems or optical sorters, which makes them act as a project integrator. Unlike some of their competitors, Tummers does not only work in close contact with their customers while designing the machine line. After the line is sold and installed Tummers educates the machine operators, assists during maintenance and provides spare parts. Because Tummers is not only providing machine lines for the market but also working as a part of it, they have gathered in depth practical knowledge of the washing technology. The point of shortcoming for Tummers is that their machine line configurations are based on experience rather than on science. There is no literature available on this subject which makes it an interesting research topic, therefore this report will be the first to describe design of tuber washing lines from a scientific angle.

For research on modular machine lines and smart factory engineering it is the other way around. Lots of theoretical research is performed on modular design and smart engineering is currently a hot topic. Industry 4.0, which is an engineering philosophy that is all about smart factory design has become the standard rather than the exception. The first sections of this report will go over the currently available literature on these subjects. Even though there is an abundance of research available on these topics, it is all theoretical speculations on hypothetical applications. There is no applied research available on modular or smart engineering of machine lines. It would be a valuable addition to the state of the art to take a company that engineers machine lines customer specifically without clear standards and which is mainly manually operated and change that design strategy to modular and smart design. This practical research can set a clear example for machine line manufacturers in other markets. Therefore the research question of this report will be:

How to optimally design a smart tuber washing line based on theoretical concepts, customer inputs and a modular approach?

To answer this research question, a set of sub questions is formulated that are answered consecutively throughout this report.

- 1. What is the state of the art regarding adaptive machine lines?
- 2. How to compose the machine portfolio?
- 3. How to model the modular design approach?
- 4. How to model a smart washing line?
- 5. What are the benefits of such an adaptive tuber washing line?

Each of the five sub questions is answered in a corresponding chapter. This report ends in a conclusion with recommendations for further research. These corresponding chapters are:

- State of the art regarding adaptive machine lines
- Machine portfolio composition
- Jigsaw puzzle model
- Smart washing line control
- Benefits of an adaptive tuber washing line

2 State of the art regarding adaptive machine lines

Adaptive machine lines are the future for production and processing lines. Factory lines were formerly engineered customer specifically from scratch and individual unique machines were made in series of one and controlled by machine operators. Adaptive machine lines are configured customer and application specifically out of existing machines that are made in multiples and controlled by smart systems. Adaptive machine line design can therefore be divided in two core principles. Which will be addressed in this section in two respective subsections.

Adaptive machine line design = Modular design + Smart factory engineering

2.1 State of the art regarding modular design

Engineering of modular machine lines is a principle where a system is divided into smaller modules. Each module can be independently designed, modified, replaced or exchanged with other modules [49]. A standard portfolio of machines is made that fit together in different configurations. For each specific machine line design, a set of machines can be chosen from the portfolio and combined into a production or processing line.

Ito (2008, p. 37) states the following aspects to be considered for modular design [49].

- 1. Each module has meaningful functionality and/or structural configuration.
- 2. Each module must have the dimensional and configuration specifications to be joined to other modules.
- 3. The alternative designs and combinations must cover the full range of requirements.
- 4. The performance must meet the specifications.

A modular design is built up out of parts in a hierarchical structure. Each machine line consists out of different function groups. The function groups exist out of different machines working together to fulfill that common function. The machines on their part are made out of different combined modules. The modules are assembled out of different parts [49]. A fresh packs processing line for vegetables is shown as an example in figure 3 below. From each level one component is set out further on the level below it.



Figure 3: Example of a modular design with hierarchical structure.

2.1.1 Configuration to order

Many companies that sell custom made machine lines to their customers design a totally new line for every individual order, this is called Engineering To Order (ETO). This design strategy takes a lot of engineering hours, which raise the price of the machine line and the time the customer needs to wait for his machine line to be delivered. Furthermore engineers are saddled with complex adjustments to their machines, sold to the customer by the sales department without consulting them if these adjustments are even possible. This often leads to extremely long delivery times, customers that do not exactly receive what they ordered and lots of stress in the engineering office [14].

To solve these issues, the designing strategy has to be changed to Configure To Order (CTO). With CTO engineering, the machine line is configured out of a choice of different modules. For each module a standard design is defined, accompanied with standardised documentation which includes a set of construction drawings, calculations, parts lists, quotation and information about previous sales. This standard is applied throughout all departments and levels of the organisation to ensure optimal collaboration and to prevent miscommunications.

Modular design though CTO engineering can be digitised with Configure, Price and Quote (CPQ) software. All available modules are described in this CPQ software so that the user can configure a machine line out of these modules in the digital environment. CPQ software can be combined with ERP software for an optimal result. According to Mabert et al. (2003, p. 302) ERP systems are enterprise-wide on-line interactive systems that support cross-functional processes using a common database [66]. ERP systems help integrate all parts of the company-wide process through sharing data and workflow standardisation . ERP systems contain both real-time data and data collected over the years. All the orders that are ever produced by the company can for example be retrieved through the ERP system. CPQ software can automatically read out ERP software to get all this (real-time) data. This way only the right product and customer numbers need to be filled into the CPQ software, which will then retrieve all details from the ERP system [14]. If an ERP system is implemented the right way it can be quite beneficial to the company by gaining competitive advantage, streamlining operations and reducing waste time. Never the less, implementing an ERP system is very expensive and takes a lot of time, therefore a company has to do a thorough cost-benefit-analysis before committing to installing an ERP system. Tummers has Ridder IQ ERP software installed throughout the company [14, 66].

2.1.2 Benefits of modular design

In the late 1960s, the strategy of modular design was already assumed to be advantageous for both the manufacturer and the user. For the manufacturer the strategy of modular design is able to reduce both the manufacturing costs and the manufacturing time [13]. Furthermore modular design can increase the production volume and be quite beneficial to the inventory. The latter is caused by the fact that the amount of different parts used in manufacturing is significantly reduced and the volume per part is increased. This way the turnaround time for each part in inventory is reduced [49].

Clarity throughout all organisational levels

Modular design brings a standard way of designing the individual machines in the machine lines, these standards bring clarity to every level in the organisation as previously described in section 1.1. If all organisational levels use the same standards, lots of wasted time and money due to miscommunications can be saved.

Decreased manufacturing time

Because the machine lines are standardised and consist out of less different parts, manufacturing and assembly in the workshop are easier and consume less time for the workshop personnel. This way less manufacturing and assembly errors are made. The installing time at location also decreases [58].

Less different parts

Because less different parts are needed in the warehouse, the investment in inventory has decreased [49]. The total turnover per individual part increases, therefore bigger batches can be ordered per product. Economy of scale leads to a lower price and faster turnaround time per part, which is beneficial for the warehouse. The decrease in variety of parts also makes it easier for the workshop, assembly and installing personnel, for example to locate or identify different parts. The chances of the wrong parts being ordered, shipped or installed are also decreased, which leads to less material costs and reduced waiting times.

Simultaneous production of the same module

When the machine lines that are ordered consist of similar modules, multiple parts of similar modules can be manufactured in the workshop at the same time, this can lead to a significant decrease in manufacturing time of these modules. Furthermore this eases the production planning.

Less customer specific engineering

The customer chooses a machine line that is built out of a combination of standard modules, therefore the machine line does not have to be engineered customer specifically. This not only reduces a lot of engineering

costs for the manufacturer, it also decreases the manufacturing time for the customer. Furthermore the engineers are enabled to spend more time at R&D of the standardised machines to stay ahead of competition. It is also easier to train new personnel in the workshop because of the decreased complexity.

Standardised documentation

Because the machine lines consist out of a combination of standard modules, documentation can easily be standardised. This leads to standardised brochures, manuals, assembly drawings etc., but also makes it easy to develop an online help tool for customers that have malfunctioning equipment. Furthermore customers can be assisted in real-time by professionals of the manufacturing company when they have a problem with their machine line. This reduces a lot of work that is now done by engineers at the drawing board, mechanics that solve malfunctioning and people at the sales office. Because the documentation is standardised it contains less mistakes, which leads to faster repairs by the customer.

Order cancellations have less impact

Because the machine lines are not engineered customer specifically, the modules can be resold to other customers if the original customer cancels his order. This takes away a lot of financial damage when this event takes place.

More sales options

Because of the modular design a CPQ web tool can be made where users are able to fill in their wants and needs into a configurator and the web-tool will show them the combination of modules that is the best fit for their situation. This way the user can browse through the technical specifics of the machine line, have a visualisation of the system and have an approximation of the quotation in real-time. The user can tweak certain parameters to change the machine line in the web-tool and see what the possibilities are. This web-tool can boost sales and reduce time spent by salesmen. Also the users are enabled to watch video's of exactly the machine line they are to order, recorded on site from a previous order. This reduces the chance of disappointments. The strategy for implementing CPQ software will be explained in further depth in section 4.11.

Modules fit together more easily

The modules fit together in a better way because they are specifically designed to do so. This reduces the risk of leakage, wear and downtime due to malfunctioning. Furthermore the machines are all designed with the same capacity which reduces unnecessary costs for capacity that is never used due to limitations up- or downstream.

The beneficial effects of implementing modular design strategies listed above do not only bring down costs for the manufacturer significantly, they also lower the price of the product and are therefore cutting costs for the customer too. This way a company like Tummers can be made able to stay ahead of competition and conquer a bigger market share. Next to that the delivery times for the washing lines, stress under workers and friction between departments will decrease.

2.1.3 Customer specific constraints

In the designing of modular machine lines, customised machine systems are the rule rather than the exception. Every factory requires it's own unique machine line due to a set of customer specific constraints. Machine lines most of the time need to be installed in an existing, or already designed building. This brings a few constraints to the table while designing the factory line.

Because the available factory floor size is predetermined, the machines need to be installed in a configuration that will fit inside the factory. While designing a fitting machine line in a modular way, the different modules can be connected in an efficient way by using advanced transport systems. This way for example machines that are regularly configured in a straight line can be designed around a corner or multiple machines can be placed above each other to save space. The available floor size can also influence the choice between installing two machines with a smaller capacity alongside each other and installing one big machine. A way of taking the best out of the available floor size that needs to be prevented unless absolutely necessary is adjusting the modules to fit into the building. While designing in a modular way, the modules should not be adjusted customer specifically. Customer specific adjustment of modules changes the designing strategy from CTO to ETO, which raises the cost price of the machine line significantly through extra hours spent on engineering and construction.

The presence of locally existing machines can also influence the design of a machine line. Some customers already have older machines or machines from competitors that they want to re-use in the new machine line. To handle this issue, again, the modules do not need to be adjusted. The preferable way to handle this is to

add efficient transitions between the new modules and the existing machines. These transitions require some extra engineering but prevent the modules from needing to be adjusted.

The biggest factors to influence the factory design are the desired output product to come out of the machine line an the input product fed into the system. The input stream determines the throughput capacity that all the machines in the line are designed to. Furthermore the difference between the quality of the input stream and the desired output product determines the choice between different modules to be implemented into the factory line.

Another constraint can be working together with different external parties to build a factory line. While designing a machine line, some parts need to be outsourced. Not only the dimensions of the machines produced by those parties need to fit those of the machines that are produced in-house to be attached in an efficient way, the maximum capacities also need to match to prevent overloading of a machine. Input streams like water, power or gas need to match the requirements of the machines. Periodic meetings with those external companies during the designing of the factory line will help prevent problems with mismatching equipment from occurring. The software that controls the machine lines can be made by a partner that is involved with the design of the modules and has standard software to control them, there however are also customers that already have their own software throughout the rest of the factory and want that same software to control the new machine line. To make sure the software works with the machines, meetings can be held with the software designer. Furthermore working with international norms like ISO standards facilitate general standards that ease collaboration with companies on an international level [48].

2.1.4 Jigsaw puzzle model

A popular way to model modular design is through a modular kit model. For this model, according to Albers et al. (2019, p.10), the domain is understood as a modular kit so the individual products can be deductively derived from the modular system which inductively describes the modular kit. This is based on the modular kit reference model, which can be generated inductively from the reference product models [3]. An example to illustrate this modelling method can be made for a modular design of a toy car. The modular kit model is a model that describes which parts need to be installed in which toy car. The modular kit contains all different options for the different car parts. These can for example be different chassis, wheels and spoilers. Based on the logic in the modular kit model, a tailor made reference product model can be configured out of these parts that represents the physical product model. Figure 4 below illustrates this example and the terminology of the different stages in this modular design method.



Figure 4: Modular kit design example.

There are various different ways to visualise the modular kit reference model. Some examples are visualisation through block diagrams or two dimensional physical representations like in figure 4. Based on the modular kit model, a new modelling method is created in this research project, which will be called the jigsaw puzzle model. This modelling method will be used for designing modular machine lines in this report but can also be used for other modular design applications. The basis of the jigsaw puzzle model is that the design is a single specialised tailor made product in the eyes of the customer but in the eyes of the designer this specialised product is a combination of existing standardised modules taken from the module portfolio. This perspective is visualised in figure 5a below. The set of modules which Albers et al. named the modular kit will be referred to as the machine portfolio. In contrast to the two dimensional modular kit, this portfolio can be structured in more than two dimensions. These dimensions represent different machine parameters. The first dimension, u, sets out the different machines that can be placed in the line. The second dimension, v, is the set of available sizes for each specific machine. The other dimensions, w, x..., can be machine options, for example the power supply method [24V or 400V] or the height of the frame [300mm, 400mm, 500mm]. Combining

these different dimensions in a multi dimensional matrix sets out all the possible modules and represents the machine portfolio. Figure 5b shows a visualisation of a four dimensional machine portfolio matrix.



(a) Two ways of looking at modular design. (b) Multi dimensional structure of the machine portfolio matrix.

Figure 5: Visualisation of the jigsaw puzzle model.

The different machines chosen from the portfolio can then be combined in different machine line configurations. This machine line is then put together like a jigsaw puzzle, which is illustrated in figure 6 below. The different modules, visualised as puzzle pieces can be configured in different orders and exchanged with other pieces from the portfolio, visualised as the puzzle box, as long as the rules are obeyed. Just like with an actual jigsaw puzzle there are a few rules to make a complete configuration. The rules that come with this jigsaw puzzle model are as follows.

- Pieces can only be translated, not rotated.
- Pieces can only be connected to other pieces if their slots fit together.
- The puzzle always has to be completed, no empty slots can be left.

During the designing process machine lines can contain as many machines following up on each other as the designer desires. Also multiple machine lines can be designed to be installed in parallel, therefore this also applies to the puzzle pieces.



Figure 6: Example of a completed design with the jigsaw puzzle model.

Figure 6 above shows a complete machine line design represented by the jigsaw puzzle model. Other configurations of the pieces could have been made while following the rules. Piece 2 could for example be removed from between 1 and 3, or placed in between piece 3 and 4. Also an extra combination of piece 4 and 6 could be placed in between piece 2 and 3. This emphasizes the scalability and flexibility of modular design.

The jigsaw puzzle model is an advanced version of the modular kit model. It is based on a set of modelling rules and the terminology and visualisation are made easier to understand for a person not skilled in the art of modular design. Furthermore the multi-dimensional machine portfolio matrix expands the configuration options exponentially and makes it easier to define the machine portfolio in modelling software.

But how to determine which specific modules from the portfolio to choose for a customer specific application and in which order to install them? The choice for a specific washing line configuration can be described through a blackbox model. In such a model only the inputs and outputs are known while the decision making process in the blackbox is still undefined [127]. Figure 7a below shows a schematic overview of this black box model. When this model is used for designing modular machine lines, the inputs are parameters of the desired output product, the input product, the factory layout and customer preferences. These four types of inputs are the parameters to determine which machines with which options to implement in the washing line. An overview of a black box model for this application can be found in figure 7b below.



Figure 7: Visualisation of the blackbox model.

The filling of the blackbox in many companies purely consists of the experience and personal knowledge of salesmen and engineers. This research focuses on changing that strategy to filling in this blackbox with a standardised model for modular design. The difficulty of defining the relations that fill up the blackbox and determine what outputs result from which inputs result from the fact that this single model has multiple inputs and multiple outputs. According to Woolf (2021), Multiple Input Multiple Output (MIMO) systems describe processes with more than one input and more than one output which require multiple control loops. These systems can be complicated through loop interactions that result in variables with unexpected effects [123]. This MIMO model can be defined by a set of relations between certain in- and outputs. To set out these equations in a clear overview for constructing a computer model, a decision scheme can be made.

2.2 State of the art regarding smart factory engineering

The world is now in the middle of the fourth industrial revolution, originating in Germany in 2011 as industry 4.0. Industry being the highly mechanised and automated production of material goods, has been through three other revolutions before. Each revolution has been induced by a disrupting invention. The first industrial revolution was induced by the invention of the steam engine which changed production processes from manual to mechanical. The majority of the labour first was performed manually in houses, but then shifted to industries with the help of machines. In the second industrial revolution steam engines were replaced by the use of electrical energy and iron machines were replaced with steel ones. In the third industrial revolution the widespread digitisation was kick-started by the invention of the computer. This fourth industrial revolution is all about future oriented production through smart machines that are interconnected through the internet. This future oriented production contains efficient, modular systems where products control their own manufacturing processes [60, 84, 61].

While the world is still within the fourth industrial revolution, talking about industry 4.0, the European Commission (2020) is already talking about industry 5.0. The goal of industry 5.0 is for industry to turn digital and green while remaining the engine of prosperity. The wellbeing of workers has to be placed at the core of the production process and new technologies need to be used to provide prosperity, that goes beyond jobs and growth. Key is respecting the production limits of the planet while doing so. This way European industry has to be made sustainable, human-centric and resilient [28].

But what distinguishes such a 'smart' factory? In a smart factory the machines are connected both to each other and to advanced digital technologies. These connections can be formed through for example the internet, Bluetooth or Wireless Local Area Network (WLAN). Through data that is obtained by a multitude of sensors and digital technologies, the manufacturing operations are managed and controlled. People are empowered with information that gives them better visibility into manufacturing processes and operations and therefore it becomes easier to diagnose issues and improve the system in relatively short time. Both productivity and flexibility are improved by smart engineering [95].

A different term to describe the strategy that powers a smart factory is the Internet of Things (IoT). Sufian et al. (2021, p. 13) describe an IoT system as a collection of an ecosystem of combined technology elements that collect, store and exploit data in order to provide information, trigger events and recommend actions. Connecting those machines and controlling them in an IoT system has become more accessible and affordable due to the considerable drop in the cost of sensors and computing and the improvement of the internet in the past few years. This is why smart factory design has become more and more popular [95].

Smart factories contain both classic and adaptive machines, not to be confused with the earlier mentioned 'adaptive machine lines'. What differentiates adaptive machines from classic machines, and makes them a popular choice in smart factories is the ability to change its settings to the product it is processing. Where

classic machines are controlled by operators, adaptive machines are controlled by smart control. Adaptive machines contain sensors that measure certain parameters of the incoming product and based on that information change the settings of the machine to process it into the desired product [12]. An example of such an adaptive machine can be a box packing machine in a warehouse. The belt conveyor that feeds the items to the packing robot can be equipped with cameras. The algorithm in the computer connected to the cameras processes the images to determine the size of the objects coming into the box packing machine. The actuators in the machine are then set to cut the cardboard and fold it to the right size to fit the object. This way the machine changes its settings to the product it is processing.

One of the most advanced technologies in smart engineering is Artificial Intelligence (AI). According to Sufian et al. (2021, p. 20) AI is the ability of a computer to think and learn by itself based on using Big Data, intelligent algorithms and computer systems to enhance machines and people through digital capabilities such as perception, reasoning, learning and autonomous decision-making. AI are particularly useful to cut costs, optimize operations and improve customer service and workplace environment. AI can also be used to plan preventive maintenance after analysing data about wear and failure of parts [95].

A special type of AI is machine learning. Machine learning is powered by algorithms that focus on learning from the data that is gathered by sensors in the machine and so improve the performance of the machine by adjusting the control. There are two types of machine learning algorithms: supervised and unsupervised machine learning algorithms. Supervised algorithms are the most commonly used ones. In this case the data scientist acts as a middleman who teaches the algorithm which conclusions need to be drawn. The algorithm is trained by the data scientist through a prelabelled data set with a known output. Unsupervised algorithms act in an independent way. A computer teaches itself to identify complex processes and patterns without a human operator to guide it. The algorithm is trained with a data set that has no labels and an unknown output. Which of these two machine learning types to use depends on the amount of data that is to be processed, how that data is structured and the context of use [78]. A special type of machine learning is deep learning. Deep learning algorithms are self-directed machine learning algorithms that are able to make themselves smarter. What makes deep learning algorithms special is that they, in contrast to regular machine learning algorithms, are able to redirect themselves to fulfill their goal without manual intervention. An example to show the difference between machine learning and deep learning is a self-driving car that recognises stop signs. When this car has a regular machine learning algorithm, the programmer has to supply it with a set of pictures of stop signs and tell the software how to recognise them. For example to look at the colours, the edges of the sign or the symbols on it. A deep learning algorithm only has to be supplied with a set of pictures that are stop signs, the software then compares the signs and finds the similar features itself. Deep learning algorithms can be considered the evolution of machine learning. While the advantage of deep learning is that it takes little human intervention to function properly, it takes huge amounts of data for the software to be able to teach itself [122].

2.2.1 Smart technologies

Essential for a smart factory to work is a central computer system connected to mobile devices that controls the factory with computer-based algorithms, also known as a Cyber-Physical System (CPS). The central computer system is where the data from all the connected machines is gathered. It processes the data, monitors the processes in the factory and makes decisions accordingly [73, 124]. This way a Digital Twin (DT), a virtual representation of the real-life system, is formed. This DT represents both the physical appearance and the behaviour of the simulated system [84]. The operators on the factory floor can log into the central computer system with a mobile device to be equipped with the right information on the spot [130]. Recipes can be programmed on the central computer system. These recipes work the same as for example in a modern oven: to perfectly bake a pizza, it just needs to be placed in the oven and when the pizza button is pushed on the screen, the oven will automatically change the settings to bake it to perfection. This way a processing line in a factory can also be adjusted to produce the right product with just the push of a button. The machines that are connected to the system are then directed with the right commands and set themselves to the right configuration. Also a reset-button can be used to set the machine back to the original settings, this way a machine operator can change back the settings of the machine after they are manually changed. DTs will be described in more detail in section 2.2.2 below.

The machines in the factory can be equipped with multiple sensors to acquire data. These sensors can for example be used to monitor wear, errors, safety issues and other deviations from the optimal functioning of the processing line. The information obtained by the sensors is send to the central computer through a Digital to Analog Converter (DAC) device. In a manufacturing line a dense grid of sensors can be used to make sure that no parts are missing and that every part is in exactly the right location after the final assembly [124].

There are multiple different sensor types for monitoring wear in different parts of the machine line. Vision sensors for example can be used to detect damaged conveyor belts or deviating parts in a product stream. Acoustic sensors are able to detect certain sounds that indicate damaged bearings or motors. Tachometers can be used to monitor the same things but through material vibrations instead of air vibrations. Radiation sensors are used to detect heat produced by for example friction or electrical errors. Strain gauges can be used to detect unintended deflections or loads on structures. Volt and ampere meters can be used to monitor motor power among others [81, 60]. Sensors can also be used for safety systems. They can for example detect when a hatch is opened, exposing parts of the machine that may be hazardous for human contact.

To monitor machine lines in the factory, KPIs are set up. These KPIs are a set of metrics that describe the functioning of the process of manufacturing operations. KPIs are calculated by sets of mathematical formulations and can be used in feedback loops to keep the machine lines producing under optimal conditions. Common KPIs are manufacturing costs per produced unit, factory efficiency, scrap rate and yield, among others. Next to those purposes, KPIs are often set up to asses the progress with respect to goals and objectives [95]. Regularly monitors are set up in factories to show KPIs in real time. Most workers in the factories do not care about the process, as long as the machines keep running. When the machines are made smart and aim for optimal KPIs, the workers that do not take the quality of the product seriously do not have a negative impact anymore because the machines are regulated by the system.

Radio-Frequency Identification (RFID)-technology is one of the basic technologies that enables smart engineering. RFID-tags are cheap devices that can be used for identifying goods. They contain a microchip and therefore can be read out without line of sight, as opposed to barcodes [10].

RFID-technology can for example be used in potato cutting lines for fries factories. Figure 8 below shows a schematic drawing of such a potato cutting line. The numbers in the figure correspond to the part numbers in the text. To cut the potatoes into a specific shape all three parts of the cutting line need to be configured in the right order. The right accelerator tube (1), fin aligner (2) and knife block (3) need to be installed. The accelerator tube regulates the cutting speed of the potatoes, the fin aligner regulates the positioning of the potatoes when they hit the knife block and the knife block sets the size of the fries. The knife blocks are installed in a switch-box that is able to very rapidly change the knife block if an object gets stuck, without interrupting the factory process. RFID chips can be installed onto these three adjustable parts of the machine. When the production is started, scanners in the machine line automatically scan the RFID chips of these three parts for the system to check if the right parts are installed into the configuration. When the right parts are in place, production is started but when one or multiple parts are faulty, a message will pop up on the monitoring system for the operator to change those parts before production can be initiated. This way no potatoes are wasted by cutting them wrongly.



Figure 8: Schematic drawing of part of a potato cutting line.

2.2.2 Digital Twins

The system of software and hardware elements that allows industrial organisations to control industrial processes locally or at remote locations, monitor, gather, and process real-time data are called Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) systems [43]. As previously described DTs are virtual representations of the physical machine line that evaluate functioning of the machine line and recommend appropriate control actions. DTs are composed of three components: the physical part in real space, the virtual part in virtual space and the connections between those two parts that exchange the data and information. There are three main types of DTs: analysing, real-time and predictive DTs. Analysing DTs analyse data regarding functioning of the system in past-history. It can be used to get an insight into how the system has functioned under different circumstances. Real-time DTs show a virtual representation of the system in real-time. They

can be used to facilitate real-time monitoring of the system, this way a machine operator can keep an eye on how the system is functioning. Predictive DTs use the data from earlier and present functioning of the system to look for trends, sometimes started by certain events. When comparing the real-time functioning of the system with these trends and events they are able to predict the functioning of the system in the future. This way for example maintenance can be scheduled and production can be planned. Predictive DTs get more and more reliable every year through developments in AI and advanced analytics [63].

DTs enable learning, not only from data obtained by the sensors but also from experiments and comparisons through modelling. Instead of performing the experiment with the physical system, the experiment can be simulated and performed with the DT. The ultimate goal is for DTs to iteratively model, test and optimise a machine line in the virtual space until the model meets the expected performance. At that point the model is ready to be enhanced in the physical world [56]

There are various descriptions of what a DT is throughout literature. It is important to note that not every combination of a physical system and digital representation is in fact a DT. Tekinerdogan and Verdouw (2020) divide those combinations into four categories, which are illustrated below in figure 9. The blue arrows in the drawings represent automatic processes and the grey arrows represent processes that require manual interventions. When the physical system and digital representation are interconnected only through manual intervention, this relation is called 'digital model'. When the physical system is automatically controlled by the digital representation through the use of actuators, but the data flow to the digital representation is only realised by manual intervention this relation is called 'digital generator'. The 'digital shadow' is a relation where the physical system is controlled manually but automatically updates the digital representation with data obtained through sensors. In case both the control of the physical system and the data flow to the digital representation are automated, the relation is called a 'digital twin'. The digital representation of DT systems can be modelled in different ways for different applications, in this section a few examples are described.



Figure 9: Four types of relations between the physical system and the digital representation, inspired by ref. [97].

Computer Aided Design

A thee dimensional Computer Aided Design (CAD) model can be used to get a clear overview of the functioning of a machine line. Different parts of the machine can be clicked to open a window with real time information coming from the sensors embedded into the machine. If an error occurs, a message will pop up and the part of the machine that experiences the error will be highlighted. This way it is easy for the machine operator to see how all the individual parts of the machine line are functioning. Figure 10 below shows a CAD visualisation example of a simple tuber washing line, the numbers in the figure correspond to the numbers below to show the different parts of the line that can be monitored and/or controlled. The product is fed into the destoner on the right side of the picture and leaves the machine line over the product belt on the left side.

- 1. Stone removal belt: rotary speed and drive power
- 2. **Destoner propeller:** rotary speed and drive power
- 3. First washing drum drive: rotary speed and drive power
- 4. Second washing drum drive: rotary speed and drive power
- 5. Destoner purge valve: purge time
- 6. First washer purge valve: purge time

- 7. Second washer purge valve: purge time
- 8. Third washer purge valve: purge time
- 9. Floating Parts Remover (FPR) purge value: purge time
- 10. Dosing disk actuator: actuation angle
- 11. Floating parts removal belt: rotary speed and drive power
- 12. Product belt: rotary speed and drive power
- 13. Washer: water level and degree of pollution



Figure 10: Example of a CAD based DT visualisation.

Simple menu

The cheapest and easiest way to model an interface for a DT system is through a simple menu. The menu shows multiple buttons to choose different parts of the machine. Some buttons can be used to check real-time performance of the system and others can be used to manually change settings or choose a standard recipe.

Figure 11 below shows a simple menu interface to monitor a tuber washing line. With the buttons on the screen the discharge times of the purge valves, water level in the washing drum, rotation of the drives and angle of the dosing disk can be monitored in real-time and changed manually.

SIEMENS	SIMATIC HMI			
24/04/2020 12:31:21	Maintenance		* 🕺	
Makaza	Us	ser	Australiantian	J
vaives	Log on	Log off	Authorization	F
Manual motors	Level	Rotation control		
	Dosing disc	Callibrate screen	Language	

Figure 11: Example of a simple menu based DT visualisation, adapted from [27].

Two dimensional physical

Another commonly used way to design a DT based monitoring system is through a two dimensional physical model. In addition to the simple menu, this model physically represents the machine line. When a part of the machine line experiences an error it will be highlighted and can be clicked by the operator to get all useful information, this makes is easy for machine operators to see where and what the problem is.

Figure 12 below shows a two dimensional physical representation used for monitoring a tuber washing line. When a part of the machine is not actively running or closed, it is coloured white, like for example the purge valves in the bottom of the tank. When a part of the machine is running without errors or open, it is coloured green, like the motor that drives the stone belt. If a part of the machine experiences a fault, it is coloured red and a popup will appear in the window in the left bottom corner that shows the alarms. An example of

such an alarm is when a motor experiences a thermal overload or when the water level in the drum is too low. If a machine experiences an active warning, it will be coloured orange. The window in the right bottom corner shows the warnings, these are alarms with low priority, for example when a sensor is forced by a maintenance engineer or when the speed of a motor is manually changed. The 'potato input' tile in the upper part of the screen is green when there are still enough potatoes in the storage bunkers to feed the washing line. The button turns red when the bunkers run out of product. With the buttons in the upper right corner the washing line can be stopped, started or put on standby. The yellow encircled light just underneath the 'production active' tile, is the emergency light. When an emergency stop is activated it will turn red, if not it will stay grey. When the washing line is combined with other factory lines that follow up in the processing of the potatoes, like for example a peeling or cutting line, they will be added as extra tabs in the monitoring system. These tabs for different machine lines in the factory are shown in top of the screen [26].



Figure 12: Example of a 2D physical DT visualisation, adapted from ref [26].

Flowcharts

Flowcharts are another way of modelling a DT system. They can for example be used to get a clear overview of all streams within a machine line. Figure 13 below shows a flowchart visualisation example for a tuber washing line. The ovals represent the different heaps and the blocks represent different machines. The arrows in between them represent the streams: orange arrows show product streams, blue arrows show water streams and black arrows show solid waste streams. Important is for every part of the machine to have an input/output balance that results in zero. A faulty mass balance can for example be caused by leakage. blockage or a broken sensor. When leakage occurs in a part of the machine line, water will disappear from this machine and the measured water input will be bigger than the measured water output. When a blockage is formed, the product and/or water input of a machine is bigger than the output. Product and/or water will then heap up in this part of the machine line. In case of a malfunctioning sensor the measured data will be incorrect. Sometimes a sensor can be re-calibrated to fix it and sometimes the sensor needs to be replaced with a new one. If a mass balance that is not adding up to zero is detected by the monitoring system, a warning will pop up on the screen and the part of the line that is faulty will be highlighted, this way the machine operator is aware of the error. In case of a safety breaching error the whole machine line will be shut down to prevent damage or safety risks until the cause of the error is fixed. Via this overview, the effectiveness of the machines in the line can be calculated. The amounts of pollution in the input product are estimated by samples taken from the batches coming into the storage lines. When the waste coming out of the washing line is lower than the waste coming in, part of the waste is not removed by the washing line and continues to stay in the product stream.



Figure 13: Example of a flowchart based DT visualisation.

Finite Element model

Finite Element (FE) models are a popular calculation method to get an approximate solution for partial differential equations and integrals by dividing a structure into small finite elements, doing the calculations for every individual element and adding them up to get the result for the complete structure. With Finite Element Analysis (FEA), the effects of putting a load on the modelled part can be calculated. For multi machine monitoring though DT systems, FEA can be used to analyse the functioning of parts in the machine line. Through the use of FEA for example the stress, strain and wear of a specific part can be calculated over time. Just like with other DT systems, the input for the FE model will be the data obtained by sensors. Data from the historical past will be combined with real-time data to predict when parts are near the end of their lifetime or deformed too much and need to be replaced.

Because FE models are not currently used in monitoring of tuber washing lines, figure 14 below shows an example of a FE based monitoring system for a ship-to-shore crane. The model in the picture shows the displacement of the crane structure when subjected to certain loads. The loads are caused by wind, braking and lifting of a container. In the image displacements are exaggerated and indexed by a colour scale to make them easily visible for the machine operator. When displacements come close to the elasticity limit of the beams or endanger operation of the crane in another way, a warning will pop up in the system so the machine operator knows to be extra careful or for example to stop operations until the weather has improved.



Figure 14: Example of a FE based DT visualisation, adapted from [94].

2.2.3 Dangers and weak spots of a smart factory

Every system has its weak spots and so does a smart factory. Because the whole factory is interconnected through the IoT, malfunctioning of the internet connection can lead to lack of control in the factory. Manual overwrites can empower operators on the work-floor to control the machines but require more manpower to keep the factory running.

Also the abundance of sensors rises the chance of errors to occur. When a sensor is damaged or has an electrical failure, the system has to react accordingly. A difference has to be made between essential and expendable sensors. If an essential sensor is malfunctioning, the system has to be shut down and an operator has to be alerted on his mobile device that the sensor needs to be replaced immediately. To speed up this process the mobile device has to show the exact location and specifics of the sensor that needs to be replaced. After the replacement the machine line can be turned on again. To prevent this downtime, backup sensors can be installed so that if one sensor fails, the machine line can still keep on going. If an expendable sensor fails, the operator has to be alerted on his mobile device that the sensor needs to be replaced soon. In this case the machine line can keep on being operational until the replacement. To keep downtime to a minimum an inventory of sensors has to be kept in the factory which is replenished in time.

Another problem of smart factories is the complexity of the system. The personnel on the work-floor has to be instructed on how to work with the computer system and the mobile devices that control the factory. Especially older or less educated factory workers that are used to manual control of the machines and not accustomed to modern computer technologies might have a hard time acclimating to the new ways of operation. Use of user-friendly interfaces with data visualisation dashboards makes it easier for personnel to get used to the system. Chabbots for example can be implemented as a fast and user friendly tool to direct users to the right information [67].

Cyber Security (CS) forms another big threat to smart factories. The more devices are connected to the internet, the bigger the risk of a CS threat. When the system is not protected well enough, hackers can get into the system, causing the machines to shut down or cause danger to the machine lines, products or the operator. If there is a leak in the CS, the data can also be modified or stolen from the system with the chance of falling into the hands of competitors, causing severe financial damage to the company. In order to keep hackers from entering the system, a CS defence strategy containing encryption and authentication has to be set in place to address the threats. Information Technology (IT) experts can be hired to maintain this defence strategy. Using open-source software can lead to faster discovery and repair of vulnerabilities in the system [95, 67].

The sensors collect a vast amount of data, referred to as Big Data. All this data has to be sorted, categorised and stored in the cloud. Challenges that come with handling Big Data are data complexity, volume, network speed and bandwidth. To be able to overcome these challenges the data needs to be cleaned and compressed to a reasonable size before being processed, stored and analysed [95].

As previously mentioned AI can be used to optimize production processes even further, but it also brings a few challenges to the table. AI based systems need to be trained, monitored and evaluated continuously to protect the system against bias, privacy violations and safety concerns. The AI will do anything to improve itself and optimize up to its goal. It is therefore necessary to set up the AI with the right boundary conditions to keep it from making changes that undermine secondary goals or safety on the workfloor [95].

3 Machine portfolio composition

3.1 Washing line demand

Before setting up a modular design method for the washing lines, the modules or puzzle pieces need to be defined. Most of the designs for the machines in the washing line originate from Botman. Botman was a producer of agricultural washing machines specialised in washing bulbs. When Botman was struggling financially, Tummers bought over the company and all machine designs owned by it in 2005. Through the following years Tummers has improved the machine designs and adapted them to be able to wash other tuberous products like potatoes and carrots. During these developments the capacities of the machines were maintained. An overview of the standard capacities of all machines from the Tummers washing group can be found in appendix H. Next to that, one of the principles of Tummers has been to supply tailored solutions for every customer, therefore next to the machines from the regular portfolio, a lot of unique machines were sold. In the early days Tummers did not only sell high-end stainless steel machines for industrial purposes. To get onto the market they also sold steel machines and mobile washers for agricultural purposes. After a few years on the market, management decided the future of Tummers laid with selling high-end industrial machines because way higher profits could be realised in this market segment and there was less competition. The focus of Tummers therefore was placed on selling industrial machines, afraid of declining orders though, agricultural machines stayed inside the portfolio [88].

3.1.1 Washing line configuration

To set the base for modular design, a choice has to be made which specific machine models and options to include in the standard portfolio. To support this choice, the machines sold by Tummers from January 2007 up to January 2022 are analysed. In this analysis only machines that belong to the washing group are taken into account. Unique tailored machines, steel machines for agriculture and mobile washers are left out of the scope of this research because they are sold in very low quantities and provide relatively low profits when compared to the industrial machines. All orders archived in Ridder IQ, the ERP software used by Tummers, are analysed. The machines that apply to the previously stated conditions are counted per specific machine size. Figure 32 in appendix F shows the amount of machines sold per different model.

Something that immediately strikes out from the data is that the washer with integrated destoner is the most commonly sold machine. The washer/destoner is sold much more than the separate washer. This is because stones need to be removed from the product for the far majority of washing line applications and a set of a separate washer and destoner is more expensive and maintenance-sensitive than a washer with integrated destoner. Some separate washers are sold as a second washer placed in series with a washer/destoner to wash the product more thoroughly. It is also quite remarkable that there are standardised machine models for machines that are only sold once or which are never sold at all, like the drum washer TW-700-2000x6250 and the clay bath FPR-K-320-1000x3500. The reason for this can be explained as follows. The clay bath and brine separator are exactly the same machine, the only difference is the mixture added to the water in the tank since the clay bath is filled with a clay and water mixture and the brine separator works with a salt solution. Because of this the clay bath FPR-K-320-1000x3500 is an exact copy of the brine separator FPR-Z-320-1000x3500 and did not need any engineering to be added to the portfolio of standard machines. This applies also to the drum washer TW-700-2000x6250 which is in practice the same as the washer/destoner KW-700-2000x6250 but without an integrated destoner.

The after washer was previously sold under a unique machine code WTD. Because the after washer is in fact a converted drum washer to wash the product without submerging it in water, it is currently sold under the machine code TW-D that represents the dry drum washer. The dry drum washer is covered in more depth in section 3.3.3.

Something else that stands out from the figure is that every machine has different models to fit to the other machines with the codes 320, 450, 600, 700 and 800, except the pintle belt and the roller spreader. For the roller spreader this is caused by the simple fact that this machine originally comes from the peeling line portfolio. It was first used only for removing moisture and peels from a stream of peeled potatoes. Later it was also used to divide a stream of washed potatoes over two roller spreaders and therefore added to the washing line portfolio. For the pintle belt this does not hold. Pintle belts are commonly sold in two different models, EB-1000x1500 and EB-1500x1500. The sole difference between both of them is the width of the pintle belt, $w_b = 1000mm$ and $w_b = 1500mm$ respectively. There always have been these two different options until a customer asked for a model in between, the EB-1200x1500. The price of this pintle belt is lower than that

of the EB-1500x1500 so if it fits the machine line it is a waste of money for the customer to buy the bigger pintle belt model. More and more bigger washing lines are sold over the years and the biggest pintle belt, EB-1500x1500 does not have the required capacity to fit washers bigger than the KW/TW-600 nor does the width of the pintle belt fit the width of the output belt of these bigger washers. The widths of the output belt of the bigger washer models KW/TW-700 and KW/TW-800 are $w_b = 1400$ and $w_b = 1600mm$ respectively. Because the product needs to be spread over the pintle belt for the haulm separation to be effective, a wider pintle belt is needed. Therefore it would be advisory to add a pintle belt model EB-2000x1500 to the machine portfolio. The pintle belts are made with a standard V10 profile. V10 pintle belts with a width of $w_b = 2000mm$ are part of the standard sizes sold by the belt supplier which enables development of a pintle belt in this size [37].

It is also remarkable that the smallest roller dryer, RD-320-1000-10R is only sold once. This is caused by the fact that the product only has to be dried if it is processed into fresh packs or stored in bunkers between being washed and being processed. Different washer models have different popular applications. Table 1 below shows the most common application for each washer size. As can be seen fresh-packs are commonly produced with maximum capacities of 40 to 50 Tons Per Hour (TPH). This explains the fact that the smallest roller dryer model is only sold once and roller dryers bigger than the RD-600 are never developed.

Model	Capacity	Most popular application
KW/TW-320-1000x2500 KW/TW-450-1300x3650 KW/TW-450-1300x4800 KW/TW-600-1650x3750 KW/TW-600-1650x5000 KW/TW-700-2000x5000 KW/TW-700-2000x6250	15TPH 30TPH 40TPH 50TPH 70TPH 100TPH 125TPH	flakes flakes fresh packs fresh packs fries fries fries fries & starch
KW/TW-800-2400x6200	180TPH	starch

Table 1: List of washer models and their most common applications.

Dry desoilers are sold on the Tummers website. In the period of investigation only four copies are sold, the focus of Tummers does not lie on selling dry desoilers. Other companies are able to sell them way cheaper, therefore they are not taken into account in this report.

3.1.2 Capacity demand

To see which capacities are demanded under the washing lines, the sales of different washer models are analysed. Every washing line sold by Tummers includes a washer, this can either be a drum washer with or without integrated destoner (KW or TW). Figure 59 in appendix F shows the amount of washers sold per model. The results show that the KW/TW-800 model is sold way less than the other washers and that the KW/TW-450 is the most popular model.

To see what capacities are most interesting for Tummers to focus on, the price of each model has to be taken into account as well. Because the same profit margins apply to all models, the turnover for the washing lines between January 2007 and January 2022 per washer model shows what models bring in the highest revenue for the company. To estimate this revenue, the amount of washers sold per model are multiplied by the standard sales price and then with an equipment factor c_e . For every washer peripheral equipment has to be installed too, the revenue due to this equipment is therefore taken into account with an equipment factor of $c_e = 1.2$. Peripheral equipment includes waterpipes, frames and platforms for example. Figure 60 in appendix F shows the estimated turnover generated for different washer models in the given time period.

As can be seen in figure 59 in appendix F the smaller washer models are sold more than the bigger washers. The clear favorite is the KW/TW-450 and the least sold model is the KW/TW-800. When the price of the different washer models is taken into account this difference is compensated for because the bigger models are more expensive then the smaller models. Figure 60 in appendix F shows that the middle size washer models generate the biggest revenues. In this figure the revenue generated by selling the three middle size washer models, the KW/TW-450, KW/TW-600 and KW/TW-700, do not differ much. The least profitable

washer model is clearly the KW/TW-320. Because each washer model currently sold by Tummers leads to a good share of revenue, all five different sizes will be taken into account in the modular approach.

3.1.3 Product to be processed

Tuber washing lines sold by Tummers all over the world are most commonly used for potatoes. The second largest market for these lines is for carrot processing. Other root vegetables that can be cleaned with these washing lines include beetroots, sugar beets, cassava roots, parsnips, celeriac and other root vegetables. However, not all of these vegetables can be processed with every machine, each machine has specific vegetables it is suitable for. The washer/destoner is the most important and therefore most occurring machine in washing lines sold by Tummers, as can be seen in figure ?? in appendix F. This washer can be used for washing potatoes, carrots, flower bulbs, red beets, cassava and even for seaweed. The washer/destoner models sold between 2007 and 2021 are analysed on the product they are used to wash, the results are shown in figure 61 in appendix F. Figure 62 in appendix F shows the share of washer/destoners that is used to wash potatoes, carrots and other tuberous products. Because the clear majority of tuber washing lines is used to wash potatoes and carrots, only these two applications will be discussed in this report, with the focus on potatoes. Something that stands out of figure 61 in appendix F is that the KW-700-2000x6250 is quite commonly used for washing carrots. This can be explained as follows. Carrots are most commonly processed into fresh packs. As previously shown in table 1 potatoes are most commonly processed into fresh packs with maximum capacities of 40 to 50 TPH. Because washers have lower capacities for washing carrots, which will be explained later on, for washing carrots the KW/TW-700-2000x6250 has a maximum capacity of Q = 35TPH. This capacity falls in the range of common capacities for processing potatoes into fresh packs while this capacity range also holds for carrots.

3.2 Machine capacity analysis

As previously described in section 3.1 most machine parameters are derived from the machines designed by Botman. The machines are improved after the company went bankrupt and was bought over by Tummers but the main dimensions and capacities have stayed the same. To see if the capacities still fit the machines, a simplified analysis of the machine parameters is conducted. The most important machine in the washing lines is the drum washer. The washing quality scales linearly to the time the product stays inside the washing drum, called the residence time t. Because a product has to be washed with the same quality for each washer size, the residence time at maximum capacity Q should be the same for each washer model. The residence time is derived from the maximum throughput capacity and the total product mass in the washer m_a . This mass can be derived from the product density that is $\rho_a = 1,300 kg/m^3$ on average and the product volume V_a , which depends on the drum length l_d and diameter d_d . The average degree of filling for the washing drums is $\phi = \frac{V_a}{V_w} = 0.5$ and the average water height is $\ell = \frac{A_{fuilted}}{A_{tot}} = 0.5$. The rotational speed of the drum also influences the washing time because the cleats in the washing drum are positioned under an angle to be able to empty the drum from product when needed. Because the rotational speed of the drum is set to a constant value for the average customer and the exact relation between this speed and the residence time can only be derived from testing or complex models, it is not specified in this calculation but included in the degree of filling. The residence time can be calculated by equation 1 below. In table 33 in appendix G, the residence time is calculated for each washer.

$$t = \frac{m_a}{Q} = \frac{V_a \rho_a}{Q} = \frac{\phi \ell l_d \frac{1}{4} \pi d_d^2 \rho_a}{Q} = \frac{\phi \ell l_d \pi d_d^2 \rho_a}{4Q} \tag{1}$$

As can be seen in table 33 in appendix G, the residence times vary for the different washer models. The KW-320 has a lower residence time than the others, which means that the washing quality is lower than for the other models when used at maximum capacity. The KW-700 and KW-800 have higher residence times than the others, which means that the washing quality is higher than for the other models when used at maximum capacity. To make sure the washing quality for all models is the same, new maximum capacities have to be calculated. This can be done by filling in a constant residence time of t = 11.6s in formula 1. This is the average time that comes out of table 33. To get a better view on what the average residence time on maximum capacity should be, tests can be conducted with an operational drum washer. Table 34 below shows the corrected maximum capacities, rounded to a multitude of 5TPH for commercial purposes.

From table 34 in appendix G can be seen that only the maximum capacities of the KW-320 and KW-450-1300x3650 do not need to be changed, for them the corrected capacity Q_C is the same as the initial machine
capacity. The maximum capacities of the KW-450-1300x4800 and KW-600-1650x3750 each have to be lowered with 5*TPH*, which makes them slightly less productive. The capacities of the KW-600-1650x5000, KW-700 and KW-800 need to be raised. Except for the washer models to get into line concerning the washing quality, the change in maximum capacity also has commercial benefits. The increase in maximum capacities for the bigger washers makes them more interesting for customers because they are able to process higher amounts of product per time. Therefore it is advised to change the current maximum capacities in the machine specifics sheets and on the website to these corrected capacities. From now on the corrected capacities will be set as the standard for all machines throughout this report.

One of the great qualities of Tummers machines is that they are able to handle overcapacity quite well. Machines made by competitors can break when overloaded. Tummers machines are made of high quality components and designed specifically to operate under rough industrial circumstances. When the machines are set to process over their maximum capacity, the washing quality slowly decreases without damaging the machines. If on the other hand a washing line has to process a very strongly polluted product batch, the washing line can be fed with a lower capacity to ensure a higher washing quality [53]. The quality of Tummers machines to operate above their maximum capacity without breaking can be illustrated with an anecdote.

In 2012 four mobile washers were sold to a German recycling company. This firm bought the machines to wash sugar beets before processing them into bio-fuel. The machines were sold with a maximum capacity of Q = 60TPH and contain a destoner model KS-600. After using the machines for some time, the customer was contacted by Tummers to hear if he was satisfied with his purchase. During the conversation the customer spoke very proudly that he processed up to Q = 200TPH of sugar beets with each machine and that they worked perfectly fine. The only problem the customer encountered was stones bigger than 25cm to get stuck in the output of the stone conveyor. This problem was solved by Tummers by making some minor changes to the stone conveyor. In this example damaging of the sugar beets by increasing the throughput does not pose a problem because the beets are not mend for human consumption but processed into bio fuel [54].

3.3 Modular machine design

This section focuses on the modular design of all machines that are part of the washing lines produced by Tummers. The configuration of the machine line out of these machines will be discussed in section 4 afterwards. For each machine first the working principle is explained, illustrated by a schematic drawing. Then the machine dimensions of the different models are set out. Afterwards the different options that can be installed in the machine concerned are discussed. For some more complex machines, different parts and properties of the machine are explained in more detail in individual paragraphs.

3.3.1 Storage lines

Washing lines are always following up on a storage line. Storage lines are the place where the product enters the factory and consist of the next few standard parts: receiving hoppers, dry-desoilers, belt transporters and silos. The configuration and specifications of those parts varies widely depending on the input product and the desired output product. The tubers are brought into the storage line by trucks, that dump the product in a receiving hopper. The receiving hopper contains a roller spreader set to spread out the product stream. This roller spreader set also retrieves a share of the dry soil, haulm and small tubers, stones and clods. The product then goes through a large parts separator. The large parts separator removes bricks, logs and other large debris from the product stream. In some regions in Belgium that are used for growing potatoes, lots of bombs from the first world war are still ending up in the product batch during the harvest. These bombs are often found in the waste heap of the large parts separator in the storage line.

After the receiving hopper and large parts separator the product goes over a dry-desoiler. The two most common dry-desoilers are desoilers that work with a vibrating set of horizontal pins where the product slides down the slope over the pins and the soil falls through the pins, and dry-desoilers that work with desoiler rollers. There are varying kinds of desoiler rollers like for example spiral rollers, star rollers or finger rollers. Each kind of roller has other qualities. Spiral rollers for example are excellent at separating haulm from the product stream and star rollers are specialised in retrieving undersised potatoes [102].

After the dry-desoiler the product is sometimes processed by a pintle belt for haulm removal. The pintle belt is discusses later in section 3.3.5. Afterwards the product is guided to storage silos to build up a buffer. From these storage silos the washing line is fed, which commonly starts with a destoner.

It is important to remove as much of the contamination from the product stream in dry state as possible. This is caused by multiple factors. Firstly haulm has the tendency to get stuck in machines. It can for example get stuck in belts conveyors, clog drums and valves and entangle into clusters in the washer. To prevent machines from getting jammed, clogged or damaged it is important to remove as much haulm as possible in the most early stages. Secondly all dirt that can be removed in dry state, does not need to pass through the water treatment, which saves a lot of costs.

To remove contamination in a dry state, a dry-desoiler and pintle belt can be added in between the bunkers and the washing line. Because Tummers is not specialised in dry-desoilers, they are not taken into account in depth in this research report. Adding a pintle belt in front of the washing line can remove a significant amount of haulm and sand from the product stream, therefore this option is often recommended.

3.3.2 Destoner

Destoners are an important step in the processing of root vegetables. Root vegetables grow in the soil instead of on top of it, therefore stones and clods from the soil come with the product during harvesting. Stones need to be removed from the product stream not only because customers do not want stones to end up in their product but also because stones can damage and obstruct machines in the line and bruise the product.

There are multiple destoners on the market built by a wide range of companies. The most commonly used destoners are the tank destoner, cyclone destoner and auger destoner which all work through the same principle: weight difference. The most basic and robust of these destoners is the tank destoner which is produced by Tummers, among others. Formerly, Tummers also sold cyclone destoners. Because too much of the product ended up on the stone belt, the cyclone destoner had too high of a good-to-bad ratio and therefore Tummers sticked with just the tank destoner. While other companies only sell destoners with a maximum capacity up to Q = 80TPH as can be seen in appendix I, Tummers also produces bigger destoners with a maximum capacity of Q = 125TPH or even Q = 180TPH [106, 107].

Working principle

There are two types of destoners sold by Tummers, independent tank destoners and tank destoners integrated into the drum washer. Both work through the same principal. Figure 15 below shows a schematic drawing of the integrated destoner, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The tubers are fed into a water filled tank by a feeding conveyor (2). A propeller (3) at the bottom on the tank forces the tubers back upward to the drum washer while the stones sink to the bottom. At the bottom of the tank a bar conveyor (1) takes out the stones and puts them on a conveyor belt for removal. Independent destoners contain a conveyor belt just below the water surface to retrieve the product where in integrated destoners the product is guided over a retaining wall (4). Destoners have the option to be built with the stone belt to the left, right or back in the same direction as where the feeding conveyor comes from. The destoner in figure 15 below has a right oriented stone belt [106].



Figure 15: Schematic drawing of an integrated destoner.

For industrial use of the integrated destoner, tweaking the rotational speed of the propeller is enough to adjust the machine for optimal performance. In some rare cases the integrated destoner is part of a machine line for cleaning heavily polluted product batches. In these cases the machine operator not only changes the propeller speed but also the height of the retaining wall. The height of the retaining wall can be adjusted by adding or removing wall segments. If the wall is too low, stones may pass over the wall before they get the time to sink to the bottom of the tank. If the wall is too high potatoes will hit the wall, sink to the bottom of the tank and end up on the stone conveyor. For most uses of the destoner it is enough to adjust the speed of the propeller and that way make sure the stones are separated from the product up to a sufficient level but being able to also adjust the height of the retaining wall gives the machine operator a second tool to further perfect the performance of the destoner [90].

Depending on the origin of the product, stones have varying weights. If the difference in density between the tubers and the stones is big enough, the propeller is easily set to a speed where the stones sink to the bottom and the tubers are forced upward, but when the difference in density becomes smaller, the separation gets harder. Potatoes for example weigh around $\rho_a = 1,080 kg/m^3$. The destoner is guaranteed to retrieve 100% of the stones when they are $\rho = 1,400 kg/m^3$ or heavier. Figure 16 below shows a rough estimation of the stone removal efficiency η for different weights [9].



Figure 16: Estimation of the destoner efficiency for stones with different weights [9].

Machine dimensions

The destoner is engineered to exactly fit to the drum washer. There is no huge difference between the independent destoner and the integrated destoner. The width of both machines is the same, but only the independent destoner is equipped with a product belt to retrieve the product and is therefore equipped with a longer tank. To fit together in an optimal way, the destoner is available in five sizes just like the drum washer: the KS-320, KS-450, KS-600, KS-700 and KS-800. The dimensions of those five models are shown in table 2 below [106, 54].

Model	Capacity Q [TPH]	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Output belt width} \\ w_b ~ [mm] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Output belt length} \\ l_b ~ [mm] \end{array}$
KS-320 KS-450 KS-600 KS-700 KS-800	$20 \\ 40 \\ 70 \\ 125 \\ 180$	$700 \\ 1,000 \\ 1,200 \\ 1,400 \\ 1,600$	$\begin{array}{c} 1,400 \\ 1,800 \\ 3,200 \\ 3,200 \\ 4,700 \end{array}$

Table 2: List of destoner models and their most important parameters.

Options

The speed of the bar conveyor that removes the stones from the bottom of the tank can also be adjusted. If the speed is too low, stones will pile up at the bottom of the tank but if the speed is to high, stones are more prone to get stuck in the conveyor. The currents in the tank are also influenced by the stone belt. There are multiple configurations for the destoner. The older ones have a kink in the bar conveyor, as illustrated in figure 17a and the new ones have a straight bar conveyor as illustrated in figure 17b. In the old configuration flat stones where prone to get stuck between the roller in the kink and the chain belt. To solve this problem a system with a timer was designed. If the conveyor got stuck and did not move for a few seconds, the conveyor was reversed for a second and then put forward again. For the newer models without the kink in the belt, this system is not necessary anymore. With smart sensing a feedback loop can be integrated to optimize the speed of the bar conveyor based on the earlier mentioned principles. Because the speed of the stone belt influences the currents in the tank, it is important to keep this speed on a level as low as possible, where the belt is just able to remove all stones [90].

A disadvantage of the new destoner configuration is that the total height of the construction is bigger than that of the destoner with kinked belt. For the biggest washing lines, the KW-800, the new destoner configuration fits into the frame without the total washing line increasing in height. For the smaller washing lines the pipe system underneath the destoner becomes too small when designed to fit in the same frame as the destoner with the kinked belt. If the new destoner configuration is used in the smaller washing lines, the structure will gain in height. For some factories this is not possible due to limited available space. Because of this the straight stone belt design is only standardised into the design of the KW-800 [53].



(a) Old destoner configuration.

(b) New destoner configuration.

Figure 17: Old and new destoner configurations with two different bar conveyors.

The destoner can be built with the stone belt in different positions. For the KS-320, KS-450, KS-600 and KS-700 the entire machine can be mirrored and have the stone belt positioned at the left or right side. For the KS-800 the stone belt can only be directed backwards, it then removes the stones back in the direction of the product input belt. For the smaller machines the stone belt can not be positioned backwards because it will not fit underneath the product input belt. The KS-800 is originally designed with a backward positioned stone belt. Engineers are afraid that changing the stone belt direction to the left or right of the machine will change the fluid trajectories inside the tank and that way decrease the performance of the destoner. Because building a KS-800 with a different stone belt direction for testing is very expensive and customers have not been asking for these configurations yet, Tummers has decided to stay with just the KS-800-A. The input belt for the destoner is positioned opposite to the stone belt to give the product as long a trajectory as possible. This way all stones get the time to sink to the bottom of the tank. So if the stone belt is directed to the right, the input belt feeds the tubers into the left side of the destoner. If the stone belt is directed backwards, the input belt feeds the tubers into the middle of the destoner. This configuration of stone belt and input belt positions is illustrated in figure 18 below [106] [54].

3.3.3 Drum washer

The drum washer is the most important part of the cleaning line for removing dirt from sticking to the product. There are many washing drums on the market, the key difference is the drum itself and the maximum capacity. Drum washers made by competitors regularly contain a round drum while Tummers produces an octagonal drum, this shape comes with a better washing result without damaging the product. Next to that Tummers is known for producing high-end machines for industrial purposes. Only parts of the highest quality are used and the machines are specifically designed to be maintenance free. Furthermore Tummers is the only party on the market that sells washing lines with capacities up to Q = 180TPH, as can be seen in appendix I competitors sell machines up to a maximum capacity of only Q = 80TPH. Tummers sells two types of drum washers, the separate drum washer (TW) and the washer with integrated destoner which will be referred to as washer/destoner (KW).

Working principe

Figure 19 below shows a schematic representation of the washer, the numbers in the text correspond to the



Figure 18: Possible stone belt directions and corresponding input belt positions.

numbers in the picture. The product enters the drum washer from the left where it is submerged in the water and washed by rubbing it against itself and the walls of the rotating drum (1). This drum is powered by two electronic motors (2). The soil sticking to the product suspends into the water and sediments through the holes in the drum down into the cones underneath it. The sediment containing water is pumped from the cones (5) at the bottom of the machine to a water treatment system where the water gets separated from the soil and other particles to be recycled into the washing line again. The degree of filling ϕ is determined by a dosing disk at the end of the drum [107]. It is very important for the washer to contain big hatches in the cones at the bottom of the machine. When the valves underneath the cones get clogged, the hatches enable the machine operator to reach the valves and manually clean out the heaped up dirt and other waste.



Figure 19: Schematic drawing of a drum washer with overflow channel.

Machine dimensions

The drum washer and washer/destoner have the same key parameters. The only difference is that the washer/destoner has an integrated destoner added before the washing drum. The washers are made in eight different sizes. They are made with five different options for drum diameters, from which the middle three are made with two different drum length options. The dimensions of those eight models are shown in table 3 below [107, 112].

Model	$\begin{array}{l} \mathbf{Capacity} \\ Q \ [TPH] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{Drum} \ \mathbf{diameter} \\ d_d \ [mm] \end{array}$	$egin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Output belt width} \\ w_b ~ [mm] \end{array}$
TW/KW-320	15	1,000	2,500	700
TW/KW-450	30	1,300	$3,\!650$	1,000
	40	1,300	4,800	1,000
TW/KW-600	50	$1,\!650$	3,750	1,200
	70	$1,\!650$	5,000	1,200
TW/KW-700	100	2,000	5,000	1,400
	125	2,000	6,250	1,400
TW/KW-800	180	$2,\!400$	6,200	$1,\!600$

Table 3: List of drum washer models and their most important parameters.

Integrated floating parts remover

The drum washer can be equipped with one out of two built in options to retrieve floating debris. Either an overflow channel or a mechanical rake is used as a FPR. Figure 19 shows the washing drum with built in overflow channel, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The floating debris are guided onto the waste belt (3) by strips in the water surface. The product will flow underneath the strips and end up on the product belt (4). Because dirt sinks to the bottom of the tank underneath the FPR, the polluted water is pumped from the bottom of this tank (6) to the earlier mentioned water treatment system too. The overflow FPR can be made with either a manually adjustable water level or with a water level that can be adjusted by an actuator, this system is called 'active overflow'. Two concentric pipes determine the water level in the entire washer. The inner pipe can be lowered when a lower water level is needed. The mechanical FPR has a rake chain installed above the tank. The rake scoops the floating debris from the water level onto a haulm removal belt.

The choice between implementing an overflow channel or a mechanical rake as a FPR in the drum washer can be made based on multiple factors.

Over all the mechanical FPR is way cheaper than the overflow FPR. This is caused by the fact that the mechanical FPR retrieves floating debris without water coming along with it. The floating debris can then be directly transported to a waste heap. In the overflow FPR, a lot of water comes along with the floating waste. This can not be prevented by using a permeable belt like for example a gauze belt because haulm and other small debris are prone to get stuck in the belt. This way the belt will get polluted internally. Because of the water coming along with the debris when using an overflow FPR, the debris have to pass through a dewatering drum before they can be transported to the waste heap. Installing a special dewatering drum to separate the haulm from the moisture makes the FPR way more expensive than the mechanical rake. More about this dewatering drum will be explained in section 3.3.4 [51].

Potatoes are regularly washed on high water levels in the drum. The mechanical FPR is placed above the tank behind the drum so that the rakes scoop the floating debris from the water surface. The mechanical FPR is not adjustable in height, therefore it can only be used for applications where the potatoes are only washed on a single water level. Factories that want to change the water level in the tank and still want to use the integrated FPR need to have an overflow system implemented in the drum washer because the overflow height can be adjusted [88].

Carrots are only washed on a single water level. This is because carrots are harder to clean. Due to the rough surface of the carrots that includes root hairs, dirt attached to the skin of the carrots is hard to remove. Because of this, carrots are washed on lower water levels than potatoes. Due to the low water level the carrots will rub against each other and that way scrub of the dirt. Because of this low water level, the mechanical FPR can not be used because the rakes are not able to touch the water surface. Thus designing a drum washer for carrots requires an overflow FPR [88].

Options The washing drums produced by Tummers have an octagonal shape instead of a round shape like that of the washers made by most competitors. Because of this shape the product is cleaned more thoroughly and the product output of the washing drum is more even. Tummers makes two types of washing drums, a perforation drum and a sleeve drum. The size and pattern of the holes and sleeves in the drum can be customised to meet customer requirements. For potatoes perforation drums are used. Some batches of potatoes, for example from the north of France, contain large amounts of very small stones. It is important

to add a destoner in processing lines that handle these batches because otherwise the small stones will get stuck in the drum holes. The small stones need to be removed from the drum manually because they can not be sprayed loose. There are two perforation sizes. The standard perforation size is $d_p = 12mm$, this is big enough not to get clogged with dirt and haulm and small enough not to let small potatoes through. Next to the standard perforation size, drums with $d_p = 8mm$ perforation are sometimes sold as specials. Sleeve drums are commonly used for washing baby carrots that are destined for the fresh packs. When washed in perforation drums, the tips of the baby carrots can get stuck in the drum holes after which the carrots will break. For carrots that are cut afterwards this is not a problem but for fresh packs this needs to be prevented, therefore for this application sleeve drums are used. One of the difficulties of washing carrots are the root hairs that come from the carrots and get stuck in the holes in the drum and the machine looses washing quality and sometimes even overflows. Perforation drums are less prone to get clogged with root hairs than sleeve drums and therefore used for washing regular carrots. The amount of water used per ton of carrots with large amounts of root hairs needs to be enlarged to prevent clogging [80].

Two different types of output belts can be installed in the washer: a steel bar belt or a polyvinylchloride (PVC) mesh output belt. When processing potatoes the steel bar belt is recommended to be installed. This is caused by the fact that this type of belt is more robust and way less sensitive to wear. When a machine line is installed for washing carrots the PVC output belt is preferred. Carrots come with way more haulm than potatoes. This haulm, including root hairs, gets stuck in the bar belt easily and therefore a PVC mesh belt is preferred [88].

Instead of being filled with water, the drum washer can also be chosen for dry washing. In this case the product is not submerged into water but only rinsed by a spraying bar that is installed inside the drum. There are no cones and valves underneath the machine but a simple waste chute. A brush is installed inside the dry drum washer to clean the product. A second spraying bar is installed on the output side of the drum to rinse filth from the product. Sometimes a second brush is added on the outside of the drum when the drum washer is used to wash carrots. This brush cleans the root hairs and haulm from the drum. A third spray bar is then installed to clean this brush [52].

Nozzles can be installed above the output belt to spray the product, this way the last remaining parts of soil can be rinsed off. Jets can also be installed in the washer to spray product and floating debris from the dead corners. Product and floating debris often gets stuck in this corner because it does not lie in direction of the current. This dead corner is located at the exit side of the drum, opposite to the corner with the raising disk. Spraying nozzles are prone to get clogged because small amounts of dirt are still present in the water that comes from the water treatment system, therefore fresh water needs to be used in these nozzles or coarser nozzles need to be installed [59].

To recycle water in the drum and regulate the time tubers spend in it, circulation pumping can be installed. The water from the last cone underneath the drum is pumped into the entrance of the drum because the water in the end of the tank has the least dirt sedimented on the bottom. By increasing the amount of water being pumped, the product is flushed down the drum faster [80].

The integrated FPR can be installed with a waste stream directed to the left or the right of the machine. This applies to both the mechanical as the overflow FPR.

Water usage

Depending on the origin of the product, it is grown in different types of soil. In the Netherlands there are three main types of soil: sand, clay and peat. Potatoes or carrots that are grown in sand for example are easily cleaned. The sand washes off easily and sinks quite well because sand grains are way heavier than water. The specific gravity of silica sand, the ratio of the mass of the particles to the mass of the water they displace, is around SG = 2.63 [47, 17]. Potatoes or carrots that are grown in clay are less easily cleaned. The clay sticks to the product as so called clay caps. Furthermore peat is way lighter than sand, the most common organic peat in the Netherlands ranges from SG = 1.45 to SG = 2.33 but tropical soils can have specific gravities as low as SG = 1.05 [62, 39]. This leads to a phenomenon known as 'hovering' where the soil neither sinks to the bottom of the drum washer, nor it floats over the barrier in the FPR. This way the soil becomes very hard to remove from the washer. To also clean these lighter soil particles from the machine, once in a while the water in the system needs to be refreshed. For an average badge of potatoes with a medium pollution level, a relative drainage capacity of $Q_{dr} = 2m^3/ton$ is used. This means that $2m^3$ of water has to be ran through the machine per ton of potatoes to be cleaned [15]. For carrots this water consumption is $Q_{dr} = 3m^3/ton$. Batches of potatoes containing a lot of sand can be cleaned better by raising

the water level in the tank, potatoes containing a lot of sticky clay are better cleaned by further opening the raising disk more so that the potatoes rub against each other more [88, 80].

3.3.4 Dewatering drum

There are two types of dewatering drums used in the processing lines made by Tummers, the reverse dewatering drum and the forward dewatering drum. The reverse dewatering drum is mostly used for dewatering slivers and peels that come from cutting and peeling lines. Waste streams that require a lot of haulm can not be dewatered while using the reverse dewatering drum because haulm gets stuck in the end of the drum where they can form a blockage after a while. This is caused by the fact that the incoming water stream washes the light haulm back down the drum. With heavier stones, clods, slivers and peels this problem does not occur. For this reason the more expensive forward dewatering drums are used for dewatering waste streams that are rich of haulm [51].

Working principle

Figure 20 below shows a schematic drawing of the two types of dewatering drums used in tuber washing lines, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. Figure 20a shows the reverse dewatering drum and figure 20b shows the forward dewatering drum. For the reverse watering drum the waste stream enters the dewatering drum through an intake pipe (1). The stream enters a rotating drum (2) powered by an electro motor (5). The water is forced through the holes in the drum by centrifugal force. The solid particles can not go through the holes in the drum and are transported back in the direction they came from by an auger. The solid particles leave the drum through a waste pipe (3) and the water leaks down from the drum housing and can be retrieved through the output pipe (4). The forward dewatering drum works almost the same way. The difference is that this dewatering drum is extended and the auger is rotating in opposite direction. Therefore the solid waste is transported out of the drum opposite the inlet side.



Figure 20: Schematic drawing of the two types of dewatering drums.

Machine dimensions

Dewatering drums are available in three sizes: the OW-TZ-F/R-600x1000, OT-TZ-F/R-800x1150 and OW-T/Z-1000x1250 The dimensions of those three models are shown in table 4 below [108]. When two or more washing lines are installed in parallel or when multiple washers are installed in series, one big dewatering drum can be installed instead of multiple smaller ones according to customer preference.

Model	$\begin{array}{c} \text{Machine line capacity} \\ Q \ [\textit{TPH}] \end{array}$	${f Drainage\ capacity}\ Q_d\ [m^3/h]$
OW-TZ-F/R-0600x1000	40	180
OW-TZ-F/R-0800x1150	125	367
OW-TZ-F/R-1000x1250	180	650

Table 4: List of dewatering drum models and their most important parameters.

Options

The dewatering drum can be installed with the waste stream oriented to the left or to the right. Another available option is to install a buffer tank with pump. The waste streams from the machine line then first go into the buffer tank after which they can be pumped to the dewatering drum. For big machine lines it can

happen that all machines accidentally dispose of waste water at the same time, in this case too much water will be flushed into the dewatering drum, which can overload the machine. When a buffer tank is installed, the big amount of waste water can first flush into this tank and then be slowly processed by the dewatering drum afterwards.

3.3.5 Pintle belt

Pintle belts are a widely used way to retrieve haulm from agricultural product streams. They are for example integrated in potato and carrot harvesting machines but are also used in factory processing lines. Pintle belts can be used for processing both dry and wet product streams and are commonly used for potatoes and carrots.

Working principle

Figure 21 below shows a schematic drawing of the pintle belt that is used in tuber washing lines, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The tubers are fed into the machine by the feeding conveyor belt (1). They drop onto a pintle belt (2), an inclined PVC conveyor belt that is covered by a mat of rubber cones. Due to the inclination, the round product will roll down the slope while haulm and dirt sticks between the rubber cones. The rubber cones are both rigid and wear-resistant while staying product friendly [117]. The haulm and dirt that sticks within the cones of the pintle belt is dropped onto the haulm belt (4) and the tubers that roll down end up on the product output belt (5). The pintle belt is equipped with a barrier roller (3) to prevent heaps of tubers from flowing over the top and ending up on the haulm belt. The angle of the pintle belt can be adjusted by means of a steel cable winch [103].



Figure 21: Schematic drawing of a pintle belt.

Machine dimensions

Pintle belts are available in four standard sizes. The dimensions of those four models are shown in table 5 below. The capacities in this table only apply to pintle belts for processing potatoes, when for example processing carrots, the capacities are lower [103].

Model	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{Capacity} \\ Q \ [TPH] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Belt width} \\ w_b ~ [mm] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Belt length} \\ l_b ~ [mm] \end{array}$
EB-1000x1500	15	1,000	1,500
EB-1200x1500	40	1,200	1,500
EB-1500x1500	70	1,500	1,500
EB-2000x1500	180	2,000	1,500

Table 5: List of pintle belt models and their most important parameters.

Options

The pintle belt can be installed with a haulm conveyor to the left or to the right of the machine. Because the direction of this conveyor does not change anything to the design of the pintle belt itself it is left out of consideration throughout the rest of this report. An option to add to the pintle belt is the flap roller. This flap roller can be attached underneath the pintle belt on the return side to clean dirt and haulm sticking in between the rubber cones from the belt.

3.3.6 Drum polisher

The drum polisher is a newly developed machine by Tummers. The first model is sold and is now tested in practice. The drum polisher can be used to wash the product by removing remainders of dirt and polishing the product at the same time.

Working principle

Figure 22 below shows a schematic drawing of a drum polisher that is used in tuber washing lines, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The product enters the drum polisher through the input chute (1). The machine consists of a slowly rotating drum (2) that is powered by two electronic motors (4). The drum is equipped with 18 rotating brushes (3). Inside the drum a spraying tube is placed to keep the product wet and to drain the dirt. A second shower is placed in the output side of the drum to rinse remainders of dirt from the product. A third spraying bar is placed on the outside of the drum to clean the brushes. The waste water leaks into a drainage chute (6) and the product leaves the drum through an output chute (5). Just like with the drum washer described in section 3.3.3, the degree of filling ϕ can be determined through the position of a dosing disk. [111, 52].



Figure 22: Schematic drawing of a drum polisher.

Machine dimensions

The first drum polisher model sold is the TP-1730x3200-18R. This model has a drum diameter of $d_d = 1,730mm$ and a drum length of $l_d = 3,200mm$ with n = 18 brushes and is used in a washing line with a maximum capacity of Q = 25TPH [111].

3.3.7 Brine separator or clay bath

Glassed potatoes are potatoes with a lack of starch. Potato plants can contain two types of tubers: primary and secondary tubers. Primary tubers are directly connected to the roots of the plant, secondary tubers have no direct contact to the roots but are only connected to the primary tubers [35]. Glassed potatoes are primary potatoes that are drained of their starch by secondary potatoes they are connected to [85]. Because of the lack of starch, glassed potatoes are not suitable to be processed into most products. Glassed potatoes have a lower density than regular potatoes due to this lack of starch. To separate the glassed potatoes from the rest, a brine separator or clay bath can be used. Brine separators or salt baths are filled with a salt solution. Glassiness does not occur with carrots, therefore brine separators and clay baths are only used in potato washing lines. Next to this primary application, clay baths and brine separators can also be used to remove potatoes with a low solids content. This technique is used in some fries factories to remove potatoes that are not suitable to be processed into fries from the product stream. Glassiness only occurs roughly once in five years, depending on the weather during the growing season. The glassed ratio can lead up to 50% of the batch and therefore can form a huge seasonal problem for potato processing factories [23].

Because salt is very cheap and does not sediment on the bottom of a tank over time, brine separators have been a popular option to remove glassed potatoes. A big downside of brine separators is that the salt water accelerates corrosion, which lowers the service life of the machine. Secondly, waste water from brine separators could directly be disposed into the surface water in the past, today regulations have become more strict and waste water has to be treated before it can be disposed of. To be permitted for disposal after treatment the waste water is not allowed to contain high salt concentrations. A third downside of brine separators is that potatoes absorb the salt when they are kept in the tank for too long. Formerly potatoes sometimes stayed swerving in the tank for too long, which lead to some fries being too salty in fry factories. This issue was solved by installing the output belt over the whole width of the brine separator. A few years ago, in 2004, it has occurred that a batch of clay contaminated with carcinogenic dioxin was delivered to a factory that processes potatoes into fries. The peels of these potatoes were fed to dairy cows. When alarming dioxin rates were discovered in cow-milk, 148 Dutch dairy farms needed to be closed which lead to huge image damage of the fry factory [76]. Nowadays the regulations for clay used in food production are sharpened and contaminated batches of clay do not occur anymore. Because clay is more expensive than salt, the variable costs of clay baths are higher than that of the brine separator. Due to the previously stated disadvantages of brine separators, clay baths have become the standard and only some specific customers ask for a brine separator. Because of this, brine separators are left out of the scope of this research report after explaining the working principle, machine dimensions and options in the rest of this section [23].

Working principle

Clay baths and brine separators are the exact same machines but with a different substance added to the water. Figure 23 below shows a schematic drawing of a brine separator or clay bath that is used in tuber washing lines, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The potatoes are fed into the machine by the input belt (1) so that the tubers fall into the tank. The tank is filled with a salt or clay mixture through the inlet valve (4). Due to the difference in density, healthy potatoes will sink to the bottom of the tank while glassed potatoes float to the surface where they are removed by the float belt (2). The healthy potatoes are transported out of the tank by the output conveyor (3). Both the float belt and the output belt are bar belts for water to be able to leak through. A discharge valve (5) is added to the bottom of the tank to remove waste water and sediment.



Figure 23: Schematic drawing of a brine separator or clay bath.

Machine dimensions

Just like most other machines, the clay bath and brine separator are designed to fit to the washer. This

Model	$\begin{array}{l} \mathbf{Capacity} \\ Q \ [\textbf{TPH}] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Output belt width} \\ w_b ~ [mm] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Output belt length} \\ l_b \ [mm] \end{array}$
FPR-K/Z-320	15	1000	3500
FPR-K/Z-450	40	1200	6000
FPR-K/Z-600	70	1400	8200
FPR-K/Z-700	125	1600	8500

machine is available in four different sizes: the FPR-K/Z-320, FPR-K/Z-450, FPR-K/Z-600 and FPR-K/Z-700. The dimensions of those four models are shown in table 6 below [105, 113].

Table 6: List of brine separator / clay bath models and their most important parameters.

Options

The output belt of the brine separator or clay bath can be equipped with a shower to rinse the product from residual salt or clay. Next to that, a mixing tank can be installed next to both the clay bath and brine separator. In this mixing tank the water and clay or salt mixture can be prepared prior to being added to the machine. This way the machine operator can make a big batch of it so that he does not have to look after the machine for that matter anymore. The mixing tank contains a mixer to ensure a homogeneous mixture. The mixture can be made by manually adding bags of salt or clay into the mixture tank but can also be automated by filling a hopper with salt or clay that is then added to the mixture tank automatically by an auger. Next to that, the brine separator and clay bath are available with the floating debris stream directed to the left or to the right of the machine [23].

Because the presence of glassed potatoes depends on weather related growing conditions, glassed potatoes are not always present in the product batch. Because of this the clay bath or brine separator does not always have to be used. To prevent unnecessary costs, the clay bath or brine separator can be filled with water without any supplements to act like a FPR, which will be discussed below. Another option is to install a bypass around the clay bath or brine separator to be able to temporarily remove it from the washing line when there are no glassed potatoes in the product stream.

3.3.8 Floating Parts Remover

Next to the FPR that can be integrated in the washer, Tummers also sells a separate FPR. This machine works exactly the same principle as the integrated overflow FPR, therefore the working principle is not further explained.

Machine dimensions

Just like most other machines, the FPR is designed to fit the capacity and product belt width of the washer. This machine is available in five different sizes: the FPR-V-320, FPR-V-450, FPR-V-600, FPR-V-700 and FPR-V-800. The dimensions of those five models are shown in table 7 below [104].

Model	Capacity Q [TPH]	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Output belt width} \\ w_b ~ [mm] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Output belt length} \\ l_b ~ [mm] \end{array}$
FPR-V-320	15	1,000	3,500
FPR-V-450	40	1,200	3,500
FPR-V-600	70	1,400	4,000
FPR-V-700	125	1,600	4,000
FPR-V-800	180	2,000	4,000

Table 7: List of FPR models and their most important parameters.

Options

The FPR is available with the floating debris stream directed to the left or to the right of the machine.

3.3.9 Roller spreader

Roller spreaders can be used for different purposes. First of all, as the name suggests, roller spreaders can be used to evenly spread the product stream over the width of the machine. This can for example be advisory when an unevenly spread product stream is directed to a roller dryer. To dry all tubers to the same extend, the product has to be equally spread over the roller dryer. Secondly the roller spreader can be used to remove excessive water from the product stream. When a product stream for example is guided from a flume to the roller dryer, the roller spreader can let the water leak through before the product enters the roller dryer. Thirdly the roller spreader can be used to remove small particles like broken product and remaining haulm from the product stream. This is not the leading function to implement a roller spreader into a washing line but more of a beneficial side effect [110].

There are two types of roller spreaders made by Tummers: the roller spreader and the delta-roller spreader. The roller spreader had been the standard over the years and has octagonal rollers. The delta-roller spreader is the newest technology designed by Tummers and has special triangle shaped rollers. Due to these special rollers the product is more evenly distributed over the width of the machine while bouncing of the product is reduced. The rollers are designed in such a way that the space between two rollers stays constant to prevent foreign objects from jamming the machine. Figure 24 below shows the two different rollers [110].



Figure 24: Schematic drawing of octagonal and delta rollers.

Working principle

Figure 25 below shows a schematic drawing of a roller spreader that is used in tuber washing lines, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The tubers are fed into the machine by a feeder belt (1). The tubers are then guided by a chute onto a set of octagonal or delta rollers (2), depending on the type of roller spreader. After the water, haulm and other small debris have fallen in between the rollers, the product leaves the roller spreader through the output chute (4) while the waste stream leaves the roller spreader through the waste gutter (3).



Figure 25: Schematic drawing of a roller spreader.

Machine dimensions

The roller spreaders are not specifically designed with capacities to fit the washers, this is because they are

originally designed for the peeling line instead of the washing line. In the peeling line they are used to spread the product stream before it is graded by an optical sorter. Roller spreaders are available in seven sizes: the RS-0900-7R/DR, RS-1100-7R/DR, RS-1400-7R/DR, RS-1500-7R/DR, RS-1700-7R/DR, RS-1900-7R/DR, and RS-2300-7R/DR. The machine codes ending on 'R' contain octagonal rollers and the machine codes ending on 'DR' contain delta rollers. The dimensions of those seven models are shown in table 8 below. In contrast to all other machines, the maximum capacities of the roller spreader models are unknown and irrelevant. Because the main goals of the spreader are spreading the product stream and dewatering, they are able to handle very high capacities. The limiting factor that makes a roller spreader suitable for a machine line is the width of it. The width of the roller spreader has to be slightly smaller than that of the roller dryer that follows up on it in the machine line. This way the product stream is evenly distributed over the width of the roller dryer [110].

Model	Belt width	Amount of rollers
	$w_b [m{mm}]$	$n_r \ [pc.]$
RS-0900-7R/DR	900	7
RS-1100-7R/DR	1,100	7
RS-1400-7R/DR	1,400	7
RS-1500-7R/DR	1,500	7
RS-1700-7R/DR	1,700	7
RS-1900-7R/DR	1,900	7
RS-2300-7R/DR	2,300	7

Table 8: List of roller spreader models and their most important parameters.

3.3.10 Roller dryer

There are multiple industrial machines on the market to dry tuberous products. Some examples are air dryers, that dry the tubers with cold or hot air and roller dryers that are either equipped with sponge or felt rollers to absorb the moisture from the product. The drying machine used in the machine lines of Tummers is the felt roller dryer. The felt is designed with a finger pattern to easily be replaced when worn out. The roller dryer is only used to dry potatoes. Carrots have much less adherent moisture and never have to be dried.

Working principle

Roller dryers are an efficient way for drying potatoes and work similarly to roller spreaders. Figure 26 below shows a schematic drawing of a roller dryer that is used in tuber washing lines, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The product is fed in by a feeder belt (1) and falls through a chute onto a set of rollers (2). The first few rollers are made of rubber so the potatoes do not get damaged by the fall and get spread out evenly over the width of the machine. The other rollers are covered in felt to absorb the moisture from the potatoes. Pressure rollers (3) are placed underneath the felt rollers to squeeze out the moisture. The moisture ends up in a chute (4) at the bottom of the machine to get disposed of, while the potatoes leave the machine through the product chute (5). The roller dryer does not transport the product faster due to faster rotating rollers. The product that comes in pushes the product that is already present onto the next roller, this way the machine transports the product. In between batches or before maintenance these machines can be emptied manually of through an empty running system [109].

Machine dimensions

The roller dryers are designed with capacities to fit the washers. They are available in five sizes: the RD-450-1200-20R, RD-450-1500-20R, RD-450-1500-20R, RD-450-1500-28R and RD-600-2000-28R. The dimensions of those five models are shown in table 9 below [109].



Figure 26: Schematic drawing of a roller dryer.

Model	$\begin{array}{l} \mathbf{Capacity} \\ Q \ [\textbf{TPH}] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} {\bf Belt \ width} \\ w_b \ [mm] \end{array}$	Amount of rollers n_r [pc.]
RD-450	25	1,200	20
	35	1,500	20
	45	2,000	20
	50	1,500	28
RD-600	70	2,000	28

Table 9: List of roller dryer models and their most important parameters.

Options

Roller dryers can be equipped with multiple extras. An empty running system can for example be added to mechanically remove all potatoes from the machine. This empty running system consists out of a bar, attached to a cloth that is wrapped around an axle. When the axle is rotated, the cloth unrolls from the axle and the bar is pushed from one roller onto the next. This way the product is emptied out of the roller dryer.

Next to the empty running system, the roller dryer can be equipped with Ultraviolet (UV) light bars for surface disinfection. UV light has a shorter wavelength and therefore falls outside of the visible light spectrum. UV waves break the molecular bonds that hold the bacterial or viral DNA together. When this DNA is broken, the viruses or bacteria are disabled to reproduce and therefore spread of those pathogens is prevented. Because some cross-contamination occurs between the product and the felt, UV light can be used to disinfect both the product and the felt [114].

Preventing spread of pathogens in the roller dryer is important for potatoes that are sold in fresh packs. In the time between packaging and consumption the pathogens can reproduce up to a level where the product is spoiled and not suitable for consumption anymore. Potatoes that are processed into flakes, fries or chips for example are processed at high temperatures that kill the pathogens. The washed product is stored in buffers between washing and processing but never longer than a couple of days so the pathogens are not able to spread up to dangerous levels. Because of this UV light has no added value in those washing lines.

UV light bars lose their function over time. To keep killing the pathogens, the light bars need to be replaced regularly. Because the light bars are quite expensive to replace, UV bars are not often installed above roller dryers.

4 Jigsaw puzzle model

Each machine that is part of the washing line portfolio has limited efficiency. It is the combination of machines following up on each other that makes the machine line highly efficient on removing all kinds of waste from the product stream. This is caused by the fact that the different machines are removing waste based on different separation principles. The FPR removes waste based on its ability to float on water for example and the pintle belt removes waste based on its ability to roll down a certain slope. As modular design of machine lines is intended, the different modules can be installed in different configurations based on the application of the machine line. In this section the recommended machine line configurations for different tuber processing applications are explained. Each machine is covered individually in the same order that the machines are recommended to appear in the machine line. Depending on the applications each machine will be chosen if to be implemented in the line, which model to implement and which options to apply.

Figure 27 below shows all different machine types from the washing line portfolio in the recommended basic order of machines. In special cases this order is changed due to the input variables. When the strategy explained in this section is applied into CPQ software, the machine lines that come out of this strategy are recommended to the customer. However, the CPQ software will allow the customer to manually change the order of the machines as well as the machine models and options to be installed. Important for the washing line design is that the rules for jigsaw puzzle modelling are followed as discussed previously in section 2.1.



Figure 27: Example of a jigsaw puzzle model for a complete washing line.

As previously mentioned the configuration strategy for a specific washing line can be described through a blackbox model. In such a model only the inputs and outputs are known while the decision making process in the blackbox is still undefined. Figure 28 below shows a schematic overview of this blackbox model. In this model the inputs are details regarding the desired product, the input product, factory layout and customer preferences. These four types of inputs come from the customer side to determine which machines with which options to implement in the washing line. The filling of the blackbox in the current situation purely consists of the experience and personal knowledge of salesmen in the Tummers sales department. This research focuses on changing that to filling in this blackbox with a standardised model for modular design. The inputs structured in the four groups that are just mentioned, are listed in table 10 below more specifically. These inputs will form the parameters which the decision making process in the modular strategy, which is described in this section, will be based on.



Figure 28: Blackbox model for the washing line configuration.

a_1 Desired product	a_2 Input product	a_3 Factory layout	a_4 Customer preferences
	 a₂₁ Dry haulm removal [yes, no] a₂₂ Degree of pollution [light, normal, heavy] a₂₃ Soil type [sand, mixed, clay, black] a₂₄ Amount of floating parts [no, small, normal, large] a₂₅ Glassed potato removal [yes, no] a₂₆ Stones present [yes, no] 	a_{31} Direction of haulm stream [left, right] a_{32} Location of platforms [left, right] a_{33} Direction of stone stream [left, right, backward]	$\begin{array}{l} a_{41} \mbox{ Washing on multiple levels} \\ [yes, no] \\ a_{42} \mbox{ Overflow type} \\ [manual, active] \\ a_{43} \mbox{ Mixing tank} \\ [yes, no] \\ a_{44} \mbox{ Spread product} \\ [yes, no] \\ a_{45} \mbox{ Empty run system} \\ [yes, no] \end{array}$

Table 10: List of inputs for the blackbox model.

The product portfolio matrix that structures the different available outputs of the blackbox model consists out of six dimensions. The first dimension u sets out the different machines from set U, which is a list of the ten different machine types. The second dimension v sets out the machine sizes from set V, which is the set of available sizes per machine type as shown in figure 29 below. The feeder and receiver belt are only shown as the head and tail of a machine line in the figure to create a complete overview but are not part of the machine portfolio matrix. The third dimension w sets out the direction of the waste stream of the machine from set W, which is the set of available waste directions per machine type as can be seen in figure 30. The fourth dimension x sets out the motor location from set X, which is the set of available motor directions that can be chosen for two different machine types as visualised in figure 31a below. The fifth dimension y sets out the type of FPR of a machine from set Y, which is the set of FPR types that can be chosen for two different machine types as visualised in figure 31b below. The fifth dimension z sets out extra options that fall outside of the other dimensions from set Z, namely the addition of a mixing tank to the clay bath and emptying system to the roller dryer, as can be seen in figure 31c

$$U = [0, 1, \dots 9] \tag{2}$$

$$b(u, v, w, x, y, z) \in [0, 1, 2], \qquad u \in U, v \in V, w \in W, x \in X, y \in Y, z \in Z$$
(3)

- 11

feeder belt	b ₀ pintle belt	b ₁ destoner	b ₂ drum washer	b ₃ washer/ destoner	b_4 FPR	b ₅ clay bath	b ₆ roller spreader	b ₇ roller dryer	receiver bel
	EB- 1000x1500	KS-320- 0700x1400	TW-320- 1000x2500	KW-320- 1000x2500	FPR-V-320- 1000x3500	FPR-K-320- 1000x3500	RS-0900- 7DR	RD-450- 1200-20R	2
	EB- 1200x1500	KS-450- 1000x1800	TW-450- 1300x3650	KW-450- 1300x3650	FPR-V-450- 1200x3500	FPR-K-450- 1200x7400	RS-1100- 7DR	RD-450- 1500-20R	
	EB- 1500x1500	KS-600- 1200x3200	TW-450- 1300x4800	KW-450- 1300x4800	FPR-V-600- 1400x4000	FPR-K-600- 1400x8200	RS-1400- 7DR	RD-450- 2000-20R	
	EB- 2000x1500	KS-700- 1400x3200	TW-600- 1650x3700	KW-600- 1650x3700	FPR-V-700- 1400x3200	FPR-K-700- 1600x8800	RS-1500- 7DR	RD-450- 1500-28R	
		KS-800- 1600x4700	TW-600- 1650x5000	KW-600- 1650x5000	FPR-V-800- 2000x4000		RS-1700- 7DR	RD-600- 2000-28R	
			TW-700- 2000x5000	KW-700- 2000x5000			RS-1900- 7DR		
			TW-700- 2000x6250	KW-700- 2000x6250			RS-2300- 7DR		
			TW-800- 2400x6200	KW-800- 2400x6200					
b ₈ forward dewatering drum	OW-TZ-F- 0600x1000	OW-TZ-F- 0800x1150	OW-TZ-F- 1000x1250		b ₉ reverse dewatering drum	OW-TZ-R- 0600x1000	OW-TZ-R- 0800x1150	OW-TZ-R- 1000x1250	

Figure 29: Overview of V, the set of available sizes per machine type.



Figure 30: Overview of W, the set of available was te directions per machine type.







(a) Overview of X, the set of available extra options for two different machine types.

(b) Overview of Y, the set of available FPR types for two different machine types.

(c) Overview of Z, the set of available extra options for two different machine types.

Figure 31: The last tree dimensions of the machine portfolio matrix.

The output variables of the model that determine the configuration of the machine line directly depend on the input variables through a set of relations. The set of equations below shows all dependencies the model is based on. Equation 4 to 13 below show the parameter relations for determining the amount of copies to be installed in the washing line for each machine type. Equation 14 shows the parameter relations for choosing the right sizes for each machine type. Equation 15 to 17 are used to determine the direction of the waste belts of certain machines. The motor location for two machine types are selected while using equation 18. Equation 19 is used to find out what kind of FPR to choose for two different machine types. The optional placement of a mixing tank next to the clay bath can be chosen with equation 20 and the choice to install an emptying system in the roller dryer is based on equation 21.

$b_0 = f(a_{21}, a_{24}),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(4)
$b_1 = 0,$		$\forall a, v, w, x, y, z$	(5)
$b_2 = f(a_{26}),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(6)
$b_3 = f(a_{26}),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(7)
$b_4 = f(a_{24}),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(8)
$b_5 = f(a_{25}),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(9)
$b_6 = f(a_{11}, a_{22}, a_{23}, a_{44}, b_0, b_4, b_5),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(10)
$b_7 = f(a_{11}, a_{22}, a_{23}, a_{13}),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(11)
$b_8 = f(a_{22}, a_{24}, a_{41}),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(12)
$b_9 = f(a_{22}, a_{24}, a_{41}),$		$\forall v, w, x, y, z$	(13)
$v = f(a_{11}, a_{22}, a_{23}),$		$\forall u, w, x, y, z$	(14)
$w = f(a_{33}),$	for $u = 1$,	$\forall v, x, y, z$	(15)
$w = f(a_{31}),$	for $u = [4, 5],$	$\forall v, x, y, z$	(16)
$w = f(a_{31}, a_{33}),$	for $u = 3$,	$\forall v, x, y, z$	(17)
$x = f(a_{32}),$	for $u = [1, 3]$,	$\forall v, w, y, z$	(18)
$y = f(a_{22}, a_{24}, a_{41}, a_{42})$	for $u = [3, 4],$	$\forall v, w, x, z$	(19)
$z = f(a_{43}),$	for $u = 5$,	$\forall v, w, x, y$	(20)
$z = f(a_{45}),$	for $u = 7$,	$\forall v, w, x, y$	(21)

As can be seen there are many relations between the in- and outputs of the model, some of which are quite complex. To get a clear overview of the relations this section will explain them thoroughly structured by machine type and illustrated by choice schemes.

Customers do not always choose to install a single washing line to wash the maximum capacity of product they need. Sometimes customers choose to install multiple washing lines alongside each other and combine the product output to be packaged or processed further. The downside of installing multiple washing lines in parallel is that it is more expensive to install multiple small capacity lines than one big capacity line. The upside is that when one of the washing lines is down for maintenance, the other lines can stay operational. This way the factory experiences temporary decreases of the maximum capacity instead of downtime. This option can also be chosen by the customer in the online configurator, the customer then divides the maximum capacity he needs by the amount of washing lines he wishes to install alongside each other. The configurator will show a single machine line but when contacting Tummers for a price estimation or for the first meeting the customer is able to state that he wants multiple of those washing lines installed in parallel [88].

4.1 Destoner

Stones are not only undesirable in the end product, they can also damage or obstruct machines in the line. As previously described in section 3.3.3, small stones are prone to get stuck in the holes of the washing drum. To prevent the drum from getting clogged with those small stones, a destoner can be added in front of the washing drum for lines that process product batches that regularly contain large quantities of those small stones. Stones can also damage machines in the processing line in a more harmful manner. If a stone for example is pumped into the tuber cutting system, it will critically damage the knife block and get stuck in the machine. The obstruction in the flow will be detected and the knife block will automatically be switched with a new one to prevent downtime, but the knifes in the block have to be replaced. Factories that process tuberous products regularly have an optical sorter placed behind the washing line to remove the last pieces of waste from the product stream. It is very important for the optical sorter to identify and remove stones to make sure the machines that follow up in the processing line do not get damaged. Optical sorters are very expensive, require a lot of computational power and slow down the production process. Furthermore stones are hard to remove from the product belt by the actuators in the optical sorter due to their weight and shape. Because of these factors it is important to retrieve as much waste from the product stream in the washing line as possible. The optical sorter is only intended to remove the last pieces of waste from the product stream [54].

Besides the machines, stones can also damage the product. When a batch of potatoes that contains a lot of stones enters the washing drum without being destoned first, the stones will fall on and rub against the potatoes. This way the potatoes can get damaged. It is very important for potatoes that are sold in fresh packs not to be bruised, because consumers will not buy a fresh pack that contains damaged potatoes. For potatoes that for example are turned into starch or flakes, bruises are less important. Because of this washing lines for potato fresh packs require a drum washer with integrated destoner. Tuberous products differ in fragility. The mechanical properties of tubers also differ slightly per variety and even per individual piece, therefore mean values are taken from a commonly used variety of both potatoes and carrots. Research from Antal et al. (2013) shows that carrots have a 38% higher hardness than potatoes [4]. Due to this difference in hardness potatoes are more prone to get damaged due to puncturing. Research from Abedi et al. (2019) and Pestka (2014) shows that the Youngs modulus of carrots is Y = 12MPa while that of potatoes is only Y = 2MPa [2, 83]. This difference in Young's modulus shows that potatoes deform more than carrots when subjected to a certain load, this leads to potatoes being more susceptible to bruises due to impact or compression. Because carrots are not prone to get damaged by stones in the washing drum, the destoner can theoretically be placed behind the washing drum or be left out of the line. Because placing a separate destoner behind the washer has no clear advantages and is more expensive for the customer, separate destoners are normally not recommended to be installed in washing lines. Sometimes when a washing line is made to process batches that include extreme amounts of stones and/or sand, a separate tank destoner is installed in front of the washer instead of installing an integrated destoner in the washer. Separate destoners are longer than integrated destoners and therefore have a bigger tank volume. Because of this bigger tank volume a separate destoner is able to remove bigger amounts of stones and sand than an integrated destoner. Figure 65 in appendix K shows a selection chart for choosing the right destoner model [54].

4.2 Drum washer

Depending on the previously described choice regarding the destoner, a drum washer with or without an integrated destoner is chosen with the preferred stone belt direction. Then the size of the washer is chosen, depending on the required output capacity and the pollution of the input product. To take this level of pollution into account in the selection of the washer, a parameter is defined for the calculation capacity Q_{calc} . In this calculation capacity, certain factors are taken into account due to the degree of pollution. The calculation capacity is set equal to the required maximal output capacity $Q_{calc} = Q$. Then firstly the degree of pollution is determined. When a batch contains a lot of dirt and is therefore heavily polluted, a bigger washer is needed to clean the product and the calculation capacity is raised by 20%, $Q_{calc} = 1.2 \cdot Q$. When a batch contains a normal amount of dirt, the calculation capacity is kept the same, $Q_{calc} = Q$. If a batch is only slightly polluted, the calculation capacity is lowered by 20%, $Q_{calc} = 0.8 \cdot Q$. Secondly the soil type is determined. According to Bergthaller et al. (1999, p. 237) each factory installs different units to wash potatoes according to local needs, depending on soil quality of the production area. While sandy soils require little treatment, heavy loamy soils need much more sophisticated washing systems [11]. Some soils like sand do no stick to the tubers much and are therefore easily removed with water. For sand-like soils the calculation capacity is reduced with 20%. Other soils like clay or soils of both sand and clay mixed together stick to the tubers more, for them the calculation capacity does not change. Black soil or chernozems is a special type of greasy soil that is hard to remove from the product. This type of soil is rich in organic matters and can be found on the grass steppes in continental Russia, Canada, India, the United States and some parts of South America [32, 16]. Washing lines that encounter product batches that are contaminated with black soil often require more thorough washing and therefore for this application the calculation capacity is raised by 20%. When the calculation capacity is determined, the washer size can be chosen. In section 3.2 the maximum capacities of each washer are determined. The washer model where the calculation capacity fits the capacity range is chosen to be implemented in the washing line. Figure 66 in appendix K shows a flowchart to illustrate the determination of the calculation capacity. This flowchart can directly be connected on top of the choice scheme in figure 67 of appendix K.

When the right washer model is chosen, the options for integrating an FPR are considered. If floating debris are present in the product stream, the first part of them need to be removed through an integrated FPR. As described in section 3.3.3 above, there are two types of integrated FPRs: the mechanical and the overflow FPR. In case of light pollution and with no need to wash on multiple water levels, the cheaper mechanical FPR can be installed in the washer. The mechanical FPR is equipped with an output belt for the floating debris to either the left or the right side of the machine. At higher degrees of pollution the overflow FPR has to be installed. There are two choices for the overflow FPR: active of manual overflow. The water level in the active overflow FPR is controlled automatically. For the manual overflow FPR this has to be done manually, which is cheaper but less efficient. The overflow FPR has a chute system to remove the floating debris and the water that comes with it. Figure 67 in appendix K shows a selection chart for choosing the right washer configuration according to this strategy.

4.3 Dewatering drum

The discharge water from the machines in the washing line needs to be cleaned from small stones and clods. This is caused by the fact that stones and clods increase wear in pumps and require extremely fast water flows not to sediment in the pipes. There are two types of dewatering drums sold by Tummers: the reverse and the forward dewatering drum. The reverse dewatering drum is cheaper and used to dewater waste streams rich of slivers, peals, stones and/or dirt. Because haulm is prone to get stuck in the end of the drum and this way jam the machine, it can not be used for dewatering waste streams that are rich of haulm. This problem does not occur to the forward dewatering drum, which is more expensive and used to dewater the haulm rich waste stream that comes from the overflow FPR. Reverse dewatering drums are installed in machine lines with a washer that is not equipped with an overflow FPR. Depending on the required maximum capacity of the washing line, one out of three dewatering drum models can be chosen. Each of them can be equipped with a waste removal directed to the left or to the right of the machine. Figure 68 in appendix K shows a selection chart for choosing the right dewatering drum model [51].

4.4 Pintle belt

Pintle belts can be added in two places in the washing line. As described previously in section 3.3.1 they can be added in front of the washing line for dry removal of haulm, loose dirt and small clods. It is important to

remove haulm from the product as early as possible. Haulm forms one of the biggest problems in washing lines. It entangles into clusters and heaps up in machines, blocking the flow of both product and water. It gets stuck in belts which can break due to haulm between the rollers. Haulm also clogs the perforation in the drum washer, this prevents water and dirt from going through the holes in the drum. Valves in the machine line to dispose waste water can also get clogged by haulm. Another reason to remove haulm as early as possible in the washing line is because wet removal of haulm is way more expensive than dry haulm removal. This is caused by multiple factors. Dry haulm removal machines only need a conveyor belt for haulm disposal. Wet haulm removal machines need a dewatering drum to separate the haulm from the waste water too, which then also has to be processed by the water treatment system. Because pintle belts are very sensitive to wear, a pintle belt is only added before the washer when big amounts of haulm occur in the input product, otherwise it is placed after the destoner for stones not to damage the belt [54].

The second spot in the washing line to add a pintle belt is after the washer. Most of the non-floating haulm that is not retrieved by the integrated FPR can be removed from the product stream here. While most of the haulm floats, some doesn't. When potatoes for example are brought in for processing straight after being harvested, some of the haulm is still green and has not dried out yet. This haulm does not float and is therefore not removed by the integrated FPR. Other particles that do not float and therefore are hard to remove from the product stream are pieces of wood, remainders of other agricultural products and golf balls. The plants that Brussels sprouts or broccoli's grow on for example stay in the soil after being harvested as well as corn cobs. These plants form hard stumps that, just like the corn cobs, are harvested together with the potatoes and are hard to remove from the product stream because they do not float [59]. Although the inclined pintle belt designed by Tummers is able to remove part of these waste sources, they are not able to remove everything. Remainders of waste that still pass the washing line can be removed by the optical sorters further down the processing line. Depending on the desired maximum capacity, the right pintle belt can be chosen with the help of the choice scheme in figure 69 in appendix K. The pintle belts are not chosen due to the capacity but due to the width of the belt that feeds the product to the pintle belt. To be consistent and clear with the choice schemes, the widths of the output belts are represented by the respective maximum capacities of the machines they belong to.

A good way for dry removal of these stumps, loose soil and small clods that has proven its effect in agriculture, is through a special pintle belt, which is illustrated in figure 32 below. The numbers in the figure correspond to the numbers in the text. The pintle belt (2) is positioned horizontally and fed by a feeder belt (1). A set of two rollers (3) is placed above the pintle belt to pull the haulm through, which is disposed of at the end of the pintle belt. The tubers are not pulled through the rollers and leave the pintle belt on the right side. Small clods and loose soil settle in between the spikes of the pintle belt, pass underneath the rollers and are also disposed of at the end of the pintle belt. Because this machine is proven to be very good at removing remainders of agricultural products like stumps and corn cobs from the product stream in dry state but is not part of the Tummers product line yet, it could be a great project for research and development [65].



Figure 32: Schematic drawing of a special pintle belt.

4.5 Clay bath

As previously discussed in section 3.3.7, clay baths are used to remove glassed potatoes from the product stream. Depending on the desired maximum capacity of the washing line, the right clay bath can be chosen

with the help of the selection chart in figure 71 in appendix K. All clay bath models can be equipped with a belt for removing the floating waste either positioned to the left or to the right of the machine. A mixing tank can be added for a constant supply of clay mixture and a shower can be added above the product output belt to rinse reminders of clay from the tubers. Because the shower leaks too much fresh water into the clay bath and deludes the mixture, a separate shower conveyor is preferred to be placed after the clay bath to rinse remainders of clay from the product. When a clay bath is followed up by a roller dryer, the product always has to be rinsed to prevent the clay from sticking to the felt rollers.

Clay baths are designed a bit wider than the output belt of the machines that feed them. This is done to give the potatoes more space in the tank to be able to sink to the bottom. When the clay bath is used for removing potatoes with too low of a solids content from the product this extra wide tank is needed because these undesired potatoes can form up to 15 to 20% of the product stream. When the clay bath is used for removing glassed potatoes this extra wide tank is not needed. Because glassed potatoes regularly only form up to 5% of the product stream, the clay bath can be chosen one level smaller. A line with for example a washer model KW-600 can then be equipped with a clay bath model FPR-K-450 because both have a product belt width of w = 1200mm.

4.6 Floating Parts Remover

If the batches of product processed by a washing line contain a huge amount of floating parts, a separate FPR can be placed in the line. This FPR is placed after the washer and, if present in the washing line, after the clay bath. This way potential clay residues are washed from the tubers in the FPR. Depending on the desired maximum capacity of the washing line, the right FPR can be chosen with the help of the selection chart in figure 70 in appendix K. All FPR models can be equipped with a belt for removing the floating waste either positioned to the left or to the right of the machine.

4.7 Roller spreader

If a roller dryer is fed by a flume system, the product has to be dewatered first. In this case a roller spreader is added in between the flume and the roller dryer. If a roller dryer is directly following up on a washer, the product is not evenly spread over the width of the machine. This is caused by the fact that the product leaves the washing drum on either the left or the right side of the machine. To evenly spread the product over the width of the roller dryer a roller spreader is added in between the two machines. The selection chart in figure 72 of appendix K can be used to choose a roller spreader that fits the machine line [23].

4.8 Roller dryer

Roller dryers are only used in case a product has to be dried after being washed. This applies to potatoes used in fresh packs. The roller conveyor is always the last machine in the washing line. Tubers that are processed after being washed like for example into flakes, starch or fries, do not need to be dried.

To be able to dry product streams with higher capacities, multiple roller dryers can be positioned in parallel. Figure 33 below shows a schematic drawing of multiple connected roller dryers, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. To evenly divide the product stream over the two roller dryers, chutes or a flume system need to be installed. The product stream is divided into two by the flume system. The tubers are fed by the flume (1) onto the roller spreader (2) where they are dewatered and spread out. Through a chute (3) they are guided onto the roller dryer (4) after which the two product streams come together again on a belt conveyor (5). The highest capacity that Tummers has built roller dryer systems for is Q = 100TPH. For this configuration two RD-600-28x2 dryers have been installed in parallel, as visualised in figure 33a. If an order will come in for a washing line with the biggest washer/destoner, the KW-800 from which the product needs to be dried, a system of two parallel sets of two serial RD-600-28x2 roller dryers can be installed. This setup is illustrated in figure 33b. Together this set of roller dryers is able to dry a product stream with a maximum capacity of Q = 200TPH. Up to today the big KW-800 washers are only sold for potatoes that are turned into flakes. For this application the potatoes do not need to be dried after being washed. The selection chart in figure 72 of appendix K can be used to choose a roller dryer that fits the machine line [23].





(a) Q = 100TPH setup with 2x RD-600-28x2.

(b) Q = 200TPH setup with 4x RD-600-28x2.

Figure 33: Configuration with multiple roller dryers.

4.9 Constructing the model

There are multiple software tools that can be used to construct a basic version of the model for modular design of the washing lines. High-level, general-purpose programming languages like Matlab or Python can be used to make a simple text based model. The input parameters then have to be defined and loaded into the script which results in a set of output parameters which are also defined in lists. A way more interactive, visually attractive and easy to use software to construct this model is LabView. LabView works with two windows, one is a panel where all the input parameters can be filled in and the output parameters are shown and the other is a visual programming window. This visual programming window shows the structure of a graphical block diagram, the LabView-source code, on which different function-nodes can be connected by drawing wires. This way the data flow is used as a programming language. Using a visual instead of a text based modelling software for this first basic model, enables the programmer to do test runs while programming to check if the model gives the right outputs with respect to the filled in parameters. The visual panel for the LabView-source code shows the different inputs needed for each function node and highlights modelling errors in real time, this eases working with the software for inexperienced programmers. The model as described in this section constructed in LabView can be found in appendix L where figure 73 shows the panel with the in- and outputs and figure 74 shows the LabView-source code. This model can be seen as a configurator that as previously discussed can be used to configure washing lines according to customer and application specifics. Because this LabView model only shows the amount and type of machines recommended according to the filled in input parameters, a more advanced model is still recommended to be created in CPQ software to get all functionality described in section 4.11.

To construct the model, first all the parameters are defined in the parameter panel which is shown in figure 34 below, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. Figure 34a below shows the input variables. The input variables are created out of different tiles: numeric control tiles (1), boolean tiles (2) and system ring tiles (3). Figure 34b below shows the output variables. The output variables are created out of a gauge tile (4) for the calculation capacity Q_C and multiple string indicator tiles for the machine line configuration b. In the output section of the panel, the number of machines, specifications and potential options that are recommended by the model are shown.

	Input vari	ables			
	a_1 Desired p	roduct	a_2 Input product	a_3 Factory layout	a_4 Customer preferences
1.—	a_11 Throughput capacity Q [T	'PH]	a_21 Dry haulm removal No Yes	a_31 Direction of the waste stream	a_41 Washing on multiple levels O No • Yes
2.—	a_12 Rinse clay residues No Yes		a_22 Degree of pollution	a_32 Location of platforms	a_42 Overflow type Active
	a_13 Product needs to be dry No Yes		a_23 Soil type Clay	a_33 Direction of stone stream	a_43 Mixing tank No Yes
3			a_24 Amount of floating parts		a_44 Spread product No Yes
			a_25 Glassed potato removal No Yes		a_45 Empty run system O No O Yes
			a_26 Stones present No Yes		
			(a) Input	variables.	
	Output va	ariable	S		
4.——	Q c Calculation capacity [TPP	4) 40 [TPH	ŋ		
	0 200				
	Machines installed in the line per machine type	Amount	Specifications	Options	
-	Machines installed in the line per machine type pintle belt	Amount b0	Specifications	Options	
5.——	Machines installed in the line per machine type pintle belt destoner	Amount b0 1 b1 0	Specifications	Options	
5.——	Machines installed in the line per machine type pintle belt destoner drum washer	Amount b0 1 b1 0 b2 1	Specifications EB-1200x1500 TW-450-1300x4800	Options	
5.——	destoner drum washer washer/destoner	Amount b0 1 b1 0 b2 1 b3 0	Specifications EB-1200x1500 TW-450-1300x4800	Options	
5.——	destoner drum washer FPR	Amount b0 1 b1 0 b2 1 b3 0 b4 0	Specifications EB-1200x1500 TW-450-1300x4800	Options	
5	o 200 v Machines installed in the line per machine type pintle belt destoner drum washer washer/destoner FPR clay bath	Amount b0 1 b1 0 b2 1 b3 0 b4 0 b5 1	Specifications EB-1200x1500 TW-450-1300x4800 Image: Specification of the system o	Options + mixing tank	
5.—	o 200 v Machines installed in the line per machine type pintle belt destoner drum washer washer/destoner FPR clay bath roller spreader	Amount b0 1 b1 0 b2 1 b3 0 b4 0 b5 1 b6 1	Specifications EB-1200x1500 TW-450-1300x4800 FPR-K-450-1300x4800 FPR-K-450-1200x6000-L RS-1100-7DR	Options + mixing tank	
5.—	o 200 v Machines installed in the line per machine type pintle belt destoner drum washer washer/destoner FPR clay bath roller spreader roller dryer	Amount b0 1 b1 0 b2 1 b3 0 b4 0 b5 1 b6 1 b7 1	Specifications EB-1200x1500 TW-450-1300x4800 FPR-K-450-1200x6000-L RS-1100-7DR RD-450-2000-20R	Options + mixing tank + empty run system	
5.—	0 200 x Machines installed in the line per machine type pintle belt destoner drum washer washer/destoner FPR clay bath roller spreader roller dryer forward dewatering drum	Amount b0 1 b1 0 b2 1 b3 0 b4 0 b5 1 b5 1 b5 1 b5 1 b5 1 b5 1 b5 1 b1 b3 0 b4 0 b1 b1 b1 b1 b1 b1 b1 b1 b1 b1	Specifications EB-1200x1500 TW-450-1300x4800 TW-450-1300x4800 FPR-K-450-1200x6000-L RS-1100-7DR RD-450-2000-20R	Options + mixing tank + empty run system	

(b) Output variables.

Figure 34: LabView panel where the parameters are defined.

After all parameters are defined, the relations between them are defined in the LabView-source code, of which a full version can be found in figure 74 in appendix L. This source code is a very complex diagram that connects all the input and output parameters and defines the logic between them. This complex model is well structured and build up out of many different if-statements to define the corresponding output for every possible combination of input parameters. An overview with the basic programming structures used in the LabView model is shown below in figure 35. Figure 35a shows an example of how such an if-statement is programmed, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The input parameter (1) is connected to an 'equal' tile (3). This tile compares the value of the input parameter with the value of the numeric constant (2) and gives a boolean value for the corresponding conclusion. The 'select' tile (6) then checks if this boolean value is true or false. If true, the output of the 'select' tile will be the text defined in the string constant (4), if false the output will be an empty string constant (5). According to this example, if the customer wishes an empty run system to be installed in the roller dryer, the empty run system is added as an option in the output parameters and otherwise the option is left blank. A set of if-statements can be formed by connecting the output of a second if-statement to the 'false' node of the 'select' tile of the first if-statement. An example of such a set is shown in figure 35b below. An if-statement is connected to a 'string combiner' tile (9), this way the machine code that describes the machine specifics can be generated. If haulm is indicated to be present in the input parameters, the machine code is started with 'EB-'. According to the value filled in for the throughput capacity Q in the numbers list tile (8), the right machine size is then selected and added to the machine code. Boundary conditions can be specified for the input parameter tiles. This way for example the throughput capacity can be set to be an integer value between 0 and 180 TPH.



(b) Set of if-statements.

Figure 35: LabView source code examples.

When the model is set up as a complex combination of these if-statements and describes all possible input combinations, it can be iteratively checked and improved. To do this, multiple different situation examples are used. For each example a list of input parameters is determined after which the complete selection chart in figure 77 in appendix K is followed to construct a machine line. Then the same input parameters are filled into the LabView model, after which the model is ran. If the machine lines coming out of the model differ from that coming out of the choice scheme, the model is improved until it gives the correct machine line recommendations for all examples. The basic machine line configuration model is then finished.

4.10 Model application examples

In this section the modular design strategies for machine lines and individual machines, which are set out in the previous sections and incorporated in the LabView model, are applied into real world examples. The examples are based on machine lines that are actually sold by Tummers in the past. Most of the machine lines are visited to see the line in practice and speak to the operator about its functioning, information about the other lines is retrieved from the engineers that designed the line and sales representatives that sold it to the customer. To check the model, the examples will be considered as future sales and the machine line configuration that results from following the model is compared to the machine line that was sold in practice. Both the decision scheme describing the jigsaw puzzle model and the LabView model are used to determine the machine line configuration according to the model for each different application example.

4.10.1 Belgian fries and rösti factory

In Belgium a potato washing line will be sold to a big potato processing company. The washing line has to be build alongside an existing washing line in a special potato washing location. From this location the clean potatoes are supplied to a french fries factory on the other side of a road. After a few years of operation a second factory needs to be supplied from the washing location, this factory produces rösti rounds. Just like the existing washing line, the new line needs to be able to process a maximum of Q = 90TPH. Depending on the season, the input product may contain glassed potatoes and large amounts of dirt, clods and haulm. The input product also contains medium amounts of stones and floating debris other than haulm. The potatoes are grown in soils consisting out of clay and/or sand. The platforms are to be placed on the right and the waste streams need to be directed to the left side of the machine line. The washing line will be fed from a set of potato bunkers containing potatoes in different sizes and qualities. These bunkers on their turn are filled by a storage line that contains a dry desoiler and large parts remover among others. The potatoes are washed on a single water level [9].

Figure 77, 82 and 87 in appendix O show a filled in choice scheme for configuration of the machine line in this example, a floor plan for the line as it is sold to the customer and the in- and outputs of the LabView model. The white machine line in the right part of the figure is the existing line and the coloured one represents the new line. The product enters the line via the belt conveyors in the top right corner of the figure and leave the line through the roller dryers at the bottom. The filled in choice scheme will now be explained. Simple choices that are directly based on the conditions given in the introduction above will not be explained in further detail.

Because of the heavy pollution and mixed soil, the calculation capacity equals $Q = 90 \cdot 1.2 = 108TPH$. The first choice in the scheme is for placement of a dry pintle belt. Because the existing washing line does not contain a pintle belt for dry haulm removal before the washer, this is also not added in the new line. If a pintle belt for dry haulm removal needs to be added to the line, this can be added in the storage line that is prior to the washing lines.

The belt that feeds the washing line comes into the building through the top of the left wall, this leads to the destoner being fed from the left side. This floor plan leaves enough room for the stone belt to be backward oriented. From the back the stones are transported out of the building by a transport belt that is oriented to the left. Because the platforms are located to the right of the machine line, the motor of the destoner is preferred to be installed on the right side. This way mechanics are able to reach the motor in an easy way to conduct inspections and maintenance. Because of the rösti factory that has to be supplied in the future, the calculation capacity is enlarged by 20%, which leads to the choice for a KW-700 washer with an elongated drum. The washer is equipped with a manual overflow system because the potatoes are washed on a single water level.

A mixing tank to feed the clay bath is unnecessary because it can be fed out of the same tank the clay bath in the existing line is fed out of. To rinse the clay from the tubers, a shower conveyor is added after the clay bath.

The potatoes need to be dried before transporting them to the factory because they are stored in a set of bunkers before being processed into fries. When the potatoes would be stored in the bunkers in wet state, they would begin to rot. Because of this, a roller spreader and roller dryer need to be implemented in the line. The roller spreader first dewaters the potatoes when they come out of the clay bath after which the remaining moist is removed by the roller dryers. An empty run system has to be installed to remove the potatoes from the roller dryer when a batch of a different quality or with a different tuber size is processed [15].

Table 11 below shows one list of the machines that are recommended by the model and one of the machines that are installed in the exemplary washing line. The machines are listed according to their appearance in the washing line. Table 12 shows the CTO changes that are made to the recommended model and the ETO needed to complete the washing line.

Machine	Recommended model	Ordered model
Destoner/washer	KW-700-2000x6250-A-DDSL-OH	KW-700-2000x6250-A-DDSL-OH
Dewatering drum	OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-L	OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-L
Pintle belt	EB-2000x1500	EB-2000x1500
Clay bath	FPR-K-600-1400x8200-L	FPR-K-600-1400x8200-L
	Mixing tank	Mixing tank
	Shower conveyor	No shower conveyor
Product stream divider	Dividing chute	Flume system
Roller spreader	2x RS-1900-7DR	2x RS-2000-7R
Roller drier	2x RD-600-2000-28R-LD	2x RD-600-2000-28R-LD

Table 11: List of machines to be installed in the first exemplary washing line with a capacity of 90TPH.

Machine	Recommended model	CTO changes	ETO changes
Destoner/washer	KW-700-2000x6250-A-DDSL-OH		
Dewatering drum	OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-L		
Pintle belt	EB-2000x1500		
Clay bath	FPR-K-600-1400x8200-L		
	Shower conveyor	No shower conveyor	
Product stream divider	Dividing chute		Flume system
Roller spreader	2x RS-1900-7DR	2x RS-2000-7R	•
Roller drier	2x RD-600-2000-28R-LD		

Table 12: List of changes to the recommended model for the first exemplary washing line.

As can be seen in the table above, most of the machine line ordered by the customer equals the recommended machine line. Because the modular configuration software enables the customer to replace recommended modules with other standardised modules, only a small part of the line has to be ETO. Below the parts of the machine line ordered by the customer that differ from the recommended models are explained.

The washing line is built along the right wall of the building with the waste streams directed to the left. Because of this, the two roller spreaders and roller dryers do not fit in the standard setup. To be able to place the two roller spreaders and roller dryers more to the left while dividing the product stream equally into two, a flume system is installed in the line. A benefit of the flume system is that residual clay from the clay bath is rinsed from the potatoes. This makes placement of a shower conveyor redundant. Because the flume system has to be designed customer specifically, this part of the structure is considered as ETO and comes with extra costs [9].

Because this machine line is ordered before the new delta-roller spreader was developed, a roller spreader with octagonal rollers in installed. This roller spreader is wider than the recommended standard delta roller spreader.

4.10.2 Belgian fresh packer for organic potatoes

In Belgium a potato washing line will be sold to a company that produces fresh packs that are sold in supermarkets. The line is placed next to an existing potato processing line produced by a competitor called Grisnich. The new washing line will for 40% of the time be used to process organic potatoes. The maximum capacity the line needs to be able to process is Q = 20TPH. For the washing of the potatoes rainwater is used. The water in the machines is to be refreshed on a daily basis. The washer only has to be able to wash the potatoes on a single water level. Glassed potatoes are not required to be removed from the product stream. Product batches contain medium amounts of stones, dirt and clods and small amounts of haulm and other floating debris. The potatoes are grown in soils consisting out of clay and/or sand. The platforms

are to be placed on the left and the waste streams need to be directed to the right side of the machine line. The washing line will be fed from a set of potato bunkers containing potatoes in different sizes and qualities. After being washed, the potatoes are stored for a maximum of three days before being packaged [115].

Figure 78, 83 and 88 in appendix O show a filled in choice scheme for configuration of the machine line in this example, a floor plan for the line as it is sold to the customer and the in- and outputs of the LabView model. The machine line in the left of the figure is the washing line made by Tummers. The product enters the machine line in the destoner at the bottom of the figure and leaves through the roller dryer at the top. The machine line right of the Tummers line is the water treatment system. The green part of the figure represents the platform next to the machine line. The filled in choice scheme will now be explained. Simple choices that are directly based on the conditions given in the introduction above will not be explained in further detail.

Because of the normal pollution and the mixed soil, the calculation capacity equals Q = 20TPH. The first machine choice in the scheme is if a pintle belt has to be installed for dry haulm removal. Just like in the previous example, there are no extensive amounts of haulm present in the washing line and the other washing line has no pintle belt installed in front of the washer. If a machine would be installed for dry haulm removal it would be in the storage line, but due to the small amount of haulm this is unnecessary.

The machine line is built on the left of the Grisnich line. This line has waste streams oriented to the left and the waste of the new line is directed to the right. The platforms are build on the left side of the line. The washer/destoner is build accordingly with a destoner motor located on the right side and stone and floating debris belts oriented to the left. To be able to remove debris from the waste water stream of both the Tummers and the Grisnich line, a bigger dewatering drum is chosen to be installed [115].

The potatoes need to be stored in a bunker for three days before being packaged. Afterwards the potatoes are packaged in fresh packs to be sold in the supermarket. Because of those two reasons, the product needs to be dried from all remaining moisture. This is done by a roller dryer. The potatoes go through the integrated FPR after being washed, a roller spreader is not needed because the product is already spread out over the width of the output belt quite evenly. The roller dryer is equipped with an empty run system to clean the machine between the washing of batches with different tuber sizes and qualities [115].

Table 13 below shows one list of the machines that are recommended by the model and one of the machines that are installed in the exemplary washing line. The machines are listed according to their appearance in the washing line. Table 14 shows the CTO changes that are made to the recommended model and the ETO needed to complete the washing line.

Machine	Recommended model	Ordered model
Destoner/washer	KW-450-1300x3650-L-DDSL	KW-450-1300x3650-L-DDSL
Second washer	-	TW-N-450-1300x3650-DDSL
Roller spreader	RS-0900-7DR	-
Roller drier	RD-450-1500-20R-LD	RD-450-1500-20R-LD-UV
Dewatering drum	OTZ-R-0600x1000-L	OTZ-R-0800x1150-L

Table 13: List of machines to be installed in the second exemplary washing line with a capacity of 20TPH.

Machine	Recommended model	CTO changes	ETO changes
Destoner/washer Second washer	KW-450-1300x3650-L-DDSL	TW-N-450-1300x3650-DDSL	
Roller spreader Roller drier	RS-0900-7DR RD-450-1500-20R-LD	No spreader	+UV
Dewatering drum	OTZ-R-0600x1000-L	OTZ-R-0800x1150-L	

Table 14: List of changes to the recommended model for the second exemplary washing line.

As can be seen in the table above, the machine line sold to the customer differs from the recommended washing line because it consists out of two more machines. The addition of the extra washer is caused by the fact that the potatoes are sold as high quality organic potatoes. Because of this the customer wants to clean them very thoroughly by adding a second washer in the machine line. This washers is a CTO model which can

be chosen by the customer from the standard modules in the modular design software. The dewatering drum sold to the customer is not for dewatering the floating parts coming from the integrated FPR as discussed in section 3.3.3. To make sure the product is evenly spread over the roller dryer when coming directly from the washer, a roller speader is recommended to be installed. Because this roller spreader was not developed yet when the line was sold to the customer, it is not implemented in the line [115].

The only part of this line that is sold as ETO are the UV lamps above the roller dryer. As previously described in section 3.3.10, UV lamps loose their ability to kill bacteria and viruses over time. Because bacteria and viruses in the product were less of a problem than the customer initially thought and new UV lamps are quite expensive, the customer stopped installing new UV lamps. This project is the only project in which Tummers has ever installed UV lamps [115].

4.10.3 Russian fries factory

In Russia a new factory will be build for producing french fries for the Russian market. With the build of this factory the Russians want to replace the import of foreign fries with their own. The washing line in this factory needs to be able to process up to Q = 70TPH of potatoes. The factory will be build in the Tula region, that is known for its black soil, which is explained in section 4.2. Depending on the season, glassed potatoes and/or large amounts of haulm and other floating debris occur in the input product. The potatoes have a normal degree of pollution regarding stones, dirt and clods. The machine line is positioned with the stone belt to the left, floating waste streams to the right and the platforms located at the left side. This factory is ordered to be build from scratch in 2022. The customer wants to build a modern automated washing line that is able to wash at multiple levels. After the washing line the product will be rinsed and processed into fries directly without being temporarily stored in a bunker [42].

Figure 79, 84 and 89 in appendix H show a filled in choice scheme for configuration of the machine line in this example, a floor plan for the line as it is sold to the customer and the in- and outputs of the LabView model. The product enters the machine line at the destoner in the top of the figure and leaves from the output belt of the clay bath at the bottom. The green part of the figure represents the platforms installed next to the machine line. The filled in choice scheme will now be explained. Simple choices that are directly based on the conditions given in the introduction above will not be explained in further detail.

Because of the normal pollution and the presence of black soil, the calculation capacity equals $Q = 70 \cdot 1.2 = 84TPH$.

To automate the washing line as much as possible, an active overflow system is placed that enables washing on different levels by the push of a button. The clay bath is equipped with a mixing tank. The clay level in the clay bath is measured and if this clay level is too low, fresh clay mixture is pumped into the clay bath from the mixing tank. The mixing tank is also equipped with a sensor to measure the clay level. This clay level can be raised by an auger that feeds clay from a hopper with a big-bag above it. This way only the big-bags of clay need to be replaced when empty, the rest of the clay system works autonomously via the computer system.

The tubers are rinsed from residual clay by spraying bars above the roller sorters that come after the washing line. These roller sorters with spraying bars are bought from a different company than Tummers because this customer wanted spraying bars that combine water and air flow to rinse the tubers more thoroughly. Because the tubers are processed immediately after leaving the washing and sorting line, they do not need to be dried.

Table 15 below shows one list of the machines that are recommended by the model and one of the machines that are installed in the exemplary washing line. The recommended machines are listed according to their suggested appearance in the washing line, this does not apply to the ordered machines. Table 16 shows the CTO changes that are made to the recommended model and the ETO needed to complete the washing line.

Machine	Recommended model	Ordered model
Destoner/washer	KW-700-2000x5000-L-DDSR-OA	KW-700-2000x5000-L-DDSR-OA
Dewatering drum	OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-R	OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-R
Pintle belt	EB-2000x1500	EB-1500x1500
Clay bath	FPR-K-600-1400x8200-R	FPR-K-600-1400x8200-R
	Mixing tank	Mixing tank
FPR	FPR-V-700-1600x4000-R	FPR-V-700-1600x4000-R

Table 15: List of machines to be installed in the third exemplary washing line with a capacity of 70TPH.

Machine	Recommended model	CTO changes	ETO changes
Destoner/washer Dewatering drum Pintle belt Clay bath EPB	KW-700-2000x5000-L-DDSR-OA OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-R EB-2000x1500 FPR-K-600-1400x8200-R Mixing tank EPR-V-700.1600x4000-R	EB-1500x1500	

Table 16: List of changes to the recommended model for the third exemplary washing line.

The customer of this washing line is a multinational company that already has multiple operational factories in other countries. This new Russian fries factory is built as a replica of an existing fries factory in Belgium. The factory in Belgium is built in the time that Tummers only supplied pintle belts with widths of $w_b = 1000mm$, $w_b = 1200mm$ and $w_b = 1500mm$, therefore the EB-2000x1500 is not installed in this line. Because the smaller pintle belt did a good job in the Belgian factory, it is also chosen by the customer to be installed in the new Russian factory.

The most common order of placing the machines in a washing line is to place the clay bath before the FPR. This way the last remainders of clay are washed from the product before being dried. Some customers, like the one in this example regularly experience a lot of floating debris in their product and therefore want to place the FPR before the clay bath. This way the haulm and other floating debris are first retrieved $(\rho < 997kg/m^3)$, this waste goes onto the biodegradable waste pile. Afterwards the waste that floats on the clay mixture is removed from the product stream $(997kg/m^3 < \rho < 1300kg/m^3)$, these are the glassed potatoes which are used as animal feed. If lots of inedible floating debris end up in this waste stream, when the clay bath is placed in front of the FPR, this waste pile becomes unsuitable to be used as animal feed. For this customer all machines can be chosen from the modules that are available, no ETO is needed to design this washing line [15].

4.10.4 Brazilian fries factory

In Brazil a washing line is needed to feed a french fries factory. The machine line has to be able to process up to Q = 80TPH. The input product contains large amounts of dirt and large clods and stones but also corn cobs and stumps which are hard to remove as discussed in section 4. The amount of haulm is normal and glassed potatoes do not occur in the input product. Most potatoes are grown in the south of Brazil, because of the moderate climate [74]. About 6.5% of the soil in the south of Brazil is black soil, therefore the washing line has to be able to clean product grown in that [31, 18]. There is limited space in the length direction but more space in the width. The stones need to be removed in backward direction through a wall and the floating waste can be directed to the left of the machine line. Platforms are not needed in this project. After being washed the product is stored in bunkers for a few days before being processed into fries.

Figure 80, 85 and 90 in appendix O show a filled in choice scheme for configuration of the machine line in this example, a floor plan for the line as it is sold to the customer and the in- and outputs of the LabView model. The product is fed into the dry desoiler at the top right angle of the picture and leaves through the roller dryer at the bottom. The filled in choice scheme will now be explained. Simple choices that are directly based on the conditions given in the introduction above will not be explained in further detail.

Because of the heavy pollution and the presence of black soil, the calculation capacity equals $Q = 80 \cdot 1.2 \cdot 1.2 = 115.2TPH$. Because the corn cobs and stumps need to be removed from the product stream, a pintle belt for

dry haulm removal is placed before the washer. There is limited space in the length direction of the factory floor, therefore the dry pintle belt is placed to the left of the washing line. The destoner is therefore fed from the left. To dispose of the stones through the wall, the destoner is equipped with a backward oriented stone belt. The floating waste leaves the machine line at the right side and the motor is installed at the left side. Because the corn cobs and stumps are not floating, the pollution degree is high but the amount of floating waste is normal. Because the customer does not regularly want to change the water level in the washer, a manual overflow FPR is installed to remove the floating debris to the left which is then separated from moisture by a dewatering drum. After the washer, the product goes over a second pintle belt to remove the remaining haulm, corn cobs and stumps. Glassed potatoes do not occur in the product stream, therefore the product is divided by a chute directly after the pintle belt. The two product streams each go over a roller dryer to remove moisture from the product because it has to stay in storage bunkers for a few days before being processed into fries. The product is already dewatered by the pintle belt but needs to be spread after the dividing chute, therefore a spreader is advised to be installed. The roller dryer is not equipped with an empty run system because the product batches are relatively big. When the product needs to be removed from the roller dryer this is done manually by the machine operator.

Table 17 below shows one list of the machines that are recommended by the model and one of the machines that are installed in the exemplary washing line. The machines are listed according to their appearance in the washing line.

Machine	Recommended model	Ordered model
Dry desoiler Pintle belt Destoner/washer Dewatering drum	- EB-2000x1500 KW-700-2000x6250-A-DDSL-OH OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-L ED 2020 1500	DS-16x1200 EB-2000x1500 KW-700-2000x6250-A-DDSL-OH OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-R
Pintle beit Product stream divider Roller spreader Roller drier	EB-2000x1500 Dividing chute 2x RS-1900-7DR 2x RD-600-2000-28R	EB-2000x1500 - - RD-600-2000-28R

Table 17: List of machines to be installed in the fourth exemplary washing line with a capacity of 80TPH.

Machine	Recommended model	CTO changes	ETO changes
Dry desoiler		DS-16x1200	
Pintle belt	EB-2000x1500		
Destoner/washer	KW-700-2000x6250-A-DDSL-OH		
Dewatering drum	OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-L	OW-TZ-F-0800x1150-R	
Pintle belt	EB-2000x1500		
Product stream divider	Dividing chute	No divider	
Roller spreader	2x RS-1900-7DR	No roller spreader	
Roller drier	2x RD-600-2000-28R	RD-600-2000-28R	

Table 18: List of machines to be installed in the fourth exemplary washing line.

To remove excessive loose dirt from the product stream before entering the washer, the customer wants to install a dry desoiler before the first pintle belt. This dry desoiler is not taken into the choice schemes but is part of the standard Tummers equipment. Therefore it can be added to the line as CTO. For logistical reasons, the haulm needs to be removed from the building at the left top angle of figure 85. Because of this, a right oriented dewatering drum is chosen instead of a left oriented one. The moisture extracted by the roller dryer flows down the haulm chute, it flushes away the waste that comes from the second pintle belt and the integrated FPR. Then it passes underneath the washer to feed the dewatering drum.

The potatoes are not packaged after being washed but only temporarily stored in a stainless steel bunker before being processed into fries. For this reason the product does not need to be perfectly dry. A single roller dryer can be installed instead of the recommended set of two roller dryers and a dividing chute. Because only a single roller dryer is installed without a dividing chute and the product is already dewatered, a roller spreader is not needed anymore. These changes in configuration can also be performed manually in the configuration software. For this specific project no ETO components are needed, except for the haulm chute.

4.10.5 Indian potato flake factory

In India a washing line will be sold to a company that produces potato flakes. The maximum capacity the line needs to be able to process is Q = 9TPH. The waste streams have to be oriented to the right and the motors can be installed on the left side of the machines. The input product contains medium amounts of stones and floating parts like haulm and small amounts of loose soil and clods. Dry removal of haulm is not needed and glassed potatoes do not occur. The vast majority of potatoes are grown in the northern half of India [68]. The soil in this part of the country consists mainly out of alluvial, red and black soil. Alluvial soil is formed as sediment from rivers and consists of a mixture of clay and sand [99]. To guarantee optimal washing quality, the washing line has to be able to wash the black soil from the product.

Figure 81, 86 and 91 in appendix O show a filled in choice scheme for configuration of the machine line in this example, a floor plan for the line as it is sold to the customer and the in- and outputs of the LabView model. The product is fed into the destoner at the top of the figure and leaves the washing line through the output belt at the bottom. The filled in choice scheme will now be explained. Simple choices that are directly based on the conditions given in the introduction above will not be explained in further detail.

Because of the light pollution and the presence of black soil, the calculation capacity equals $Q = 0.8 \cdot 1.2 \cdot 9 = 8.64TPH$. The input product contains only small amounts of floating debris, dirt and clods and washing on multiple levels is not needed. Therefore the customer only needs an integrated FPR and a pintle belt to remove the non floating haulm. Because the potatoes are processed into flakes directly after being washed without intermediate storage, they do not need to be dried.

Table 19 below shows one list of the machines that are recommended by the model and one of the machines that are installed in the exemplary washing line. The machines are listed according to their appearance in the washing line. Table 20 shows the CTO changes that are made to the recommended model and the ETO needed to complete the washing line.

Machine	Recommended model	Ordered model
Destoner/washer	KW-320-1000x2500-R-DDSR	KW-320-1000x2500-R-DDSR
Dewatering drum	OW-TZ-R-0600x1000-R	OW-TZ-R-0600x1000-R
Pintle belt	EB-1000x1500	EB-1000x1500

Table 19: List of machines to be installed in the fifth exemplary washing line with a capacity of 9TPH.

Machine	Recommended model	CTO changes	ETO changes
Destoner/washer Dewatering drum Pintle belt	KW-320-1000x2500-R-DDSR OW-TZ-R-0600x1000-R EB-1000x1500		

Table 20: List of changes to the recommended model for the fifth exemplary washing line.

As can be seen in the table above, the recommended washing line perfectly equals the ordered washing line. CTO and ETO changes to the recommended line are not needed to design this washing line.

4.11 CPQ software implementation strategy

As previously described in section 2.1, CPQ software can be used to digitise modular design. All modules from the machine portfolio are defined in the CPQ software. For each module the corresponding parameters, KPIs, CAD model, parts list and price information is described. This information can automatically be retrieved from other software packages that are already used by the company. The most common software packages are compatible with the CPQ software through standard integrations. CAD models can for example be automatically loaded from SolidWorks or HiCAD and price information can be retrieved from ERP software like Ridder IQ or Dynamics 365. The CPQ software is programmed so that the user is able to answer a list of simple questions about the project. These questions follow the model that is previously described in section 4. To answer them, the user does not necessarily need to have a lot of technical knowledge. The questions regard the wants and needs of the customer and the constrains that apply to the project. The answers to these questions are then compared with the predefined parameters of the modules to define a recommended machine line. The user is presented with a three dimensional CAD representation of this machine line, the machine line characteristics, a list of the applied machine models and options and a rough quotation. The user is then able to tweak the answers to the questions asked by the software to generate different machine lines. When the answers are made definitive, the user is enabled to manually change the machine line configuration out of the available modules and add or remove options to the machines. When this is done, the user is shown the final design and quotation. The user can state if there are any customer specific wishes that are not included in the modular design and therefore are ETO. ETO will always stay available for customer specific wishes but comes with higher costs to keep the project profitable for Tummers and to discourage the customer to deviate from the standard modules. Key is for the company to ensure a comprehensive portfolio of machines and options so that ETO is kept to a minimum. Figure 36 below shows an illustration of how CPQ software works [92, 96].



Figure 36: Illustration of how CPQ software works.

CPQ software is based on the method of parametric design. According to the method of parametric design, objects are shaped according to logarithmic processes. Parameters and rules between them determine which design follows up from which input parameters [116]. When modular design and parametric design are combined and automated, this leads to automated generation of design. In this method a parametric model can be used to determine which modules to combine into a final design. The creator of the model defines all the parameters, the available modules and the logic between them. The user is then enabled to generate a specific design by filling in the initial parameters. Although parametric modelling can be done through physical models or flow charts, parametric models nowadays are most commonly constructed in software packages. This can be either through a graphical or a text-based algorithm editor. An example of a text-based algorithm editor is Python. In a text-based algorithm editor a script is written. The script first describes the parameters, then the rules that form the logic on how the parameters relate to each other and ends in a set of lines that describe how to visualise the result. Text-based algorithm editors require knowledge of programming and enable the user to make a very specific model. Graphical algorithm editors require no programming knowledge and therefore are easier to get into. The most popular graphical algorithm editors are parametric CAD models. The CAD models are automatically generated based on the input parameters and the predetermined logic of the model. Engineering companies use parametric models to be able to quickly design a tailor made solution for a customer but parametric design is also used in architecture for example to design urban structures [100].

CPQ software works with a hierarchical approach within the company. Checks are build within the software to ensure standardisation and prevent miscommunications between different departments. When the sales department wants to configure a washing line that deviates from the standards for example, this order first has to be approved by a project engineer to ensure the design is technically feasible. Some users have more rights within the software than others, this way inexperienced users are prevented to make mistakes because they are checked by their superiors [29].

In an advanced level of implementation, the CPQ software is able to check the planning automatically through the ERP software. When an order is generated, the CPQ software checks the parts list against the inventory that is kept in the ERP software. When parts that are ordered are not in the inventory or reserved for other customers and their delivery time exceeds the time before they are needed in manufacturing, the delivery time for the washing line will be extended. Furthermore the hours that are needed to manufacture the different modules in the washing line are checked with the available personnel and the currently scheduled orders to further calculate the delivery time of the washing line [29].

Before implementing the CPQ software into the company, a proper understanding of the portfolio and selection methodology is needed. Therefore fist a Product Variant Master (PVM) has to be made. The PVM is a schematic hierarchical overview of all products and is used to visualise the product range. The PVM consists out of two parts. The left side of the PVM shows the different modules that occur in the portfolio in a hierarchical structure. The right side of the PVM shows the variable parameters of these modules and their different available options. An example to illustrate the PVM is shown in figure 37a below. This illustration only shows a small part of the complete PVM for the Tummers washing line portfolio. The complete PVM can be found in figure 47 in appendix D [40].



 $(a) \ Part \ of \ the \ PVM \ of \ the \ Tummers \ washing \ line \ portfolio. \ (b) \ Product \ variant \ matrix \ for \ configuring \ a \ roller \ dryer.$

Figure 37: Preparation before implementing the model in CPQ software.

After the PVM is constructed, the Product Variant Matrices have to be made. These matrices show which combinations of machine options can be combined and which can't. For this project a Product Variant Matrix is made for every individual machine and one for the washing lines that contains the machines with less detailed options to keep the overview clear. Figure 37b above shows an example of such a Product Variant Matrix. The combination of options that are available for the machines are indicated with a checkmark and the options that are unavailable are left blank. The set of Product Variant Matrices is added in appendix E.

To implement the model into the company and build the configurator, a dedicated employee is needed. When the implementation is laid on existing employees as a secondary task it has no priority and will be performed very slowly and sloppy. Therefore a dedicated employee needs to be hired part or full time to ensure a successful implementation of the modular approach.

There are multiple suitable strategies to use CPQ software for modular design of tuber washing lines. The most suitable strategy will be discussed in a three phase system. A logical path is for the company to first implement phase I, solve the teething problems that often come with implementing new technologies and then when the technology has proven itself after some time, move onto phase II and III consecutively.

4.11.1 Phase I

In the first phase the CPQ software is only implemented in house in the company. For the modular approach to work, it has to be implemented throughout all different departments of the organisation as described in section 2.1. In this phase, the sales department only uses the CPQ software in house to design the washing line. All previously described benefits of modular engineering apply. In addition to that, the differences in machine line configurations between different salesmen are reduced because every salesman uses the same configuration model. A necessary task that has to be performed before this implementation phase, is to re-do most of the CAD drawings. For the CPQ software to be able to generate 3D models, all CAD models need to be structured in the same way. If the CAD models are not structured similarly, the CPQ software is unable to exchange modules and automatically build up an assembly. Because Tummers has changed from using Hicad as CAD software to using SolidWorks, all models need to be re-done already so this will not lead to a lot of extra work. From the existing detailed CAD models, simplified shell structures can be made. The CPQ software only needs models up to module level because parts lists can be retrieved from the ERP software. This reduces the computing time that is needed to generate a tailor made 3D model by the CPQ software significantly without losing any functionalities. For applications that require more detail, up to part level, the detailed CAD models can be used. For this implementation phase a CPQ license for five people of the sales office staff is needed.

4.11.2 Phase II

In the second phase, the CPQ software is introduced to the customers. The salesman takes a tablet or laptop with him when visiting the customer for the first time. During the first consult the wants and needs of the customer and the relevant boundary conditions for the washing line design are discussed and defined in the CPQ software on the tablet. The customer is then included in the process. After the questions are answered and a first recommended model for the washing line is presented, the model can be tweeked by changing the answers to the questions or adjusted manually by changing the machine line configuration out of the set of predefined modules and options. Because the customer is included in the process, miscommunication between salesman and customer is prevented. Also the salesman is equipped with powerful information and visuals which help selling the machine line to the customer. Tummers works with a lot of regular customers that come back every few years for new projects. When everyone in the company is accustomed to the software after phase I, the customers are familiarised with the software in phase II. For this implementation phase an additional CPQ license for five people of the field staff of the sales office is needed.

4.11.3 Phase III

In the third and final phase, the CPQ software is made available in an online tool on the company website. The customer is then able to independently use the tool to configure a specialised washing line. The software tool is very easy to use and comes with clear instructions, still it is beneficial for the regular customers that they are already accustomed to the software with the help of a salesman in phase II. Through the software tool, the customer is supplied with specific and clear information, images and three dimensional models of the washing line they would like to order. When a customer wants to use the software tool, he first needs to fill in his contact information. If the customer has only used the tool without asking for a quotation and/or meeting with a salesman afterwards, the customer is automatically supplied with emails about the offer and can be called by the sales department after a few days. Because the customer sells himself the washing line by using the software, less work is needed from the sales department. When a meeting is held between the customer and a salesman after using the software, the customer knows better what he wants, which reduces miscommunications and other sales mistakes. The company gathers competitive advantage by implementing the software in an online tool and improving its professional image. Despite of that, customers can easily figure out what specific washing line they want and then buy it from a competitor. This can only be prevented by staying ahead of competition while offering top quality machines for a good price and developing unique machines. For this implementation phase an additional CPQ license for an online showroom is needed.

An analysis of the different relevant CPQ softwares and recommendation of which software to use for implementing modular design throughout the organisation of Tummers can be found in appendix C.
5 Smart washing line control

As previously discussed, different product batches come with different kinds and levels of pollution. Next to that different washing applications come with different requirements regarding the washing quality. Something important for every application is that the quality of the output product has to be constant and compliant with the standards. To make sure a constant washing quality is realised while processing different batches consecutively, machine operators are hired to keep an eye on the performance of the washing line, tweak settings of the machines and perform small maintenance jobs. Because of growing machine complexity, decreasing quality of machine operators and increasing possibilities for smart control, it would be advisory to install a network of sensors actuators and controllers to control the washing line in a smart way, realising an adaptive washing line. In this section control strategies will be discussed for the different machines in the washing line accompanied by control schemes for clarification. This section will form the basis for setting up a DT for smart control of the washing lines. A thorough analysis of which sensors to install for smart control of the washing line can be found in appendix Q. The total costs of installing the smart control system as described in this section lay around $\notin 122,000$. Appendix Q.11 shows a schematic overview of where each specific sensor is placed in the washing line.

As described in section 2.2, smart control has lots of benefits over manual control of the washing line. Sensors are installed in the different machines in the washing line to measure certain parameters that give important information about the functioning of the washing line, called KPIs. For each of the KPIs specific thresholds are determined. If the thresholds are breached, the system will know that action has to be taken to optimise the functioning of the machine. Algorithms in the CPS will calculate what needs to be done and the CPS sends the right output signals to the right actuators in the specific machine.

There are two types of control that can be applied to the machines. With open loop control the controller receives an input signal and then sends its output to actuators that make changes in the system. An example can be a transport conveyor that is fed with a certain product capacity Q. The controller then determines what belt speed v_b is needed for this capacity and sends a signal to the electric motor to power the conveyor. In a closed loop a sensor is built into the system. This sensor checks if the behaviour of the system fits the input signal. If the system behaviour deviates from the desired behaviour and therefore from the input signal, the controller is corrected. In the same example a proximity sensor for example can be placed above the conveyor belt to measure the height of the transported product. If the pile on the belt is too high the controller gets a signal to increase the belt speed. This process is repeated either continuous or discrete. In continuous control the control loop is repeated continuously and in discrete control it is repeated on an interval basis. The structure for both kinds of loops are shown in figure 38 below [6].

Important KPIs that are often used in feedback loops for processing lines are good-to-bad and bad-to-good ratios. The good-to-bad ratio defines the amount of suitable product that ends up in the waste stream. In case of the destoner this can be the amount of potatoes that end up on the stone belt. The bad-to-good ratio defines the amount of unsuitable product or waste that ends up in the product stream. In the same example this can be the amount of stones that remain in the product stream after the destoner. In smart systems these KPIs can be measured to analyse the functioning and efficiency of the machine line. Through feedback loops these KPIs are commonly used to detect malfunctioning of the line and correct the machine settings after sending the error signal to the controller.

In this section the smart control options for the machines in the Tummers washing line are discussed. The machines in washing lines can be equipped with multiple sensors to acquire data. The information obtained by these sensors is send to the central computer through a DAC device [124]. Sensors can for example be used to monitor performance, wear, production errors, safety issues and other deviations from the optimal functioning of the processing line. The sensors can be connected in different network topologies. The network topology is the way the network of sensors and routers is structured. For the washing line the tree-network is the best fitting topology, figure 39 below shows a schematic picture of this topology. Every machine contains multiple drive-system monitoring sets and all product belts contain a belt monitoring sensor. To keep the figure clear, these sensors are left out of the overview. For that same reason the valve blockage sensors are presented as one single sensor instead of one for every cone underneath the washer, the same applies for the flow meters. In this network structure, every sensor is connected to a sensor node and for each machine the sensor nodes are connected to a router. The machine routers on their turn are connected to the main router. The main router communicates with the server to store all data, which is connected with the computers in the control room and with the mobile devices of the machine operators and mechanics. Professionals from Tummers and Eltra, which make the software to control the washing lines, are able to log into this system via a secured Virtual Private Network (VPN) connection. One of the benefits of this network topology are that



(a) Open loop.



(b) Closed loop.

Figure 38: Two kinds of control schemes.

the network is very flexible and sizable, which is ideal for a modular washing line. The fact that the network is structured with a router per machine makes it possible to analyse the performance of individual machines. Downsides of this topology can be that it takes more cabling than other methods and that branches can be detached from the system when a router fails or when a connection is broken [118]. These problems however, can easily be solved. When the sensors and routers are connected through WLAN or internet connections, cabling can be reduced. When a router breaks down, the power is lost or the signal is blocked or interfered, the sensor can re-route to another router. This way a self-healing network is realised [81].

While researching smart design of the washing lines, the drum polisher, FPR, roller dryer and roller spreader are left out of the scope because they are simple machines that do not need to be controlled in a smart way and do not include wear sensitive parts that need to be checked for predictive maintenance. Both the roller spreader and roller dryer are left out of the scope for smart control because they have no settings that can be changed. The drum polisher is also left out of the scope for this section because it is just designed and needs to be tested further before it can be optimised with smart control.

5.1 Throughput

For a multi machine processing system to work, the input and output of all machines in the line need to be equal. This applies to the throughput of product but also to the throughput of dirt and water. If the input of a machine is bigger than the output, it will overflow after a while and if a machine has a bigger output, it will run empty over time. To prevent these events from happening the mass and/or volume flows between different parts of the machine line need to be monitored and controlled. The relations that set the basis for controlling the machines are described here and the sensors will be described later in appendix Q. It is also important to reduce the belt speed of the output belts in the different machines to a minimum. On the one hand to handle the product gently and on the other hand to reduce wear in the belts. The wear in the belt depends on a wide variety of factors and therefore a dynamical model is needed to predict it. The tension in the belt is constant because no variable tensioning system is installed. Because of this the belt wears out on the return side due to contact with the pulleys and rollers. Also the weight on the belt mainly influences wear of the rollers and not wear of the belt itself. Because of these points, the wear in the belt can be assumed to be linear with the amount of rotations. While reducing belt speeds to minimise wear of the



Figure 39: Topology for the washing line sensor network.

belts, the maximum load the belts are designed for has to be taken into account as well as spreading the product over the belt evenly for optimal performance of the machines in the washing line [125].

As previously described in section 2.2.2, flow charts can be used to visualise the different flows in the washing line. These flow charts can be combined with real time data to monitor the system. Figure ?? in appendix P shows a flow chart that represents an extensive washing line with all machines in the order which is recommended earlier. The data are an estimation based on customer tare calculations. The ovals represent material heaps of different kinds and the squares represent different machines in the washing line. The arrows in between are the material flows. The orange arrows represent product flows, the blue ones represent water flows, the yellow ones bio-waste and the brown ones represent dirf and stones. The steams between different machines never consist out of a single material because the efficiency of machines is never 100%. Waste particles that are hard remove stay in the product stream, water sticks to the product and dirt comes into the water flows. For this scheme the assumption is made that the machines have a 100% combined efficiency. While the amount of water ending up in the product, organic waste or inorganic waste heaps are very small, they are left out of consideration. As an approximation, the fresh water is added via the clay bath / brine separator.

The input of the system can be regulated through the speed of the input belt. The input belt that feeds the machine line has to be equipped with a belt scale or camera system to measure the throughput capacity of the washing line in real time. For most machines in the washing line the output of each machine depends on the width, angle and belt speed of the product belt. To get an even product flow, the output of each machine that uses an output belt can be regulated. This applies to the destoner, drum washer, FPR and brine separator / clay bath. All of those machines are commonly equipped with a bar belt for the output. This bar belt removes the product from the tank while letting the water leak through. Figure 40a below illustrates the important parameters of an output belt where (1) represents the product layer and (2) represents the bar belt. Figure 40b shows a free body diagram with the relevant forces. The output belts are installed in the machines at a fixed belt inclination θ , which differ per machine type and sometimes even per model. The belt speed to remove a certain product capacity from the machine depends on the inclination angle.

potatoes are assumed to form a single layer for optimal dewatering. The height of the product stream on the product belt is equal to the average product size, which for potatoes is the thickness h.

For belt inclinations smaller than the boundary angle θ_b the product will not roll down the slope of the output belt because the product has enough friction with the belt. This boundary angle can be calculated from the gravitational force F_G , friction F_S and normal force F_N which cancel each other out so there is no net resulting force F. This calculation is added in appendix N. The belt speed can then be calculated through equation 22 below. For all calculations throughout this section, the capacity Q will be in SI units, [kg/s] instead of in [TPH].

$$v_b = \frac{Q}{\rho_{p,bulk}hw}$$
 if $F = 0, \ \theta \le tan^{-1}(\mu_k^0), \ v_R = 0$ (22)

When the inclination angle exceeds the boundary angle, the product will start to roll down the slope of the output belt. The belt speed can then be calculated through equation 24 below. The kinematic friction coefficient μ_k , described in equation 23 below, decreases due to the increasing speed when the potato starts to roll. The decreasing friction coefficient lowers the friction and because gravity stays the same, a resulting force will create an acceleration down the slope. This way the speed will increase exponentially. Factors that are not taken into account here are the potatoes colliding with each other. Because of this the rolling speed can not easily be calculated and has to be determined through testing and/or modelling.

$$\mu_k = \mu_k^0 - c_\mu v_R \tag{23}$$

$$v_b = \frac{Q}{\rho_{p,bulk}hw} + v_R$$
 if $F = 0, \ \theta > tan^{-1}(\mu_k^0), \ v_R > 0$ (24)

As can be seen in table 23 below, the belt inclinations are constant for most machines. For the destoners, the belt inclination is smaller for the bigger models. This is caused by the fact that the bigger models need a bigger tank, without the machine increasing in height. To realise this, the width and length of the tank need to be enlarged for bigger models. When the length of the tank increases and the height stays the same, the belt inclination decreases. For the brine separator / clay bath all models have the same belt inclination but the FPR-V-320. This is because the FPR-V-320 is not part of the standard machines and only produced as a special for a single customer that specifically asked for these parameters.

The initial kinematic friction coefficient μ_k^0 for potatoes on a bar belt is not described in literature yet. Nevertheless, Yurtlu et al. (2011) have researched the kinematic friction coefficients of potatoes on stainless steel which lays around $\mu_k^0 = 0.35$, depending on the potato variety [126]. This would lead to a boundary angle of $\theta_b = 19.3^\circ$. Bar belts have way more grip on the potatoes than plain stainless steel plates and therefore come with a way higher kinematic friction coefficient. Because most product belts are equipped with cleats, the product is assumed not to slide or roll down the belt for any belt inclination and thus $\theta_b = 90^\circ$. Because these cleats are relatively thin compared to the space in between them, their thickness is not taken into account. The belt speeds for the different machines and models are calculated through equation 24 and displayed in table 23 below, both for the original and the corrected capacity. The speed of the output belt can be automatically calculated from the machine parameters and the mass flow that is measured by the sensors in the belt that feeds the washing line and adjusted in real time by the DT. Higher belt speeds lead to increased wear and tear, therefore belt speeds are to be maintained as low as possible.

Another important reason to measure flows throughout the machine line is to check if the operator does not overload the system. Because Tummers machines are famous to be able to operate above their maximum capacity, customers often try to process bigger amounts of product than the machine line is built for. Even though the Tummers machines usually do not break down when operating above their maximum capacity, the wear in some parts of the machine increases significantly. An example of such a part are the toothed belts that wear out and break earlier when the machine is fed over its maximum capacity. Next to that the performance of the machines decrease. A destoner for example will let through more stones into the product stream when it is handling capacities that lay beyond its maximum. At larger throughputs, the stones do not get the time to sink to the bottom of the destoner tank and therefore end up in the washing drum. When the input of the washing line is measured it can be logged so that Tummers mechanics can log into the system to check for overloads when a customer experiences extensive wear or other machine malfunctioning.





(b) Free body diagram of product on a belt.

PRODUCT OUTPUT BELT SP	ECIFICS						
Machine	Model	Capacity Q [TPH]	Corrected capacity Q _C [TPH]	Width <i>w [mm]</i>	Belt inclination θ [°]	Belt speed v _b [m/s]	Corrected belt speed v _C [m/s]
Destoner	KS-320-0700x1400	15	15	700	28	0.40	0.40
	KS-450-1000x1800	45	40	1000	27	0.83	0.74
	KS-600-1200x3200	65	70	1200	17	1.00	1.08
	KS-700-1400x3200	110	125	1400	17	1.46	1.65
	KS-800-1600x4700	150	180	1600	11	1.74	2.08
Drum washer	TW/KW-320-1000x2500	15	15	700	32	0.40	0.40
	TW/KW-450-1300x3650	30	30	1000	32	0.56	0.56
	TW/KW-450-1300x4800	45	40	1000	32	0.83	0.74
	TW/KW-600-1650x3750	55	50	1200	32	0.85	0.77
	TW/KW-600-1650x5000	65	70	1200	32	1.00	1.08
	TW/KW-700-2000x5000	90	100	1400	32	1.19	1.32
	TW/KW-700-2000x6250	110	125	1400	32	1.46	1.65
	TW/KW-800-2400x6200	150	180	1600	32	1.74	2.08
Floating parts remover	FPR-V-320-1000x3500	15	15	1000	32	0.28	0.28
	FPR-V-450-1200x3500	45	40	1200	32	0.69	0.62
	FPR-V-600-1400x4000	55	70	1400	32	0.73	0.93
	FPR-V-700-1600x4000	65	125	1600	32	0.75	1.45
	FPR-V-800-2000x4000	110	180	2000	32	1.02	1.67
Brine separator / clay bath	FPR-K/Z-320-1000x3500	15	15	1000	21	0.28	0.28
	FPR-K/Z-450-1200x6000	45	40	1200	21	0.69	0.62
	FPR-K/Z-600-1400x8200	65	70	1400	21	0.86	0.93
	FPR-K/Z-700-1600x8500	110	125	1600	21	1.27	1.45

Figure 40: Schematic drawing of the product belt.

Table 23: Belt speed and corrected belt speed for different machines with different parameters [107, 102, 104, 105]

5.2 Optical sorters

Optical sorters are installed in almost every modern potato processing lines. Depending on the application of the processing line, multiple different optical sorters can be installed throughout different places in the machine line.

Processing lines for potato fresh packs often include an optical sorter between the washing and the packaging line. This optical sorter removes remainders of waste which the washing line failed to remove from the product stream like stones, haulm and clods but is also able to detect and remove rotten, disfigured, damaged or green potatoes which can not be removed by the washing line. Other waste particles that often pass through the washing line and therefore need to be removed by the optical sorter are bones, golf balls and pieces of wood or glass. Batches of potatoes that are grown on farmland near golf courses sometimes contain up to 300 golf balls per single batch. Pieces of metal, cardboard or plastic also sometimes end up in the machine line, for example when maintenance is performed. All these different categories of waste can de removed from the product stream by the optical sorter because of their visual differences with healthy potatoes.

The most basic optical sorters work with a monochrome vision sensor. This camera retrieves visual information in one single channel. It only detects the intensity of light and gives it a value that represents a grey value. Red Green Blue (RGB) vision sensors are able to measure in three different channels. Instead of only measuring grey values they are able to measure light intensity in three different wavelengths: red, green and blue and therefore are able to detect waste more efficiently [77]. Red Green Blue Infrared (RGBI) vision sensors measure on four different channels because they also measure light intensity in the infrared scope [34]. More advanced cameras are equipped with lasers next to the RGB vision sensor. With each laser they are able to measure on an extra wavelength up to a maximum total of fourteen channels. All these vision sensors are considered multi-spectral because they measure in less than twenty different channels. The newest technology is able to measure on more than twenty different channels and therefore considered hyper-spectral. Chemical Imaging Technology (CIT) is a sensor that is able to measure on 240 channels. This sensor analyses the chemical signature of the measured object independent of color, shape, surface or density. The data is not processed on single intensity points but on the first derivative of full spectra. Using the first derivative of the data prevents filth in the machine or change of product from causing problems during the separation. CIT uses Near Infrared (NIR) spectroscopy on different locations to get a three dimensional measurement. NIR spectroscopy uses infrared radiation to stimulate covalent bonds in mostly organic compounds. This way overtones and combination bonds are created in the fundamental vibrations of the molecules. These overtones and combination bonds are measured by the CIT sensor. [44].

One of the latest developments in optical sorting uses a combination of two RGB cameras and one CIT sensor to remove waste from the product stream. This sorter called the Sherlock Separator is a large single product sorter which can be used to sort potatoes and carrots among other foodstuff. Via thee way sorting foreign material and product that is unsuitable for processing can be separated from the product stream. Just like other optical sorters, the machine is supplied with the data that belong to the desired product and then take out every object that comes with a measurement that differs from that standard data. Next to separating waste from the product stream, this machine measures and logs the size and color defects of the product. This makes this separator ideal to be placed behind a peeling line. When too much skin is detected on the product the peeling time is increased and when no skin is detected at all the peeling time is reduced to ensure not too much of the product is wasted during the peeling process. The built in CIT sensor makes this machine ideal to be placed in a machine line that processes potatoes into fries. As previously described, glassed potatoes are not suitable to be processed into french fries. Because the chemical structure of glassed potatoes is different without the potatoes being visibly different, the Sherlock Separator is able to remove glassed potatoes which other optical sorters are unable to do. Next to glassed potatoes, potatoes with sugar ends are also unsuitable to be processed into fries. Potatoes with sugar ends contain high sugar contents in the outer layer of the tuber. When fried, these sugar ends burn and turn black. Because consumers do not want burned and discolored spots on their fries, potatoes with sugar ends need to be removed from the product stream before being fried. Sugar ends can only be detected after the potato is peeled because the high sugar contents lay beneath the peel. Because of seasonal high ratios of glassed potatoes and/or sugar ends, the optical sorter can not take out all of them. A clay bath still needs to be used to remove the majority of these defected potatoes. In contrast to other optical sorters the Sherlock Separator is also able to retrieve pieces of transparent materials like plastic or glass from the product stream, this comes in very handy in the Netherlands and in the West of Germany where music festivals are held on farm land. During the music festivals small liquor bottles end up in the soil and later in the product, when it is harvested. When the empty bottles do not contain a cap, they fill up with water and sink to the bottom of the destoner, FPR or clay bath to be removed from the product stream. If the caps are screwed back on the empty bottles they are not retrieved by the washing line and need to be removed by an optical sorter. Even though the Sherlock Separator is one of the best optical sorters available and guaranteed to remove over 98% of all waste particles it encounters, tuber processing lines that are not for high quality purposes still often include one of the more basic optical sorters. This is caused by the fact that the Sherlock Separator costs around $\in 600, 000$, which is a very big investment for smaller or low quality tuber processing applications. The Sherlock Separator is able to process up to Q = 80TPH [55].

Because of the high price, cheaper and less advanced optical sorters are used in factories that process lower capacities or for less advanced applications. Cheaper machines to detect and remove stones, clods, haulm, potatoes with clay caps and other waste can be bought for around $\in 35,000$. These optical sorters are equipped with RGB cameras and therefore are not able to detect glassed potatoes, potatoes with sugar ends and transparent plastics. For tuber processing factories in low income countries, manual separation of waste is still more profitable, both because of low wages as because employing locals comes with lots of secondary benefits like for example political ones [55].

Modern optical sorters keep log of all these statistics which can be monitored but also be used to get an insight into the functioning of the washing line. Some of the control strategies discussed below will make use of feedback loops based on the data obtained by the optical sorter.

5.3 Destoner

To be certain to get all the stones out of the stream, even the lighter and smaller ones, it is important for the product to stay in the tank as long as possible. Therefore the tubers are fed into the destoner on the opposite angle as where they enter the washing drum. For the same reason the propeller can be slowed down to a minimum until tubers are detected on the stone conveyor, then the propeller speed is raised a little to ensure optimal stone removal without tubers ending up in the waste stream.

When applying the destoner for industrial applications, it is better to transform the control of the destoner from manual to smart. A camera can be added to the stone belt that retrieves the stones from the bottom of the tank. If the camera detects potatoes on the stone belt, the system will slowly raise the speed of the propeller until no more potatoes are detected. When a certain threshold is breached in the stone detection rate of the optical sorter, the propeller speed is slowly lowered to ensure optimal stone removal until potatoes are detected on the stone belt again, this way a double feedback loop is implemented in the controls. When stones with a density similar to that of the product are encountered by the optical sorter, this feedback loop makes sure the propeller speed is not lowered too far. Also floating stones, lava rocks for example need to be identified separately by the optical sorter. When these kind of stones are detected the propeller speed does not have to be changed because they are lighter than potatoes and water and therefore can not be removed by the destoner but need to be removed by the FPR [23]. But there are more factors that play a role in the performance of a destoner. A parameter that can also be included in the control system is the density of the water in the destoner tank. Water that contains a lot of dirt is heavier than clean water and therefore has a bigger buoyant pressure on the stones and potatoes in the tank. A density sensor can be added in the tank to measure the pollution level, the control system can then take this information into account and lower the propeller speed when the water in the tank is strongly polluted or raise the speed for cleaner water [53]. This way a closed loop system is realised to control the machine. Another factor that plays a role is wear of the propeller. When the propeller wears out over time, more rotational speed is needed to generate the same amount of thrust. A wear detection method can be based on this phenomenon. When the propeller speed needed to power the destoner exceeds a certain threshold, the DT will show a warning to replace the propeller. Figure 42 below shows a control scheme for the destoner.



Figure 42: Control scheme for the destoner.

5.4 Drum washer

As previously discussed the drum washer is the machine that determines the vast majority of washing quality. The other machines in the washing line are mainly designed to remove waste, spread or dry the product. There are multiple settings of the washer that can be adjusted to make sure a consistent washing quality is realised while processing different batches of product with different levels of pollution. The KPI that has the biggest influence on the washing quality is the residence time t, which is discussed in section 3.2.

Some of the parameters that influence this residence time depend on the machine and therefore can not be changed during operation. These include the drum diameter d_d and length l_d . Each factory processes his own variety which keeps the density ρ_a quite constant. Nevertheless the potatoes come with different solid contents per batch and therefore slightly different product densities because the potatoes are grown in different arias that come with different growing conditions. Two batches of potatoes from the same variety that are grown next to each other can have big differences in solid contents due to for example difference in soil, rainfall, irrigation, pesticide treatments and fertilizers [65].

Other parameters that influence the residence time can be changed by the settings of the washer. The degree of filling $\phi = \frac{V_a}{V_w}$ is the ratio between the volume of the product and the water in the drum. This ratio can be changed by the settings of the dosing disk. If the dosing disk is lowered, the potatoes can leave the drum at a lower level and the degree of filling decreases. If the dosing disk is raised, the product leaves the drum at a higher level and the degree of filling increases. The position of the dosing disk is set by an electrical actuator. The water height $\ell = \frac{A_{filled}}{A_{tot}}$ is the ratio between the filled area and the total area in the cross section of the drum. This ratio can be adjusted by changing the water level in the washer. The water level is constant throughout the whole washer/destoner and integrated FPR. An overflow system consists out of two concentric pipes that determine this water level. To lower the water level the inner pipe can be lowered further down into the outer pipe and to raise the water level the inner pipe can be moved upwards. Obviously the residence time is also determined by the input capacity Q. This capacity can be changed by lowering the speed of the belt that feeds the product into the destoner.

If the product is not washed thoroughly enough, clay caps or other residual soil will keep sticking to the product. This has to be prevented at all times. Potatoes that are washed for the fresh packs need to look nice and clean when sold in transparent plastic bags in the grocery store but for most other processing applications the peel is removed from the potatoes and with it the remainders of soil. Because these remainders of soil pollute the felt rollers of the roller dryer and decrease the drying capacity of these felt rollers, remainders of soil lead to accelerated replacements of the felt. In the steam peelers that remove the peel from the potato and the conveyor belts throughout the rest of the peeling line, residual soil induces wear significantly. Therefore it is very important to ensure the minimum washing time needed to properly clean the potatoes is met. The optical sorter is able to detect residual soil like clay caps when the product is covered in dirt. This product will be discarded as animal feed. When the optical sorter detects too many filthy tubers n_c and the threshold is crossed, the residence time needs to be extended. This can be done by lowering the product input capacity, further closing the dosing disk or raising the water level. Which parameter to change depends on the product and the application of the line. When the product is for example grown in sandy soil, the water level needs to be raised to rinse more sand from the product. When clay caps stick to the product, the dosing disk can be closed further to enhance the rubbing effect between the tubers. If the water level or dosing disk are at their maximum position the speed of the product feeder belt will be decreased.

Next to the residence time, the pollution of the washing water is an important KPI for the washing drum. If the washing water is polluted with too much soil, the product will not be washed clean enough and the discharge valves underneath the washer can get clogged. A pollution sensor can be added into the different cones underneath the washing drum to detect the amount of soil in the water. If the water contains too much pollution, the discharge times t_s per individual valve can be lowered. When the pollution levels are low, the discharge times will slowly be raised to minimise the fresh water input needed to maintain the water level in the washer.

Via the logic which is described above, a double closed loop control system can be made. Figure 43 below shows the control scheme for smart control of the drum washer.

The rotational washing drum is powered by two motors at the head and tail of the drum. One of the two motors is acting as the master, this motor is fed by a frequency converter. The rotational frequency of this master motor is strictly copied by the other motor that acts as the slave and is also powered by a frequency converter. This way perfect rotation around the axis of the drum is guaranteed without any torsion of the drum. Because the frequency controllers are already in place, the rotational speed of the drum can easily be adjusted by the machine operator without the need to add additional sensors or actuators. For most industrial applications the motors are set on maximum speed to wash the product aggressively. For some washing line applications like for example when potatoes from a bruise sensitive variety are washed for the fresh pack industry, it is important for the machine operator to be able to lower the rotational speed of the washing drum to prevent the potatoes from getting damaged. Because the bruises do not show immediately on the potatoes but become visible over time, the optical sorter is not able to detect them. This, combined with the fact that the rotational speed of the drum only matters for very specific applications, leads to the fact that the rotational speed will be controlled manually instead of smart [23].



Figure 43: Control scheme for the drum washer.

5.5 Pintle belt

To remove as much haulm as possible without discarding potatoes on the haulm belt, the pintle belt has to be controlled in a smart way. The angle θ under which the pintle belt is positioned determines the performance of the machine and can be changed either manually with a steel cable winch or automatically with an electric motor. The product shape and capacity determines the rolling behaviour of the product. Potato varieties that for example produce very round potatoes, role down the slope more easily than very flat potatoes. If the belt is positioned too flat, the potatoes do not role down the slope of the belt nicely and get thrown over the barrier roller onto the haulm belt. When potatoes are detected on the haulm belt the controller needs to increase the angle. When the angle is too steep, the haulm stays in the product stream, falls down the slope and is not removed. When too much haulm, corn cobs, stumps or other plant waste is detected by the optical sorter that follows up after the washing line, the angle can be decreased. This way a double closed loop control system can be realised to optimize the performance of the pintle belt. Figure 44 below shows a schematic overview of the control strategy for the pintle belt.

5.6 Clay bath

Glassed potatoes but also rotten or hollow potatoes are not suitable for consumption. All these products are lighter than healthy potatoes and therefore can be removed by the clay bath if the density differs enough from that of healthy potatoes and from the clay solution. Because the density of the incoming product ρ_a , the throughput capacity Q and the glassed/healthy potato ratio differ per batch, the clay mixture ψ has to be changed based on the performance of the clay bath. Clay sticks to the product going trough the clay bath, therefore more clay needs to be added to the clay bath when high capacities are processed. On the other hand the product can still contain remainders of dirt when they enter the clay bath. When this dirt comes into the clay bath the density of the mixture increases and more fresh water has to be added. The input variable to determine the starting ratio of the clay bath is the underwater weight of the healthy and that of the glassed potatoes of the incoming batch. A sample is tested for every batch that comes into the factory. During these tests the glassed ratio and underwater weight of the healthy and glassed potatoes are determined. For every batch these measurements are used as the starting values for controlling the clay bath [23].

The Sherlock Separator, is the only optical sorter that is able to detect glassed potatoes. When this machine is following up on the washing line, the data can be used for smart control of the clay bath. When the amount



Figure 44: Control scheme for the pintle belt.

of glassed potatoes detected by the Sherlock Separator n_g exceeds the premeditated threshold, the controller knows that more clay needs to be added to the mixture. If no glassed potatoes are detected by the optical sorter, the clay ratio is slowly decreased to reduce costs and to prevent using too large a clay ratio with healthy potatoes ending up as waste as a result. A sensor can be used to measure the clay ratio. This way the clay ratio can be monitored. Some of the clay, dirt and other waste from the product stream sinks down in the clay bath. Therefore a pollution sensor needs to be placed in de bottom of the tank, just in front of the discharge valves. If the water in the bottom of the tank gets too strongly polluted the discharge times t_d need to be decreased.

Via these logics, a double closed loop control system can be formed. Figure 45 below shows a schematic overview of the control strategy for the clay bath.



Figure 45: Control scheme for the clay bath.

The KPIs and other measurable parameters are listed in table 24 below per machine in the washing line. Next to all these KPIs the motor power is measured for all electric motors. The belt speeds for all machines are based on the throughput capacity Q as explained in the beginning of this section.

Machine	KPI's	Measured parameters
Input belt	Q	v_b
Destoner	n_s, n_a	p, f_r
Drum washer	n_c	$p, Q_{d, fresh}, Q_{d, recycled}$
FPR	-	-
Pintle belt	n_a,n_h	heta
Clay bath	n_{q}, ψ	Q_d, Q_{in}
Roller spreader	-	-
Roller dryer	-	f_r
Dewatering drum	Q_d, Q_{in}, Q_s	-
Water treatment	Q_{in}, Q_d, Q_s, p	-

Table 24: KPI's and other measured parameters per machine in the washing line.

5.7 Recipes

The system can be programmed with recipes as previously described in section 5. The most important recipe will be the reset recipe. After the washing line is installed on site, experts from Tummers assist during the first days of operation to fine-tune all the parameters and solve teething problems. The current situation is as follows. After a few weeks or months of operation, the product that comes into the washing line or the processing application changes. The machine operators then change all kinds of settings following the trial and error method to try to optimise the settings of the machine. Then when all the wrong settings are in place, they call Tummers with a complaint that the machine line does not do its job right. An employee of Tummers then has to go to the factory to see what the problem is and solve it. A huge share in the cause for these problems are that the operator has set the machines to the wrong settings. This problem can be solved by installing a reset recipe into the system. The professionals fill in all the right parameters during the installation of the washing line, which are then saved in the software and protected by a password which only Tummers knows. When the machine line after some time does not work up to the standards, the operator can select the reset recipe and the machine line will be reset to those settings. This button also comes in handy when the smart control system is installed. When the washing line is for example started again after some downtime, the operator can choose the reset button and during the processing of the product the washing line will automatically tweak its settings for optimal performance.

Other recipes can for example be for standardised throughput capacities Q. The operator can choose out of a list of predefined capacities and the machine will automatically be set to the right starting conditions. Other recipes can for example be installed for a washing line that feeds multiple factories with different applications. The washing line from example 1 in section 4.10 for example feeds both a fries and a rösti factory. Potatoes that are processed into fries can not break, be damaged or cut in the washing line. The potatoes turned into röstis however are shredded in the process and therefore these kinds of damage during the washing process do not matter for this processing application. The operator can be enabled to choose between the fries recipe, which sets the machine line to settings for more gentle washing and the rösti recipe, which sets the washing line to settings for more rough washing. With these recipes only the benchmarks are changed, the settings for the actuator signals itself are determined by the smart system.

5.8 Spare part packages

When the modular approach for designing the washing lines is implemented into the company, it would be commercially interesting to start selling standardised spare part packages. When a customer orders a washing line, the choice is presented to add a spare part package to the order. This spare part package includes a set of replacements for the wear sensitive parts and can be composed automatically out of the right parts from the standardised parts lists. The customer then has a stock of replacement parts for both preventive and predictive maintenance as for when a machine breaks down. The customer is able to order new spare part packages manually through contact with the Tummers spare parts department or through a periodical subscription. When the two-bin system is used, the customer will never be without the right spare parts which limits factory downtime. The system can also be equipped with an option to automatically order spare parts. When the sensors detect a broken or worn out part, a warning is shown in the DT system. When maintenance is then conducted to the machine, the mechanic states in the system which parts he has replaced and the system automatically orders new replacement parts from Tummers. For commercial purposes a distinction can be made between three different packages. The basic package, the advanced package and the complete package. The basic package is the cheapest and only includes spare parts that need to be replaced periodically. The advanced package is slightly more expensive and also includes the most common wear sensitive parts that are replaced through predictive maintenance. The complete package is the most expensive one and includes all wear sensitive parts for the entire machine line. The packages can be ordered together with the machine line but also after some time of operation. Because the price of the package is lower than the combination of costs of all the individual spare parts, the customer is tempted to buy a spare part package. This lowers the costs for the customer, makes sure he is never out of the right parts and brings in extra revenue for Tummers in a structured way.

6 Benefits of an adaptive tuber washing line

Changing the strategy for designing customer specific washing lines has lots of benefits for the different departments throughout the company. The biggest benefits that apply to all departments are the increase in clarity and automation and decrease in friction between the different departments. When a clear standard is created in the modular approach to design the washing lines, this standard comes with a lot of clarity for all the departments about what specific machines Tummers is selling. When this machine portfolio set up out of a set of standard modules and their specifics are known throughout the company, this takes away a lot of friction between the different departments. Misunderstandings about complex customer specifically engineered machines derived from faulty communication are limited. Working with a modular design of machines from a standardised portfolio enables automation of processes throughout the company that are now very time consuming. This clear standard, when extensively documented, also makes transfer of knowledge to new employees much easier. Even though smart control of the washing line has lots of benefits for the customer, it also has some benefits for the company. In this section the results from implementing the modular and smart design strategy for the washing lines for different departments throughout the company will be discussed per specific department. Afterwards the savings in man hours will be estimated for the modular approach and the payback time will be estimated for implementing the smart control strategy.

6.1 Marketing

The marketing department serves as the face of the company and presents the company and its products to the world. Among other things, they manage the website, present Tummers on trade shows, produce flyers and advertise the company. It has happened multiple times that the picture of a customer specifically made machine or machine-line was used in advertisement. The customer then was disappointed when they received their machine because it differed from what they had seen in the advertisement. When the washing line portfolio is standardised through modular design, the standard modules can clearly be shown on the website, in flyers and other advertisement. The customer then has a clear idea of what they get when they order a washing line. When the CPQ software is further implemented up to implementation step III, the online available configurator becomes a very powerful marketing tool. Customers are then enabled to configure a washing line specifically to their wants and needs to fit their application. Both 2D and 3D CAD drawings of the specially configured washing line and a list of the selected machines and their specifics are presented to the customer. Because the portfolio consists out of standardised modules, some of these modules can be produced op front to show to potential customers on trade fairs or to enable customers to visit Tummers to come take a look at them. These modules can then easily be sold afterwards when the module occurs in an incoming order. The package for smart control of the washing line is a great marketing opportunity to elevate Tummers above the competition with a washing line that automatically optimises its performance and efficiency while enabling preventive maintenance for most wear sensitive parts. Because the standardisation prevents mistakes throughout the entire company, damage to the image of the company is reduced which strengthens the competitive advantage in a tough market.

6.2 Sales

The sales department is the direct link between the company and the customer. They listen to the wants and needs of the customer and based on that advise them a specific washing line. The sales department makes quotations for customers and iteratively perfects them in constant consultation with the engineering department and the customers themselves. For each project the sales department has to divide the order in CTO and ETO parts. For these parts the salesmen determine the necessary amount of work hours per specific sub-department next to that they calculate the labour, material and other costs like transportation. This way the sales department creates a budget for the project. When the modular strategy is implemented, the configurator becomes an important tool that eases the work of the sales department drastically. When the tool is used throughout the whole department, the machine line that is advised to the customer no longer differs per salesman because of personal experience and preferences. This way a Tummers standard will be realised. Using the CPQ software to configure a customer specific machine line saves lots of work hours for the sales department because of automatically generated quotations, floor plans, CAD drawings and lists of machines and their specifications to present to the customer. Next to that the modular strategy provides a clear standard, this way the salesmen know immediately what specific machines they are selling to the customer and do not have to check with engineering if the specifications of a machine meet the exact wants and needs of the customer. Because of these clear standards and automatic quotation generations, sales does not have to perform a thorough cost analysis which also no longer has to be checked by company management. This way a lot of work hours can be saved and orders that contain a high share of ETO components automatically come with increased costs for the customer to prevent projects from becoming unprofitable.

6.3 Engineering

The engineering department is the creative motor behind the company. Here all machines are designed and supplied with CAD models, sets of technical drawings, parts and material lists. When the modular strategy is implemented throughout the company, the engineering department will benefit the most. The orders that come in from the sales department are divided in CTO and ETO components. For the CTO components a standardised set of CAD models, sets of technical drawings, parts and material lists can be generated. For the ETO components like flumes, platforms, frames or customer specifically changed machines the standardised design has to be changed or a new design has to de engineered. Because the far majority of the components ordered by the customer are assumed to be CTO, this standardisation will lead to huge savings in man hours. When a machine is improved by engineering, it is not only improved for a specific customer but for all future customers. The standard design is updated with the improvements and this new version is presented to customers by the marketing department. The modular design strategy leads to enormous relief from the workload on the engineering department. Because good engineers are hard to find caused by shortage on the labour market, Tummers currently struggles to divide all projects over the available engineers. Engineers are currently hired from external parties to fill up the gaps. Implementation of the modular approach will relieve this pressure and create the opportunity for engineers to work on improving the standardised machines instead of only working on customer specific projects. Because of the standardised machines, less mistakes are made during complex customer specific engineering. Platforms and piping can also be standardised to fit the standard modules.

6.4 Planning

The planning department schedules the incoming orders in the company agenda. It checks availability of employees throughout the different departments to plan the projects. This way the customer is presented a delivery time for the machine line and the workers throughout the different departments know what to work on and when. The estimation of hours needed per order that is performed by the sales departments is checked and improved before the project is started. Standardisation through modular design makes it way easier to estimate these hours, this way the the planning for the different departments will be better and estimated delivery dates are more easily met.

6.5 Project management

Project management oversees the different departments working on the project and checks the progress and collaboration with the customer and external parties. Project management for example arranges the transport of the machines to the customer and exchanges details about the machines with external parties that produce peripheral equipment. Standardised functional descriptions and specification sheets of the standard modules make it way easier to supply these external companies with the information they need. Standardised functional descriptions of the machines for example make it easier for ELTRA, which is a partner often worked with to supply the hardware and software to control the machine line. Also the standardised parts lists prevent events like the wrong parts being delivered to the customer for installing from occurring. This way project management does not have to move mountains to get the right parts to the customer in time for installing of the machine line.

6.6 Purchase & warehouse

The purchase department predicts which parts and materials are needed for manufacturing the machine lines in which amounts and order them from the suppliers. Parts that are often used are ordered from regular suppliers and new suppliers are sought for special parts that result from ETO components which can not be bought from the regular suppliers. Predicting which parts are needed becomes way easier when the modular approach is implemented. Parts being out of stock in the warehouse becomes more scarce and standardised parts can be bought in higher amounts. Because of these bulk offers parts become cheaper due to economy of scales. Also when parts are bought more often and in bigger amounts, the supplier can be asked to raise its stocks so supplying the parts can also be expedited. Modules that occur in regularly ordered machines can be produced in series and stored in the warehouse to speed up manufacturing and assembly and lower the costs per machine. An example can be drilling holes in the wear strips that are installed underneath the bar belts. Manufacturing these wear strips in batches instead of per machine reduces the time spend per single part drastically and therefore decreases the costs per part.

6.7 Work preparation

Work preparation provides the employees working in the workshop with manufacturing and assembly instructions. Standardisation through modular approach enables automation of generating these instructions. When all CTO components come with standardised instructions, the work preparation department only has to manually create the manufacturing and assembly instruction for ETO components. Automation and digitisation of this process recuse lots of paper instructions and drawings laying around the workshop because monitors can be placed that show the correct instructions and information at the appropriate places.

6.8 Workshop & assembly

In the workshop the different parts for the machine are produced. Sheet metal and parts that require turning and milling are produced in-house. Modules are built out of make and buy parts and assembled into machines. The complete machines are assembled in-house before being shipped to the customer. Because of the standardised modules, workshop and assembly personnel has to perform more of the same tasks and therefore less mistakes are made. Because of the standardisation of instructions it becomes easier to train the employees and dedicated work stations can be set up for performing these standard manufacturing operations. Manufacturing of semi-finished products in modules eases operations because parallel manufacturing is enabled. Special auxiliary tools can be made to ease manufacturing operations and searching for the right parts becomes way faster because the employees get acquainted to the regular parts.

6.9 Installation

The installation department assembles and installs the machine line on site. Most machines are assembled in-house but bigger machines are split in modules that need to be attached to each other on site. For the bigger washer models the stone belt for example needs to be adjusted to the machine on site because otherwise it protrudes too much during transport. Standardisation through modular design makes it easier for the installing personnel to know how to attach the machines. Cable trays and piping can also be standardised to fit the modules and ease installing on site even further. When lifting points and weights per machine are standardised, this makes installation a lot easier. This information can also be supplied to the customer for when parts need to be replaced.

6.10 Documentation

The documentation department creates all documentation that is delivered to the customer together with the machine line. This documentation includes a technical description, manual, manual drawing, exploded view, parts list, risk analysis and food safety statement for every machine, among others. Implementing a modular design strategy for the washing lines throughout the organisation has a lot of advantages for the documentation department. Nowadays the documentation department spends a lot of time checking and improving parts lists and manual drawings that come from the engineering department. Because every machine that is sold is different in some kind of way, engineering has to manually change the standard drawings and parts lists for almost each of them. Errors in this documentation are often made because the engineering department is overloaded with work. When the documentation department discovers errors in the drawings and parts lists, they send these documents back to engineering to be improved. Because this is not part of the core tasks of the engineering department, improving these documents is often delayed. The same applies for the food safety statements. When parts in the machines are changed customer specifically, they are often ordered from other suppliers. When these new parts are implemented in the machine, the documentation department has to search in the ERP system for the supplier and look for a food safety document. When the company does not have those documents yet, they have to be requested from the supplier. Sometimes these parts in the end turn out not to be food-safe, where after the purchasing department has to look for other parts that are food-safe. Because of this it takes a lot of time before the documentation is finished and ready to be send to the customer. Standardising the machines and building up the washing line out of standard modules will solve these problems. All different modules can be equipped with standardised drawings, parts lists, risk analysis and food safety statement. The documentation package for every washing line can be put together automatically by the CPQ software when the sales department configures the machine line. When this process is automated, the documentation department only has to check the documentation package and add documents for ETO components if they are ordered. [79].

6.11 Support

The support department handles the contact with the customer after the machine line is delivered and installed. When there are problems regarding an operational machine line the customer can call support which will help them solve these problems. Support either solves the problem through logging into the factory software, instructs the local machine operator or repair crew how to fix it or sends a Tummers mechanic to perform the maintenance. The modular design approach will ease support because of the standardised modules. For the standard modules often occurring faults are known and can be researched in a database to find the corresponding solution. The support employee does now have to research which specific parts are installed in the custom made machines installed in the factory that experiences the problems. Standardisation through modular design eliminates this task because a list of standard modules installed in the machine line in question can be easily found in the ERP software. Smart design of the washing lines also brings some advantages for the support department. The support department is able to log into the software that monitors and controls the machine line through a VPN connection to see into the current and past performance statistics to diagnose the problem. A point of action when this smart implementation is performed is that the support employees need to be schooled on sensors and how to install and maintain them because they currently are not experienced with this matter. Standardisation of modules raises the chance of the mechanic having the right parts laying in his van when arriving at the customer and detecting the error. The customer can be informed about inspections and maintenance of the washing line by the control software through data obtained by the sensors. Due to preventive maintenance breakdown of machines can be limited so that support will be called less frequently.

6.12 Spare parts

The spare parts department provides existing customers with operational machine lines with replacement parts. To be able to conduct immediate maintenance customers often have spare parts in stock for scheduled preventive maintenance or breakdown of wear sensitive parts. Customers order spare parts to replenish their stock when items are used during maintenance. When the modular approach is implemented throughout the company, modular spare part packages can be made according to the modules installed in the customer's washing line. This package can be bought together with the machine line and also later to replenish the spare part inventory of the customer. Because for some wear sensitive parts scheduled preventive maintenance is recommended to prevent failure resulting in factory downtime, customers can also subscribe to a periodical delivery of these spare parts. This way they will always have the right parts in stock to perform their preventive maintenance. Standardisation will make it easy for the spare parts department to determine which specific part fits the machine line of the customer. A list of which standard modules are installed at the machine line in question can be easily found in the ERP software. When the smart control strategy is implemented for the washing lines, the system will predict maintenance for some wear sensitive parts. When the part is detected to near the end of its lifetime, the system will show a pop-up to manually order new spare parts to replace those used during maintenance or order them automatically, depending on customer preferences.

6.13 Man hours

After a detailed presentation of the whole project about changing the design strategy for the washing lines to modular and smart, the following estimations were made for how many man hours can be saved throughout the different departments. These estimations are made during a discussion with experts from all these different departments. Table 41 in appendix R shows the percentage of man hours that can be saved after implementing this new strategy. The savings percentage is the percentage of hours that will be saved while working on a washing line when the modular strategy is implemented for the washing lines. Because the different departments of Tummers Food Processing Solutions do not only work on washing lines, but also on frying, flakes, cutting and peeling lines, these savings percentages need to be multiplied with the share a department is working on washing lines. This share is calculated as follows. The average amount of turnover a project brings per hour of labour is calculated from one of the examples in this report. Then the total turnover in 2021 is calculated from the ERP software for each product group as can be seen in table 40 in appendix R from which the labour hours are estimated. From the orders in the ERP software the percentage of the price of a project from each product group that comes from washing equipment is calculated. From this information the average amount of hours per product group spent on the washing lines can be calculated. Averaging these amounts of hours leads to a percentage of time spend on washing lines of 20%. Taking into account this percentage, the annual saving of labour hours per department, when the modular strategy is implemented, can be calculated. This saving of labour hours is estimates to come to a total of 8,611 hours per year. When in the future this modular approach is not only implemented for only the washing lines, but also for the other product groups, the share spend on the washing lines can be left out of the calculations which leads to five times as high total annual labour savings of 43,056 hours per year. This huge amount of hours for the company to be saved can be used for different purposes. For example more time is available for engineers to work on developing new machines or improving the standard designs of existing ones. Next to that less engineers need to be hired from external employment agencies as part time employees.

For the customer the reduced labour hours needed to complete the project, also have a positive effect. When constructing a quotation for the project, the sales department calculates the amount of labour hours needed to complete the project, and bills the customer for this estimation. A reduction in these hours therefore results in a lower price the customer needs to pay for a machine line. Figure 42 in appendix R shows a list of the hours spend on a project in certain departments and an estimation for the hours that will be saved on a similar project after implementation of the modular smart strategy. For this table the hours are taken for the fifth example in section 4.10 because this is one of the most recently finished projects that include a washing line. The hours are rounded to full hours for a clear overview. Most hours derive from the ERP software that keeps track of the hours that are spend on a project per different department and the rest is estimated during the meeting with the different departments as mentioned earlier. Calculating the savings in labour hours results in a staggering amount of 150 hours, which is 23% of the total amount of labour the customer is billed for. The hourly rate a customer is billed for the labour differs per specific task, some work is more expensive then other. If an average estimated hourly rate of €100 is taken, this leads to a total reduction in labour costs of €15,000 for this exemplary project.

6.14 Wear sensitive parts

Because the washing line is smart controlled, some of the wear sensitive parts will be replaced in different intervals. Table 43 in appendix R shows a list of all wear sensitive parts that change replacement intervals and the annual cost savings that result from it. Wear of belts and related parts will decrease with an estimated 5%. Because of the predictive maintenance of the propeller in the destoner, this part will be replaced more often. The felt in the roller dryer will wear out 20% more slowly because the washing quality is optimised preventing residual clay from ending up on the rollers [50].

6.15 Payback time

Downtime costs around $\in 3,000$ an hour for the average industrial potato processing factory because the fixed costs keep on adding up without commercial product being produced [50]. If due to the smart sensing system downtime can be prevented because belts for example experience reduced wear and preventive maintenance is performed to drive systems during scheduled maintenance informed by predictive maintenance sensors, factory downtime can be reduced by 10%. because most full-time operating factories experience around 5% downtime [80], this leads to an annual cost reduction of around $\in 131,490$. Next to that, the smart system reduces the amount of operators needed to keep the factory running. Instead of two operators working in the factory, this can be reduced to a single operator, saving up to $\in 46,800$ a year. Reducing the good-to-bad ratio's by a quarter, resulting in less product ending up in the waste streams of a 100*TPH* washing line can save up to $\in 270,650$ a year when 1% of the product ends up in the waste stream and potato prices lay at $\in 130$ per ton [119]. The reduction of wear in wear sensitive parts in the washing line, as previously stated, reduced replacement costs by $\in 3,445$. When less dirt, haulm, stones and other waste ends up in the machine lines following up on the washing line, this also leads to decreased wear. As an estimation therefore another $\in 3,445$ of savings is taken for this decrease in wear. Adding up these cost reductions as in table 25 below, results in a total annual cost reduction of $\notin 455,830$. With the price of a complete sensor package

laying around $\in 122,000$. The costs of the sensor package can easily be earned back within the half a year of operations, even if some of the cheaper sensors that are less robust need to be replaced sometimes.

Wear sensitive parts	-€ 3,445
Wear further upstream	- €3, 445
Factory downtime	- €131, 490
Product in waste stream	-€270,650
Operator wadges	- €46,800
Total	-€455,830

Table 25: List of the main reductions in annual costs for the consumer.

7 Conclusion

The goal of this research was to investigate how to optimally design a smart tuber washing line based on theoretical concepts, customer inputs and a modular approach. For this, the state of art regarding adaptive machine lines is researched. Afterwards the composition of the machine portfolio is determined. A parametric model of a modular tuber washing line configurator is composed after which also basic models are created to build up the first layer of a DT for smart control of the washing line. Finally the benefits of such an adaptive washing line are analysed. In this section the main research question is answered through answering the sub questions after which recommendations for further research are described.

7.1 Conclusions

Adaptive machine lines are configured customer specifically out of existing modules and controlled by smart systems. Being the future of machine line design, adaptive machines are growing in popularity. Reason for modular design becoming the rule rather than the exception, is the shift from ETO to CTO to standardise manufacturing and its side processes, as well as the service provided after the machine line is delivered to the customer. This increases clarity throughout the organisation of the machine line production company, speeds up manufacturing and enhances sales. One of the ways to model a modular machine line is through a modular kit model or jigsaw puzzle model. This model is a blackbox model based on a multi dimensional machine portfolio matrix that contains all available machine options that can be considered puzzle pieces. These different variations of puzzle pieces can be connected in different orders to create a machine line. Depending on a Multiple Input Single Output (MISO) model, multiple input parameters result in a single output parameter, namely, the machine line configuration. A set of relations between the inputs and outputs can be used to fill in the blackbox and form the model. Smart control of machine lines is also rapidly increasing in popularity. During industry 4.0 manually operated machine lines are replaced by smart factory lines where the machines are connected both to each other and to advanced technologies. In these smart factory lines machines are equipped with sensors that measure KPIs regarding efficiency and performance. These sensors are connected to monitoring equipment through the IoT to enable real time monitoring and logging machine operations in DTs. DT's are digital representations of the physical machine line which can be combined in a CPS. AI expends these possibilities with predictive maintenance and advanced control of machine operations with the help of machine learning algorithms. Even though smart factories come with advanced ways to optimise machine line performance and efficiency, there are some dangers and weak spots to keep in mind. An abundance of sensors rises the chance of errors to occur in the machine line and requires both operators and maintenance crew to be educated on how to work with smart technologies. Also the IoT opens up threats to the CS because hackers can get into the system leaking confidential information, causing harm to the machine line or safety issues for the personnel on the workfloor.

Before setting up a modular design method for the washing lines, the modules or puzzle pieces need to be defined. To do so, first the sales data from the past five years are retrieved from the ERP software and analysed to see which machine variations are most demanded. The drum washer is the most important machine in the washing line portfolio and available in five standard widths of which three can be ordered in two different lengths, each with different throughput capacities. The most common different machine line applications, being flakes, fresh packs, fries and starch each come with a most common throughput capacity and therefore with a most common machine size. Because each of the sizes comes with a substantial turnover, they are all taken into the machine portfolio. Tuber washing lines are most commonly used for processing potatoes and sometimes for washing carrots. Therefore this research project will focus on potatoes and take into account special requirements for carrot processing while leaving other tuberous products out of consideration. The capacities and therefore the size of all other machines in the washing line portfolio are based on the five different washer widths to make sure the modules can be connected in different orders and configurations. Because the original values for the maximum throughput capacities of the machines were not based on scientific relations, new estimations are made for the machine capacities. Next to the different machine sizes, the machines that remove waste from the stream can be equipped with waste belts either to the left or to the right of the machine. The washer can be fed from three different sides and other machines can be equipped with specific options like for example an emptying system or spraying bars.

When a model is made for configuration of the tuber washing lines, it is first considered as a blackbox model. The multiple inputs of this model are divided in four groups; the desired product a_1 , input product a_2 , factory layout a_3 and customer preferences a_4 . The output of the system is the washing line configuration b. To couple the inputs with the corresponding outputs, the blackbox has to be filled in. The relations between the

different input and output parameters are based on mathematical equations, material properties like density or surface hardness of the product to be processed and the amount and kinds of waste present in the input product. First the calculation capacity Q_c is calculated. When the input product contains high amounts of pollution or is grown in sticky soil, the maximum required calculation capacity is raised and when the input product is relatively clean or grown in sandy soils, this capacity is lowered. This way the machine line will be able to process the required throughput capacity while a decent washing quality is guaranteed. Not only the machine sizes but also the types of machines installed in the washing line depend on these input parameters. When the input product for example contains large amounts of haulm, multiple different haulm removal machines are installed in the line like pintle belts and an FPR. Based on all these input-output relations a decision scheme can be made that represents the configuration strategy. The next step is then to make a computer model that functions as a basic configurator. This model is made in LabView, which is a visual programming software that allows the programmer to perform test runs while programming. To iteratively improve and validate the model, five reference cases are researched. Each case has a different processing application for a different customer. Because existing cases are taken the outcome of the model is compared with the machine line the customer bought in real life. What stands out is that the machine configuration that comes out of the model regularly does not differ much from the purchased washing line. Most changes are CTO and therefore can be manually exchanged from the machine portfolio, some ETO products will always remain when a customer for example wants to use a flume system. In combination with a PVM and set of product variant matrices, this model forms the basis for a CPQ software implementation. The implementation of this CPQ software into a company has to be performed in three consecutive phases for the employees of the company and the customers to gradually get acquainted to it.

To implement smart control into the washing line, a control strategy has to be defined. The KPIs of the system form the basis for this control strategy. Some important KPIs of a tuber washing line are the throughput capacity Q, the amount of stones remaining in the product stream n_s , the amount of product ending up in the stone stream n_a and the drainage capacity Q_d . To calculate these KPIs certain parameters are measured, this can be the KPIs themselves or for example the belt speed and load on the belt to calculate the throughput. Because the KPIs indicate the performance of the machine line, actuators in the machine can be controlled based on this information for optimisation of this performance. This control can be performed either by open or closed loop control. With open loop control the machine settings are based directly on the functioning of a machine upfront. The belt speed of the product belt in the washer for example can be regulated based on the input capacity of the washing line. In closed loop control the functioning of the machine is measured through the use of sensors, based on the functioning of the machine the settings can be changed by the controller after which the sensor detects if the functioning has improved where after the controller acts accordingly. An example is the destoner where the amount of stones remaining in the product stream is measured. When this amount exceeds the threshold, the propeller speed is decreased to lower the upward current. Each machine has its own controller that is connected to all sensors and actuators installed in this machine and to the main controller. This main controller is connected to a server for storing all data. This data can be read out on local computers in the control room, mobile devices held by operators and mechanics or by the service department of the machine line production company through the use of a VPN. Recipes can be installed in the machines to be able to reset them to the initial settings or to set them to prescribed settings. The integration of sensors in the machines can also be used for predictive maintenance, for example to detect when the propeller in the destoner has to be replaced because it is worn out and does not induce enough current anymore.

Changing the strategy for designing customer specific washing lines has lots of benefits for the different departments throughout the company. The biggest benefits that apply to all departments are the increase in clarity and automation and decrease in friction between the different departments. When a clear standard is created by the modular approach to design the washing lines, this standard comes with a lot of clarity for all the departments about what specific machines Tummers is selling. When this machine portfolio set up out of a set of standard modules and their specifics are known throughout the company, this takes away a lot of friction between the different departments. Misunderstandings about complex customer specifically engineered machines derived from faulty communication are limited. Working with a modular design of machines from a standardised portfolio enables automation of processes throughout the company that are now very time consuming, for example setting up documentation accessory to each washing line sold, making quotations, construction drawings and parts lists. This clear standard, when extensively documented, also makes transfer of knowledge to new employees much easier. Working with standardised modules lowers the amount of different parts in the warehouse and enables synchronous production of modules in the workshop. Hence the workshop can be reorganised with dedicated production stations to further optimise production efficiency. While smart control of the washing line has lots of benefits for the customer, it also has some

benefits for the company. At the customer side, the machine line has better performance and efficiency with less downtime. At the company side, the service department is able to log into the system that monitors and logs the data from the machine line in place and is thus enabled to more easily find the problems and their causes. The washing lines take up around 20% of the total turnover and therefore approximately 20% of the man hours spend at the departments that are taken into account in this research. When this adaptive design method is implemented throughout the company, the estimated man hour savings throughout these departments are estimated to add up to 8,611 hours annually. This reduction results in reduced workload on the overloaded engineering departments and reduces the need to outsource certain engineering to external companies. It creates the opportunity to spend more time on improving the standardised machines but also lowers the cost and therefore the selling price of the washing lines. Because of the technical improvements of the machines, the lower selling price and the more professional image due to the decrease in mistakes and the new marketing options, Tummers will gain a larger market share with these competitive advantages. The smart control package for an exemplary complete washing line will cost around $\in 112,000$. Savings in replacing wear sensitive parts both in the washing line and in the machines upstream, the reduced factory downtime and product ending up in the waste stream and savings in operator wadges due to the smart control system, result in an estimated annual savings of \in 455,830. Even if some of the sensors need to be replaced a few times a year, the costs of this sensor package can easily be earned back in the first half a year of operations.

All these benefits are definitely outweighing the costs, both for implementing the modular design throughout the company as for installing a smart control system in the washing lines. Therefore the strategy for designing the washing lines is recommended to be turned into adaptive machine line design.

7.2 Recommendations

This research has developed a strategy for designing adaptive tuber washing lines. In this section recommendations for further research are proposed to improve the current state of the art regarding design of tuber processing lines.

Firstly it is recommended to bring this research to practice and implement the whole strategy throughout the company. During this implementation an advanced model has to be programmed in CPQ software. The model can then be expanded by adding transport equipment, platforms, building dimensions and recommendation for peripheral equipment. This way a water treatment system that matches the washing line can for example be recommended to the customer. Working together with permanent partners does not only bring sales opportunities but also improves the functioning of the whole factory because machine lines fit together in a better way. More parts of the organisation can be reorganised while using this CPQ software, an example can be automating the sales of spare parts. This strategy for designing adaptive machine lines is not only applicable for the washing lines. A similar research project can be carried out for the cutting, peeling, frying and flakes lines sold by Tummers.

After the adaptive design approach is implemented throughout the company, the results can be researched. The performance of the different machines in the washing line at different throughput capacities can be checked like the washing quality of the drum washer or the good-to-bad and bad-to-good ratios of the destoner or clay bath. These performances can be measured by analysing the optical sorter data or through the use of a so called 'electronic potato'. This electronic potato contains a set of sensors and has the same size and weight of an average potato. With the data from these sensors the time spend in certain machines but also the aggressiveness of certain machines can be measured. Next to the performance of the washing lines, the maintenance can be researched. This way the hypothesis of the smart control to lower wear of certain parts can be validated. Next to that, the sales data can be analysed after the system is applied. What is frequently asked for as ETO components? Is the amount of CTO parts sold increased with respect to the amount of ETO? Is the annual turnover increased? Is the net profit per sold washing line increased? Are there less faults in engineering and production? Has the downtime at the factories decreased? Also a survey can be held under the different departments at Tummers to see if the clarity within the organisation has increased, decreasing the friction between the different departments.

Because roller dryers are always advised to be preceded by a roller spreader, a new machine can be developed. This machine can be a roller dryer combined with a set of delta rollers inside. The product is then spread and dewatered on the delta rollers and dried by the felt rollers afterwards. This combined machine takes less space on the factory floor than when installing both the roller spreader and the roller dryer consecutively and will be cheaper too. Since this machine does not exist on the market yet, it will be patentable and form a unique product for Tummers to sell.

While there are multiple different ways to monitor conditions of conventional conveyor belts, there is no sensing equipment developed yet for monitoring wear in bar belts. Because bar belts are used very commonly for agricultural purposes all around the world, this would be a relevant research project. Instead of monitoring wear to be able to conduct preventive maintenance another design project could be a heavy duty bar belt that is able to withstand water and clay. Bar belts that are currently on the market are simply composed of belt strips with textile carcasses and therefore wear out quite rapidly. They are designed for machines like potato harvesters that are only periodically operational and not suitable for machines in continuous operation like tuber washing lines.

Another interesting research project is to go into further detail with designing a system for measuring water pollution. Photocells and Electrochemical Impedance Spectroscopy (EIS) sensors can be compared both with each other and with different sensor types for detecting sedimented soil blocking the valves underneath the washer and water pollution in the rest of the tank.

References

- [1] A. Hessels (Hessels Zeefbanden). (2022-03-09). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [2] G. Abedi, S. Abdollahpour, and M. R. Bakhtiari. The physical and mechanical properties of potato (Solanum tuberosum L.) tubers as related to the automatic separation from clods and stones. *Research* in Agricultural Engineering, 65(3):77–84, 2019. ISSN 18059376. doi: 10.17221/24/2018-RAE.
- [3] A. Albers, N. Bursac, H. Scherer, C. Birk, J. Powelske, and S. Muschik. Model-based systems engineering in modular design. *Design Science*, 5, 2019. doi: 10.1017/dsj.2019.15.
- [4] T. Antal, B. Kerekes, and L. Sikolya. Physical Properties of Freeze Dried Vegetables By Different Thermal and Chemical Pre-Treatments. *Synergy and Technical Development*, 2013.
- [5] Aspencore. Position sensors. https://www.electronics-tutorials.ws/io/io_2.html, n.d. Accessed on 2021-09-27.
- [6] K. Astrom and R. Murray. Feedback Systems: An Introduction for Scientists and Engineers. Princeton University Press, 2009.
- [7] Automation Product Group Inc. Continuous float level transmitters. https://www.apgsensors.com/ continuous-float-level-transmitters, n.d. Accessed on 2022-03-25.
- [8] Avnet Inc. Capacitive pressure sensors. https://www.avnet.com/wps/portal/abacus/solutions/ technologies/sensors/pressure-sensors/core-technologies/capacitive/, n.d. Accessed on 2021-10-04.
- [9] B. Moelijker (Tummers). (2021-09-09). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [10] L. Batina, J. Guajardo, T. Kerins, N. Mentens, P. Tuyls, and I. Verbauwhede. An Elliptic Curve Processor Suitable For RFID Tags. Technical report, Catholic University Leuven, Leuven, 2021.
- W. Bergthaller, W. Witt, and H.-P. Goldau. Potato Starch Technology. Starch/Stärke, 51(7):235-242, 1999.
- [12] G. Bonaccorso. Machine Learning Algorithms. Packt, 7 2017. ISBN 9781785889622.
- [13] K. Brahnkamp and J. Herrmann. Baukastensystematik—Grundlagen und Anwendung in Technik und Organisation. Industrie-Anzeiger, 91 edition, 1969.
- [14] N. Bultman. Van eto naar cto: de kracht van erp en productconfiguratie. https://www.ecisolutions.com/ nl/blog/van-eto-naar-cto-de-kracht-van-erp-en-productconfiguratie/, 2021. Accessed on 2021-09-23.
- [15] C. Zegers (Tummers). (2021-09-14). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [16] W. Chesworth, M. Camps Arbestain, F. Macías, O. Spaargaren, Y. Mualem, H. J. Morel-Seytoux, W. R. Horwath, G. Almendros, W. Chesworth, P. R. Grossl, and D. L. Sparks. *Chernozems*, pages 108–109. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 2008. ISBN 978-1-4020-3995-9. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4020-3995-9_99. URL https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-3995-9_99.
- [17] S. C. Chian, B. C. V. Tan, and A. Sarma. Projectile penetration into sand: Relative density of sand and projectile nose shape and mass. *International Journal of Impact Engineering*, 103:29–37, 2017. ISSN 0734743X. doi: 10.1016/j.ijimpeng.2017.01.002.
- [18] Coelho, M. R. et al. O recurso natural solo. Uso Agrícola Dos Solos Brasileiros, 2002.
- [19] ConBelt. Definition of conveyor belt splicing. https://www.conbelt.com/ definition-of-conveyor-belt-splicing/, 2019. Accessed on 2022-03-03.
- [20] Continental USA. Inc. Continental belt monitoring systems, 2019.
- [21] W. Y. Du. Resistive, Capacitive, Inductive, and Magnetic Sensor Technologies. CRC Press, San Jose, 2015.
- [22] E. van Dolen et al. (Tummers), . (2021-10-25). Personal communication [Washing group meeting].
- [23] E. van Dolen et al. (Tummers), . (2021-12-08). Personal communication [Washing group meeting].
- [24] Electrical4U. Potentiometer. https://www.electrical4u.com/potentiometer/, 2020. Accessed on 2021-09-27.
- [25] Electronics Tutorials. Position sensors. https://www.electronics-tutorials.ws/io/io_2.html, n.d. Accessed on 2021-09-27.
- [26] ELTRA Engineering. Agrobitholod wash-peeling line: Controls manual 1.1, 2021.
- [27] ELTRA Engineering. Germans Barri Washer 1.0, 2021.

- [28] European Commission. Industry 5.0. https://ec.europa.eu/info/research-and-innovation/research-area/ industrial-research-and-innovation/industry-50_en, 2020. Accessed on 2021-10-28.
- [29] F. Bruintjes (CADMES). (2022-02-08). Personal communication [Company presentation].
- [30] R. S. Figliola and D. E. Beasley. Mechanical Measurements. John Wiley & Sons, 6 edition, 2015. ISBN 9781118881279.
- [31] A. Fontana. Black soils in brazil, 2018.
- [32] Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. World reference base for soil resources 2014. Technical report, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome, 2015.
- [33] Gamry Instruments. Basics of electrochemical impedance spectroscopy. https://www.gamry.com/ application-notes/EIS/basics-of-electrochemical-impedance-spectroscopy/, n.d. Accessed on 2022-03-15.
- [34] R. Gehrke and A. Greiwe. RGBI Images With UAV and Off-the-shelf Compact Cameras: An Investigation of Linear Sensor Characteristics. In EARSeL eProceedings, Special Issue: 34th EARSeL Symposium, page 53, Frankfurt, 2014. doi: 10.12760/02-2014-1-10.
- [35] Groen Kennisnet. Doorwas. https://wiki.groenkennisnet.nl/display/BEEL/Doorwas, n.d. Accessed on 2021-12-08.
- [36] I. Herrmann, A. Pimstein, A. Karnieli, and B. D. J. Ground level LAI assessment of wheat and potato crops by Sentinel-2 bands. Technical report, Ben-Gurion University of the Negev, Beër Sjeva, Israël, 2012. URL https://www.researchgate.net/publication/285987056.
- [37] Hessels Zeefbanden. Egelstaaf type v10. https://hesselszeefbanden.nl/accessoires/staven/egelstaven/ type-v10/, 2021. Accessed on 2021-12-22.
- [38] Hessels Zeefbanden. Twinbanden. https://hesselszeefbanden.nl/zeefbanden/twinbanden/, n.d. Accessed on 2021-03-09.
- [39] B. B. K. Huat, S. Kazemian, and A. Afshin. Experimental Investigation on Geomechanical Properties of Tropical Organic Soils and Peat. American Journal of Engineering and Applied Sciences, 2(1):184–188, 2009. ISSN 1941-7020. doi: 10.3844/ajeassp.2009.184.188.
- [40] L. Hvam, N. H. Mortensen, and J. Riis. Product Customization. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2008. ISBN 978-3-540-71448-4.
- [41] IFM. Operating instructions Binary level sensor LMTx0x LMTx1x LMTx2x, 2017.
- [42] Independent European Daily Express. Aardappelreus mccain bouwt eerste patatfabriek in rusland. https://iede.news/internationaal/aardappelreus-mccain-bouwt-eerste-patatfabriek-in-rusland/, 2021. Accessed on 2021-12-21.
- [43] Inductive Automation. What is scada? https://www.inductiveautomation.com/resources/article/ what-is-scada#:~:text=Supervisory%20control%20and%20data%20acquisition%20(SCADA)%20is% 20a%20system%20of,and%20process%20real%2Dtime%20data, 2018. Accessed on 2022-05-05.
- [44] Insort. Our technology: Chemical imaging technology cit. https://www.insort.at/en/cit-chemical-imaging-technology, 2022. Accessed on 2022-02-15.
- [45] Instrumentation Tools. Flow meter characteristics. https://instrumentationtools.com/ flowmeter-characteristics/, 2018. Accessed on 2022-03-10.
- [46] Instrupaedia. Potentiometric pressure transducer. http://users.telenet.be/instrumentatie/pressure/ potentiometric-pressure-transducer.html, 2017. Accessed on 2021-10-04.
- [47] E. International. Determination of density, particle density and specific gravity. https://www.ele. com/subcategory/determination-of-density-particle-density-and-specific-gravity, n.d. Accessed on 2021-09-17.
- [48] International Organization for Standardization. About us. https://www.iso.org/about-us.html, n.d. Accessed on 2021-09-23.
- [49] Y. Ito. Modular Design for Machine Tools. McGraw-Hill, 2008. doi: 10.1036/0071496602.
- [50] J. Buijtenweg and M. Butterworth (Tummers). (2022-03-03). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [51] J. Holzer (Tummers), . (2021-10-28). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [52] J. Holzer (Tummers), . (2021-12-10). Personal communication [Personal interview].

- [53] J. Zoeteweij (Tummers). (2021-11-02). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [54] K. den Boer (Tummers). (2021-11-17). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [55] K. Kerstens (Insort). (2022-02-10). Personal communication [Company presentation].
- [56] M. N. Kamel Boulos and P. Zhang. Digital twins: From Personalised Medicine to Precision Public Health, 2021. ISSN 20754426.
- [57] J. Keunen. Het detecteren van aardappelen op de afvoerband voor stenen. Technical report, Vision Partners, Drunen, Netherlands, 2022.
- [58] T.-Y. Kim, M.-S. Park, H.-S. Lee, S.-W. Suh, J.-H. lee, and S.-Y. Kim. Optimization Methodology of Modular Unit Factory Production Process Using DSM. *Journal of the Architectural Institute of Korea Structure & Construction*, 29(6):113–122, 2013. ISSN 1226-9107. doi: 10.5659/JAIK{_}SC.2013.29.6. 113.
- [59] L. Roelstrate (Van der Haegen). (2021-10-11). Personal communication [Customer visit].
- [60] H. Lasi, H.-G. Kemper, D.-I. T. Feld, and D.-H. M. Hoffmann. Industry 4.0. Business & Information Systems Engineering, 6(4), 6 2014. doi: 10.1007/s12599-014-0334-4.
- [61] A. Lele. Industry 4.0. In Disruptive Technologies for the Militaries and Security, pages 205–215. Springer, Singapore, 1 edition, 2019. ISBN 10.1007/9789811. doi: 10.1007/978-981-13-3384-2{_}13.
- [62] H. J. Lengkeek, J. de Greef, and S. Joosten. CPT based unit weight estimation extended to soft organic soils and peat. In Cone Penetration Testing 2018: Proceedings of the 4th International Symposium on Cone Penetration Testing (CPT'18), pages 389–394, Delft, 2018. CRC Press. ISBN 9788578110796.
- [63] L. Lin, P. Athe, P. Rouxelin, M. Avramova, A. Gupta, R. Youngblood, J. Lane, and N. Dinh. Digitaltwin-based improvements to diagnosis, prognosis, strategy assessment, and discrepancy checking in a nearly autonomous management and control system. *Annals of Nuclear Energy*, 166:108715, 2 2022. ISSN 0306-4549. doi: 10.1016/J.ANUCENE.2021.108715.
- [64] M. Remijn (RMA Techniek). (2022-03-14). Personal communication [Company visit].
- [65] M. Temmerman (Temmerman Potatoes). (2021-12-15). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [66] V. A. Mabert, A. Soni, and M. A. Venkataramanan. Enterprise resource planning: Managing the implementation process. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 146:302–314, 2003.
- [67] S. Mantravadi, C. Møller, C. LI, and R. Schnyder. Design choices for next-generation IIoT-connected MES/MOM: An empirical study on smart factories. *Robotics and Computer-Integrated Manufacturing*, 73(July 2021), 2022. ISSN 07365845. doi: 10.1016/j.rcim.2021.102225.
- [68] MapsofIndia.com.
- [69] Marta Novell, Tomàs Guinovart, I. Murković Steinberg, Matthew Steinberg, F. Xavier Rius, and F. J. Andrade. A novel miniaturized radiofrequency potentiometer tag using ion-selective electrodes for wireless ion sensing. *Analyst*, 138(18):5250–5257, 2013. doi: 10.1039/C3AN00727H.
- [70] M. McCarthy. Remote sensing of soils, minerals, rocks, and geomorphology lecture 13. https:// slideplayer.com/slide/6383916/, 2004. Accessed on 2022-03-29.
- [71] E. S. Mohamed, A. M. Saleh, A. B. Belal, and A. A. Gad. Application of near-infrared reflectance for quantitative assessment of soil properties. *The Egyptian Journal of Remote Sensing and Space Science*, 21(1):1–14, 4 2018. ISSN 1110-9823. doi: 10.1016/J.EJRS.2017.02.001.
- [72] T. Mohammad. Using Ultrasonic and Infrared Sensor for Distance Measurement. International Science Index, 3(3):273–278, 2009.
- [73] L. Monostori, B. Kádár, T. Bauernhansl, S. Kondoh, S. Kumara, G. Reinhart, O. Sauer, G. Schuh, W. Sihn, and K. Ueda. Cyber-physical systems in manufacturing. *CIRP Annals*, 65(2):621–641, 2016. ISSN 17260604. doi: 10.1016/j.cirp.2016.06.005.
- [74] Newebcreations. Brazil agriculture map. https://maps-brazil.com/maps-brazil-geography/ brazil-agriculture-map, n.d. Accessed on 2021-12-28.
- [75] Omega Engineering Inc. Pressure transducers. https://www.omega.com/en-us/resources/ pressure-transducers, 2018. Accessed on 2021-10-04.
- [76] Omroep Flevoland. 148 veehouderijen geblokkeerd; friet eten mag. omroepflevoland.nl/nieuws/29525/ chartbeat, 2004. Accessed on 2021-12-10.

- [77] OPTO Engineering. Monochrome vs color sensors. https://www.opto-e.com/basics/ monochrome-vs-color-sensors, n.d. Accessed on 2021-10-28.
- [78] Oracle. Wat is machine learning? https://www.oracle.com/nl/data-science/machine-learning/ what-is-machine-learning/, n.d. Accessed on 2021-11-04.
- [79] P. Bijl (Tummers). (2022-03-09). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [80] P. Buffel (Verduyn). (2021-10-11). Personal communication [Customer visit].
- [81] Y. Pang. Lecture 3.2: Monitoring & communication, 2 2020.
- [82] D. Patton. What is the density of a golf ball? https://www.golflink.com/facts_11299_what-density-golf-ball.html, n.d. Accessed on 2021-10-26.
- [83] K. A. Pestka. Interdisciplinary cantilever physics: Elasticity of carrot, celery, and plasticware. American Journal of Physics, 82(5):484–489, 2014. ISSN 0002-9505. doi: 10.1119/1.4826190. URL http: //dx.doi.org/10.1119/1.4826190.
- [84] M. Pisaric, V. Dimitrieski, M. Vještica, G. Krajoski, and M. Kapetina. Towards a Flexible Smart Factory with a Dynamic Resource Orchestration. Appl. Sci., 11(7956), 2021. doi: 10.3390/app11177956.
- [85] Plant Aardappelen. Glazige aardappelen. https://www.plantaardappelen.be/hoe-planten/plagen-en-ziekten/glazige-aardappelen, n.d. Accessed on 2021-12-08.
- [86] Plant Automation Technology. 7 main types of industrial level sensors. https://www. plantautomation-technology.com/articles/7-main-types-of-industrial-level-sensors, n.d. Accessed on 2021-10-04.
- [87] R. Hurkmans (Sensor Partners). (2022-03-03). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [88] R. Quaak (Tummers). (2021-09-16). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [89] R. Schaafstra (Teesing). (2022-04-12). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [90] R. van der Wouw (Wouw Agro). (2021-10-07). Personal communication [Customer visit].
- [91] Rijksinstituut voor Volksgezondheid en Milieu. Aardappelen. https://www.wateetnederland.nl/ resultaten/voedingsmiddelen/consumptie/aardappelen, n.d. Accessed on 2022-01-26.
- [92] F. M. Seiler, E. Greve, and D. Krause. Development of a configure-to-order-based process for the implementation of modular product architectures: A case study. *Proceedings of the 22th International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED19)*, 2019-Augus(August):2971–2980, 2019. ISSN 22204342. doi: 10.1017/dsi.2019.304.
- [93] SKE Bulk Material Handling. What are the types of belt conveyor tension devices. https://www. skecon.com/news/conveyor-knowledge/what-are-the-types-of-belt-conveyor-tension-devices.html, 2020. Accessed on 2022-03-17.
- [94] S. P. Software. FEMAP 5.3 [Computer software]. https://www.plm.automation.siemens.com/global/ en/products/simcenter/femap.html, 2020. Accessed on 2021-11-03.
- [95] A. T. Sufian, B. M. Abdullah, M. Ateeq, R. Wah, and D. Clements. Six-Gear Roadmap towards the Smart Factory. Appl. Sci., 11(3568), 2021. doi: 10.3390/app11083568.
- [96] Tacton. Why tacton? why now? https://www.tacton.com/about/why-tacton/, n.d. Accessed on 2021-09-23.
- [97] B. Tekinerdogan and C. Verdouw. Systems architecture design pattern catalog for developing digital twins. Sensors, 20(5103), 2020. ISSN 14248220. doi: 10.3390/s20185103.
- [98] S. Temmerman. Modular smart processig lines: Automated systems and their benefits. Master's thesis, Delft University of Technology, Delft, The Netherlands, 2021.
- [99] R. K. Thakur. Major soil types in india. https://geography4u.com/soil-types-of-india/, n.d. Accessed on 2021-12-28.
- [100] M. E. Tuijp. The influence of risk on the design of a warehouse loading area. Technical report, Delft University of Technology, Delft, 2020. URL http://repository.tudelft.nl/.
- [101] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Over ons. https://www.tummers.nl/nl/over-ons, n.d.. Accessed on 2022-01-04.
- [102] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Dry Soil Remover DS, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.

- [103] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Pintle belt. https://www.tummers.nl/en/egelband, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [104] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Floating parts remover, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [105] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Clay Bath KB, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [106] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Destoner KS-T, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [107] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Destoner/Washer KW, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [108] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. De-watering drum, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [109] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Roller Dryer RD, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [110] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Delta-Roller Spreader, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [111] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Functional Design TP: TrommelPolisher, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-12-10.
- [112] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Washer unit TW, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [113] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Brine separator ZB, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [114] Tummers Food Processing Solutions. Surface disinfection with UV, n.d.. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [115] W. Devlies (Aardappelhoeve). (2021-10-11). Personal communication [Customer visit].
- [116] J. Wassim. Parametric Design for Architecture. Laurence King Publishing, 2013. ISBN 1780673140.
- [117] Wellwaij Belting. Cone belt and pintle belts. https://www.wellwaij.com/en/products/conveyor-belts/ cone-belt-and-pintle-belts/, n.d. Accessed on 2021-11-05.
- [118] WhatsUp Gold. Wat is networktopologie? https://www. whatsupgold.com/nl/blog/what-is-network-topology?utm_source=google& utm_medium=cpc&utm_campaign=wug-dsa-search-nl-emea2-BNL&gclid= Cj0KCQiA95aRBhCsARIsAC2xvfwn9k3qeOCHLyuRO7iWUrcCy3j8mol3PFw1c3nF0PSWnE6dke7uwaAoNlEALw_wcB, 2021. Accessed on 2022-03-07.
- [119] F. Wiepkema. Prijzen in af land pool aviko van € 125,75 tot € 135,75 per ton. https://www.akkerwijzer. nl/artikel/229132-prijzen-in-af-land-pool-aviko-van-eur-125-75-tot-eur-135-75-per-ton/#:~: text=De%20af%20land%20pool%20van,Telers%20Commissie%20(ATC)%20weten., 2019. Accessed on 2022-04-19.
- [120] WIKA. Hydrostatic level measurement. https://microsites.wika.com/newscontentgeneric_ms.WIKA? AxID=475, n.d. Accessed on 2021-10-04.
- [121] E. Wilde. The difference between ultrasonic and radar level sensors. https://www.apgsensors.com/ about-us/blog/radar-and-ultrasonic-sensors, 2020. Accessed on 2021-10-04.
- [122] A. Wolfewicz. Deep learning vs. machine learning what's the difference? https: //levity.ai/blog/difference-machine-learning-deep-learning#:~:text=Machine%20learning%20means% 20computers%20learning,as%20documents%2C%20images%20and%20text., 2021. Accessed on 2022-03-28.
- [123] P. Woolf. Multiple input, multiple output (mimo) control. https://eng.libretexts.org/Bookshelves/ Industrial_and_Systems_Engineering/Book%3A_Chemical_Process_Dynamics_and_Controls_ (Woolf)/12%3A_Multiple_Input_Multiple_Output_(MIMO)_Control, 2021. Accessed on 2022-04-04.
- [124] P. Wright. Cyber-physical product manufacturing. Manufacturing Letters, 2(2):49–53, 2014. ISSN 22138463. doi: 10.1016/j.mfglet.2013.10.001.
- [125] Y. Pang (TU Delft). (2022-03-16). Personal communication [Personal interview].
- [126] Y. B. Yurtlu, K. Vursavus, E. Y. Cevher, and K. Sacilik. Coefficient of Friction of Potato Tubers in Different Surfaces. Journal of ADÜ Faculty of Agriculture, 8(2):35–40, 2011. doi: 10.21608/jpp.2013. 72438.
- [127] P. Zhang. Advanced Industrial Control Technology. William Andrew Publishing, 2010. ISBN 978-1-4377-7807-6. doi: 10.1016/B978-1-4377-7807-6.10019-1.
- [128] Zhang Jiahui. Project management a tree swing story. https://www.zentao.pm/agile-knowledge-share/ tree-swing-project-management-cartoon-97.mhtml, 2020. Accessed on 2021-12-22.
- [129] V. A. Zhmud, N. O. Kondratiev, K. A. Kuznetsov, V. G. Trubin, and L. V. Dimitrov. Application of ultrasonic sensor for measuring distances in robotics. *IOP Conf. Series: Journal of Physics: Conf. Series*, 1015:32189, 2018. doi: 10.1088/1742-6596/1015/3/032189.

[130] D. Zuehlke. SmartFactory-Towards a factory-of-things. Annual Reviews in Control, 34(1):129–138, 2010. ISSN 13675788. doi: 10.1016/j.arcontrol.2010.02.008.

Appendices

Some of the appendices include large diagrams, matrices, tables and figures from which the text can only be read through zooming in when looking at them online. Those elements are too big to print on A4 sheets and therefore can only be examined virtually.

A Scientific paper

Novel Design Approach For Modular Smart Machine Lines

S. Temmerman, J. Jovanova, E. van Dolen, K. den Boer and D. Schott

Abstract - Adaptive machine line engineering based on modular design and smart factory engineering becomes the rule rather than the exception for production and processing lines. Adaptive machine lines are flexible industrial machinery characterised by the ability to intelligently adapt itself to the product to be produced. In contrast to conventional machine lines which are engineered specifically for each customer and controlled manually, adaptive machine lines are configured customer specifically out of existing modules and optimise their own performance and efficiency through smart control. This research sets up a method for designing adaptive machine lines for industrial purposes. Because of the need for a single model that can be used for both modular design as for smart control of machine lines, a new modelling method for modular design is proposed, called the jigsaw puzzle model. This cost efficient modelling method is then applied in a case study to create a design tool for adaptive tuber washing lines.

I. INTRODUCTION

Factory owners are saddled with a lot of challenges to keep their factories running and profitable. Prices of raw materials and energy sources continue to rise and modern society is fighting against global warming. Therefore efficiency of processing lines has become more important than ever. Labour is also becoming more expensive because of the rising wadges and skilled personnel is scares (Fokusa & Zalane, 2021; King, 2015). Machine operators focus on keeping the machine line running and often lose track of efficiency and quality of the process. Next to that, partly due to the recent COVID-19 pandemic, parts are often unavailable or have enormous delivery times (Kamali, 2021). If the different machines in the machine line could be integrated with a system that automatically optimises efficiency and process performance while reducing and predicting wear, these issues could be solved.

Smart factory engineering poses a combined solution to all these problems. According to Sufian et al. (2021), in a smart factory the machines are connected both to each other and to advanced digital technologies. Through data that is obtained by a multitude of sensors and digital technologies, the manufacturing operations are managed and controlled. People are empowered with information that gives them better visibility into manufacturing processes and operations and therefore it becomes easier to diagnose issues and improve the system in relatively short time. Both productivity and flexibility are improved by smart engineering. The increasing developments and availability of sensors, actuators and control systems lead to increased popularity of smart factory engineering, kickstarted by the invention of the internet just before the turn of the century. This fourth industrial revolution, also known as industry 4.0 is based on future oriented production through smart machines that are interconnected through the internet. This future oriented production contains efficient, modular systems where products control their own manufacturing processes (Lasi et al., 2014; Lele, 2019; Pisaric et al., 2021; Schimanski et al., 2019).

A different term to describe the strategy that powers a smart factory is the Internet of Things (IoT). Sufian et al. (2021) describes an IoT system as a collection of an ecosystem of combined technology elements that collect, store and exploit data in order to provide information, trigger events and recommend actions. Connecting those machines and controlling them in an IoT system has become more accessible and affordable due to the considerable drop in the cost of sensors and computing and the improvement of the internet in the past few years. This is why smart factory design has become more and more common (Mantravadi et al., 2022; Zuehlke, 2010).

Essential for a smart factory to work is a central computer system connected to mobile devices that controls the factory with computer-based algorithms, also known as Cyber Physical System (CPS). The central computer system is where the data from all the connected machines is gathered. It processes the data, monitors the processes in the factory and makes decisions accordingly (Monostori et al., 2016). This way a Digital Twin (DT), a virtual representation of the real-life system, is formed. This DT represents both the physical appearance and the behaviour of the simulated system (Pisaric et al., 2021). The operators on the factory floor can log into the central computer system with a mobile device to be equipped with the right information on the spot (Zuehlke, 2010). The machines in the factory can be equipped with multiple sensors to acquire data. These sensors can for example be used to monitor wear, errors, safety issues and other deviations from the optimal functioning of the processing line. The information obtained by the sensors is send to the central computer through a Digital to Analog Converter (DAC) device. In a manufacturing line a dense grid of sensors can be used to make sure that no parts are missing and that every part is in exactly the right location after the final assembly (Wright, 2014).

Factory owners as the consumers of multi machine systems are not the only party in need of a solution to their problems

during these complicated times. Companies that produce the machine lines need to provide customer specific, tailor made machine lines for a good price to keep ahead of competition. The increased prices of raw materials, energy and labour also affect their business. The need for tailor made machine lines for every individual customer leads to complex engineering. Because of the labour shortages, engineering departments are often overloaded. Mistakes are commonly made during the translation of customer specific wants and needs into a machine line, which results in faulty production, assembly and documentation. This complex engineering and lack of standard in the machine portfolio comes with lack of clarity and friction between the different departments throughout the organisation.

Smart design opens up a way to connect the different machines in a factory. Based on these connections, standardised machine modules can be developed. This method of modular design of machine lines can help tackle the issues occurring throughout the organisation of machine line production companies. Therefore in this research paper a novel method is created for modular smart machine line design, which is named the jigsaw puzzle model. This method will form a single model for both modular design and smart control of customer specific machine lines.

Modular machine line design is a principle where a system is divided into smaller modules. Each module can be independently designed, modified, replaced or exchanged with other modules. A standard portfolio is made of machines that fit together in different configurations. For each specific machine line design, a set of machines can be chosen from the portfolio and combined into a production or processing line. Each module included in this portfolio needs to have meaningful and/or structural functionality and be able to be joined to other modules. The alternative designs and combinations must cover the full range of requirements and the performance of each module must meet the specifications (Ito, 2008; Klushin et al., 2018). Though modular design the design method can be changed from Engineering To Order (ETO) to Configure To Order (CTO). This way all the steps in designing the machines need to be performed once instead of needing to be repeated for every individual order. These steps include engineering and constructing documentation, among others (Bultman, 2021; Schimanski et al., 2019).

Modular machine line design comes with lots of benefits when compared to conventional engineering of machine lines. In the late 1960s, the strategy of modular design was already assumed to be advantageous for both the manufacturer and the user. For the manufacturer the strategy of modular design is able to reduce both the manufacturing costs and the manufacturing time (Brahnkamp & Herrmann, 1969). Because the machine lines are standardised the clarity throughout the organisation improves. There are less different machine options and less different parts. This leads to less faults in production and documentation. This way both labour and material costs drop significantly (Kim et al., 2013; Neelamkavil, 2009; Schimanski et al., 2019; Upadhyay, 2020).

Adaptive machine lines are flexible industrial machinery characterised by the ability to intelligently adapt itself to the product to be produced based on a combination of these two core principles: modular design and smart factory engineering. Combining both design principles results in a machine line design that can be configured out of existing modules to fit the machine line application and change its own parameters according to relevant parameters of the input and desired output (Frost & Sullivan, 2017; Rodrigues et al., 2013).

II. JIGSAW PUZZLE MODEL

There are multiple different design methods used for designing machine lines. In the engineering department of machine line production companies Computer Aided Design (CAD) models are made to create three dimensional images, technical drawings, manufacturing instructions and parts lists for the different machines. This software can either be used to create CTO or ETO components (Tacton, n.d.). However for every new design, the entire design cycle has to be repeated. This makes CAD modelling a very time consuming method for designing customer and application specific machine lines.

CAD modelling can be upgraded with Configure Price and Quotation (CPQ) software. CPQ software is based on the method of parametric design. According to the method of parametric design, objects are shaped according to logarithmic processes. Parameters and rules between them determine which design follows up from which input parameters (Wassim, 2013). When modular design and parametric design are combined and automated, this leads to automated generation of design. In this method a parametric model can be used to determine which modules to combine into a final design (Tuijp, 2020). The CPQ software is programmed so that the user is able to answer a list of simple questions about the project. These questions concern the input parameters of the model. To answer them, the user does not necessarily need to have a lot of technical knowledge. The questions regard the wants and needs of the customer and the constrains that apply to the project. The answers to these questions are then compared with the predefined parameters of the modules to define a recommended machine line. The user is presented with a three dimensional CAD representation of this machine line, the machine line characteristics, a list of the applied machine models and options, parts lists and a rough quotation (Seiler et al., 2019).

The downside of CPQ modelling is that it takes a lot of time to set up a CPQ model that can be used for designing customer and application specific machine lines. Before being able to set up a CPQ model, all details regarding the standard modules need to be structured in a Product Variant Master (PVM). The PVM is a schematic hierarchical overview of all products and is used to set out the product range. The PVM consists out of two parts. The left side shows the different modules that occur in the portfolio in a hierarchical structure. The right sideshows the variable parameters of these modules and their different available options. An example to illustrate the PVM is shown in figure 1a below. After the PVM is constructed, the product variant matrices have to be made. These matrices show which machine options can be combined and which can't. A product variant matrix is made for every individual machine after which they are combined in a matrix for the entire machine line. Figure 1b below shows an example of such a product variant matrix. The combination of options that are available for the machines are indicated with a checkmark and the options that are unavailable are left blank (Hvam et al., 2008).



(a) Example of a PVM.

(b) Example of a product variant matrix

Fig. 1: Example for documentation of the machine specifications and available combination of options.

After the details of the available machines and combinations of them are described. A model can be made for the machine line configuration. Conventionally this is done through choice schemes. The disadvantage of this method is that for complex systems it leads to a huge choice scheme which has to be followed manually to design the machine line configuration.

After the machine line is designed, another model is chosen to monitor the machine line in real time and control its settings. For this application multiple different modelling methods can be used. A commonly used model for processing lines is a flowchart. In a flowchart for every machine the input and output streams are measured. By comparing the input and output streams of product and waste, the performance and efficiency of the machines can be monitored. Important is for every part of the machine to have an input/output balance that results in zero. A faulty mass balance can for example be caused by leakage, blockage or a broken sensor. Another commonly used way to design a monitoring system is through a Supervisory Control And Data Acquisition (SCADA) system. In addition to the flow chart, the SCADA model physically represents the machine line. The model can be used to control industrial processes locally or at remote locations (Inductive Automation, 2018). When a part of the machine line experiences an error it will be highlighted and can be clicked by the operator to get all useful information, this makes is easy for machine operators to see where and what the problem is.

The goal of this research project is to create a single model that can be used for modular design of a customer and application specific machine line while forming the first layer of a DT for monitoring and control of the machine line. A good basis for this new model is the modular kit model. For this model, according to Albers et al. (2019), the domain is understood as a modular kit so the individual products can be deductively derived from the modular system which inductively describes the modular kit. This is based on the modular kit reference model, which can be generated inductively from the reference product models. An example to illustrate this modelling method can be made for a modular design of a toy car. The modular kit model is a model that describes which parts need to be installed in which toy car. The modular kit contains all different options for the different car parts. These can for example be different chassis, wheels and spoilers. Based on the logic in the modular kit model, a tailor made reference product model can be configured out of these parts that represents the physical product model. Figure 2 below illustrates this example and the terminology of the different stages in this modular design method.



Fig. 2: Example of a modular kit design regarding a toy car.

To choose which modules to combine into the reference product model for a specific application, a morphological scheme can be used. According to, Mulder (2017) this design technique is about exploring all possible solutions to a complex design problem and is used while exploring new design ideas. The design problem is divided into subproblems. Morphological schemes are visualised in a morphological matrix or morphological chart that systematically shows design options as combinations of design choices in multiple different dimensions that represent the sub-problems. The best solution in the morphological chart is chosen in a subjective way. This solution is chosen by grading each of the possible solutions from the matrix and grading them in different rubrics with different grading factors with respect to their importance in the final design. Figure 3 shows a morphological scheme for the toy car example.



Fig. 3: Example of a morphological scheme regarding a toy car.

There are various different ways to visualise the modular kit reference model. Some examples are visualisation through block diagrams or two dimensional physical representations like in Figure 2. Based on the modular kit model, a new modelling method is created in this research project, which will be called the jigsaw puzzle model. This modelling method can be used for various modular design applications. The basis of the jigsaw puzzle model is that the design is a single specialised tailor made product in the eyes of the customer but in the eyes of the designer this specialised product is a combination of existing standardised modules taken from the module portfolio. The set of modules which Albers et al. named the modular kit, will be referred to as the machine portfolio. In contrast to the two dimensional modular kit, this portfolio can be structured in more than two dimensions as illustrated in figure 4a. Figure 4b shows an intersection out of this matrix. The dimensions represent different machine parameters. The first dimension, u sets out the different machines that can be placed in the machine line. The second dimension, v is the set of available sizes for each specific machine. The other dimensions, w, x, ... can be machine options, for example the direction of a belt or the height of the frame. Combining these different dimensions in a multi-dimensional matrix sets out all the possible modules and represents the machine portfolio.

The different machines chosen from the portfolio can then be combined in different machine line configurations. This machine line is then put together like a jigsaw puzzle, which is illustrated in Figure 4c below. The different modules, visualised as puzzle pieces can be configured in different orders and exchanged with other pieces from the portfolio, visualised as the puzzle box, as long as the rules are obeyed. Just like with an actual jigsaw puzzle there are a few rules to make a complete configuration. The rules that come with this jigsaw puzzle model are as follows.

- 1. Pieces can only be translated, not rotated.
- Pieces can only be connected to other pieces if their slots fit together.
- The puzzle always has to be completed, no empty slots can be left.

During the designing process, machine lines can contain as many machines following up on each other as the designer desires. Also multiple machine lines can be designed to be installed in parallel, therefore this also applies to the puzzle pieces.

Figure 4c shows a complete machine line design represented by the jigsaw puzzle model. Other configurations of the pieces could have been made while following the rules. Piece 2 could for example be removed







(a) Four dimensional machine portfolio matrix

(b) Intersection of the matrix

(c) Visualisation of a complete design

Fig. 4: Examples of the machine portfolio matrix of the jigsaw puzzle model.

from between 1 and 3, or placed in between piece 3 and 4. Also an extra combination of piece 4 and 6 could be placed in between piece 2 and 3. This emphasizes the scalability and flexibility of modular design.

The jigsaw puzzle model solves the issue of a person not skilled at the art of modular design being able to work with a design model. This is caused by the fact that the terminology and visualisation of the model are clear and simple and the model is based on a simple set of modelling rules. Furthermore the multi-dimensional machine portfolio matrix expands the configuration options exponentially and makes it easier to define the machine portfolio in modelling software as when compared to modelling through modular kit design.

The next step is to define a model that describes which specific modules from the portfolio to choose for a customer specific application and in which order to install them. The choice for a specific machine line configuration can be described through a blackbox model. In such a model only the inputs and outputs are known while the decision making process in the blackbox is still undefined (Zhang, 2010). Figure 5 below shows a schematic overview of this black box model.



Fig. 5: Visualisation of the blackbox model.

The filling of the blackbox in many companies purely consists of the experience and personal knowledge of salesmen and engineers. This research focuses on changing that strategy to filling in this blackbox with a standardised model for modular design. The difficulty of defining the relations that fill up the blackbox and determine what outputs result from which inputs, comes from the fact that this single model has multiple inputs and multiple outputs. According to Woolf (2022), Multiple Input Multiple Output (MIMO) systems describe processes with more than one input and more than one output which require multiple control loops. These systems can be complicated through loop interactions that result in variables with unexpected effects. This MIMO model can be defined by a set of relations between certain in- and outputs. To set out these relations, described in equation 1 below, a decision scheme can be made. This decision scheme can be used as a clear overview for constructing a computer model.

$$b(u, v, w, x \dots) \in [0, 1, 2 \dots n], \quad u \in U, v \in V, w \in W, x \in X \dots$$
 (1)

Because scientific literature lacks applied approaches for adaptive machine line engineering, this research will be illustrated with tuber washing lines as a potential application. To do so, a case study is performed at Tummers Food Processing Solution, leader in the world wide potato processing market.

III. CASE STUDY

Potatoes are the most consumed vegetable in the western diet. In the year 2019 22.54 kg of potatoes per person were available for consumption in the USA (USDA, 2020). Next to the potatoes sold in fresh packs in the supermarkets, potatoes are also processed into a wide variety of products. Fries, crisps and pre-cooked bags of potatoes are some of the best known examples but potato flakes and starch are other products that can be found in countless foods like soups, sauces and pastas but also in less obvious products like wine gums, frankfurter sausages and wallpaper glue. Even though potatoes are the most popular tuberous vegetable, other tubers like carrots, parsnips or red beets can also be processed into food by similar machine lines.

Before the tubers can be processed into all those various products, they need to be cleaned. Because tubers are grown inside the soil instead of on top of them, product batches contain relatively large amounts of soil, stones, clods, haulm and other waste when harvested. Each factory that processes tubers like potatoes contains a tuber washing line for cleaning the tubers and removing waste particles from the product. The market for tuber washing lines will be divided into two different categories: fresh packs and industry, which each come with their own requirements.

Potatoes and carrots that are processed into fresh packs are only washed, sorted and packaged. The customer wants fresh and clean vegetables. Breakage, bruising and slicing of vegetables in the washing line need to be prevented, therefore the machines have to handle the product gently. It is important for the skin to stay intact. This is both for the product to look good in the store as to protect it against viruses and bacteria. Furthermore the vegetables need to be washed thoroughly for the fresh packs not to contain traces of sand or other filth. Discoloured vegetables like green potatoes for example, have to be removed from the stream and the vegetables need to be dried before packaging. Washing lines for fresh packs regularly have low capacities and are not in continuous operation.

In industry, potatoes and carrots are processed into a wide variety of products. After being washed and sorted, the tubers are processed by different lines like peeling, cutting or frying lines for example. Tubers that are peeled have to be washed less thoroughly because sand and filth are removed with the skin during the peeling. The tubers are immediately processed after being washed. Because the product is often pasteurised, fried and/or packaged in vacuum, bacteria and viruses do not pose a big threat in these production lines. Breakage, bruising and slicing of vegetables in the washing line have less impact on product that is processed for industry. First of all the tubers are often peeled, which takes away all minor damage. Secondly the product goes through an optical sorter after being peeled and cut, this optical sorter removes all pieces that do not meet the requirements. Potatoes that are processed into starch or flakes have even less requirements. Tubers that are damaged do not need to be removed from the product stream, only green or rotten potatoes need to be removed. Tuber washing lines for industry are characterised by high capacities and are in continuous operation of more than 7000 hours per year. Because of this, the machines need to be engineered maintenance-free for minimal downtime.

Each machine that is part of a washing line portfolio has limited efficiency. It is the combination of machines following up on each other that makes the machine line highly efficient on removing all kinds of waste from the product stream. This is caused by the fact that the different machines are removing waste based on different separation principles. A Floating Parts Remover (FPR) removes waste based on its ability to float on water for example and a pintle belt removes waste based on its ability to roll down a certain slope. As modular design of machine lines is intended, the different modules can be installed in different configurations based on the application of the machine line.

As previously mentioned the configuration strategy for a specific washing line can be described through a blackbox model. In such a model only the inputs and outputs are known while the decision making process in the blackbox is still undefined. Figure 6 below shows a schematic overview of this blackbox model. In this model the inputs are details regarding the desired product, the input product, factory layout and customer preferences. These four types of inputs come from the customer side to determine which machines with which options to implement in the washing line. The filling of the blackbox in the current situation purely consists of the experience and personal knowledge of salesmen in the sales department. This research focuses on changing that to filling in this blackbox with a standardised model for modular design.



Fig. 6: Blackbox model for tuber washing line configuration.

The machine portfolio matrix that structures the different available outputs of the blackbox model consists out of six dimensions. The first dimension u sets out the different machines from set U, which is a list of the ten different machine types. The second dimension v sets out the machine sizes from set V, which is the set of available sizes per machine type. The feeder and receiver belt are added as the head and tail of a machine to create a complete overview but are not part of the machine portfolio matrix. The third dimension w sets out the direction of the waste stream of the machine from set W, which is the set of available waste directions per machine type. The fourth dimension x sets out the motor location from set X, which is the set of available motor directions that can be chosen for two different machine types. The fifth dimension y sets out the type of FPR of a machine from set Y, which is the set of FPR types that can be chosen for two different machine type. The sixth and last dimension z sets out extra options that fall outside of the other dimensions from set Z, namely the addition of a mixing tank to the clay bath and emptying system to the roller dryer. The amount of specific machine models recommended to be installed in the machine line b can be described by equation 2.

 $b(u, v, w, x, y, z) \in [0,1,2], \quad u \in U, v \in V, w \in W, x \in X, y \in Y, z \in Z$ (2)

IV. LABVIEW MODEL

There are multiple software tools that can be used to construct a basic digital version of the model for modular design of the washing lines. An interactive, visually attractive and easy to use software which can be used to construct this model is LabView. LabView works with two windows, one is a panel where all the input parameters can be filled in and the output parameters are shown and the other is a visual programming window. This visual programming window shows the structure of a graphical block diagram, the LabView-source code, on which different function-nodes can be connected by drawing wires. This way the data flow is used as a programming language. Using a visual instead of a text based modelling software for this first basic digital model, enables the programmer to perform test runs while programming to check if the model gives the right outputs with respect to the filled in parameters. The visual panel for the LabView-source code shows the different inputs needed for each function node and highlights modelling errors in real time, this eases working with the software for inexperienced programmers. This model can be seen as a configurator that as previously discussed can be used to configure washing lines according to customer and application specifics (National Instruments, n.d.).

To construct the model, first all the parameters are defined in the parameter panel. Figure 7 shows the input and output parameters, the numbers in the text correspond to the numbers in the figure. The input variables are created out of different tiles: numeric control tiles (1), boolean tiles (2) and system ring tiles (3). The output variables are created out of a gauge tile (4) for the calculation capacity Q_c and multiple string indicator tiles for the machine line configuration b. In the output section of the panel, the number of machines, specifications and potential options that are recommended by the model are shown.



Fig. 7: Panel where the input and output parameters are defined in the LabView model for washing line configuration.

After all parameters are defined, the relations between them are defined in the LabView-source code. This source code is a very complex diagram that connects all the input and output parameters and defines the logic between them. This complex model is well structured and build up out of many different if-statements to define the corresponding output for every possible combination of input parameters.

When the model is set up as a complex combination of these if-statements and describes all possible input combinations, it can be iteratively checked and improved. To do this, multiple different situation examples are used. For each example a list of input parameters is determined after which these input parameters are filled into the LabView model. Then the model is ran. If the machine lines coming out of the model differ from that coming out of the choice scheme, the model is improved until it gives the correct machine line recommendations for all examples. The basic machine line configuration model is then finished.

V. SMART WASHING LINE CONTROL

As previously discussed, different product batches come with different kinds and levels of pollution. Next to that, different washing applications come with different requirements regarding the washing quality. Something important for every application is that the quality of the output product has to be constant and compliant with the standards. To make sure a constant washing quality is realised while processing different batches consecutively, machine operators are hired to keep an eye on the performance of the washing line, tweak settings of the machines and perform small maintenance jobs. Because of growing machine complexity, decreasing quality of machine operators and increasing possibilities for smart control, it would be advisory to install a network of sensors, actuators and controllers to control the washing line in a smart way, and thus realising an adaptive washing line.

Smart control has lots of benefits over manual control of the washing line. Sensors are installed in the different machines in the washing line to measure certain parameters that give important information about the functioning of the washing line, called KPIs. For each of the KPIs specific thresholds are determined. If the thresholds are breached, the system will know that action has to be taken to optimise the functioning of the machine. Control algorithms will calculate what needs to be done and the controller sends the right output signals to the right actuators in the specific machine (Sufian et al., 2021).

There are two types of control that can be applied to the machines. With open loop control the controller receives an input signal and then sends its output to actuators that make changes to the system. An example can be a transport conveyor that is fed with a certain product capacity Q. The controller then determines what belt speed v_h is needed for this capacity and sends a signal to the electric motor to power the conveyor. In closed loop control, a sensor is built into the system. This sensor checks if the behaviour of the system fits the input signal. If the system behaviour deviates from the desired behaviour and therefore from the input signal, the controller is corrected. In the same example a proximity sensor for example can be placed above the conveyor belt to measure the height of the transported product. If the pile on the belt is too high the controller gets a signal to increase the belt speed. This process is repeated either continuously or discrete. In continuous control the control loop is repeated continuously and in discrete control it is repeated on an interval basis. The structure for these two different kind of control loops are shown in figure 8 and 9 (Aström & Murray, 2009).


Fig. 8: Example of an open loop control scheme.



Fig. 9: Example of a closed loop control scheme.

Important KPIs that are often used in feedback loops for processing lines are good-to-bad and bad-to-good ratios. The good-to-bad ratio defines the amount of suitable product that ends up in the waste stream. In case of the tuber washing line this can be the amount of potatoes that end up on the waste heap. The bad-to-good ratio defines the amount of unsuitable product or waste that ends up in the product stream. In the same example this can be the amount of stones that remain in the product stream after the washing line. In smart systems these KPIs can be measured to analyse the functioning and efficiency of the machine line. Through feedback loops these KPIs are commonly used to detect malfunctioning of the line and correct the machine settings after sending the error signal to the controller.

The machines in a washing line can be equipped with multiple sensors to acquire data. The information obtained by these sensors is send to the central computer through a Digital to Analog Converter (DAC) device (Wright, 2014). Sensors can for example be used to monitor performance, wear, production errors, safety issues and other deviations from the optimal functioning of the processing line. The sensors can be connected in different network topologies. The network topology is the way the network of sensors and routers is structured. For the washing line the tree-network is the best fitting topology, figure 10 shows a schematic picture of this topology. In this network structure, every sensor is connected to a sensor node and for each machine the sensor nodes are connected to a router. The machine routers on their turn are connected to the main router. The main router communicates with the server to store all data. which is connected with the computers in the control room and with the mobile devices of the machine operators and mechanics. Professionals from the company that produced the machine line and the company that makes the software

to control the washing lines are able to log into this system via a secured Virtual Private Network (VPN) connection. One of the benefits of this network topology are that the network is very flexible and sizable, which is ideal for a modular washing line. The fact that the network is structured with a router per individual machine makes it possible to analyse the performance of these individual machines. Downsides of this topology can be that it takes more cabling than other methods and that branches can be detached from the system when a router fails or when a connection is broken (Varga, 2017; WhatsUp Gold, 2021). These problems however, can easily be solved. When the sensors and routers are connected through a WLAN or internet connection, cabling can be reduced. When a router breaks down, the power is lost or the signal is blocked or interfered, the sensor can re-route to another router. This way a self-healing network is realised (Pang, 2020).



Fig. 10: Network topology for smart control of a tuber washing line.

VI. BENEFITS OF AN ADAPTIVE MACHINE LINE

Changing the strategy for designing customer specific machine lines to adaptive design has lots of benefits for the different departments throughout the company that produces these machine lines. The biggest benefits that apply to all departments are the increase in clarity and automation and decrease in friction between the different departments. When a clear standard is created through the modular approach to design the machine lines, this standard comes with a lot of clarity for all the departments about what specific machines the company is selling. When this machine portfolio set up out of a set of standard modules and their specifics are known throughout the company, this takes away a lot of friction between the different departments. Misunderstandings about complex customer specifically engineered machines derived from faulty communication are limited. Working with a modular design of machines from a standardised portfolio enables automation of processes throughout the company that are now very time consuming like constructing quotations, manuals, parts lists, CAD drawings and manufacturing instructions. This clear standard, when extensively documented, also makes transfer of knowledge to new employees much easier.

Smart control of the machine line has lots of benefits for the customer but also for the production company. If the machine line is equipped with sensors that monitor the wear in wear sensitive parts, they can be replaced when nearing the end of their lifetime. The replacements can be performed during scheduled maintenance and breakdown of parts is prevented, this way machine downtime is reduced greatly. Because the speed of the product belts in the machine line is controlled with respect to the throughput, the wear in these belts can be reduced. Belts are the most expensive wear sensitive parts in the washing line to replace. This is not only because the prices of these industrial belts are quite high but also because the belts are very heavy. Big belts need to be replaced with help of a crane. This operation takes about a day because the belts are positioned in a difficult place to reach and therefore a big part of the machine needs to be reassembled during maintenance.

Another benefit of smart control of the machine line is the reduction of product ending up in waste streams. Initial product that ends up in waste streams cannot be processed into saleable end product. Even though these bad-to-good ratios are commonly very low, decreasing this ratio even further leads to large savings. This is caused by the fact that processing lines commonly have large throughputs and prices of raw materials which are quite high. Losses are even higher because not only a share of the input product is lost, but also less saleable end product is produced.

The last customer benefit of smart control of the machine line is less dependency on machine operators. The smart system automatically optimises the process quality and efficiency without the operator needing to constantly tweak the settings of the machine line. This way not only the quality of the output product is improved with reduced use of resources, but also less machine operators are needed to run the factory. Bigger factories that contain multiple consecutive machine lines can now have a machine operator that controls multiple lines instead of a dedicated operator solely for control of a single line. This reduces costs due to wadges of machine operators.

Smart design of the machine lines also brings some advantages for the support department. The support department is able to log into the software that monitors and controls the machine line through a VPN connection to see into the current and past performance statistics to diagnose the problem. This way remote solutions to certain problems can be determined more easily and mechanics send to perform maintenance can be equipped with the right information, replacement parts and tools to perform the maintenance more efficiently.

VII. CONCLUSIONS

There are multiple different options to model a smart modular machine line. Different models need to be combined though to get a complete overview. The jigsaw puzzle model, which is created in this research, makes it possible to design a modular machine line and form a basis for a smart control system with a single model. First the available modules and options are set out in a machine portfolio matrix. Afterwards the relations between the relevant inputs and the output, namely the machine line configuration, are set up. To get a clear visual model based set up based on the data flow, LabView can be used as a modelling software. The jigsaw puzzle model can be expanded in CPQ software to automatise the design process even further by coupling the standardised modules with documentation like parts lists, technical drawings and prices. Next to designing a modular machine line, the model sets out the first basis of a DT for smart control of the machine line. The jigsaw puzzle model is created to design modular smart machine lines but can also be used for other design purposes. Some examples are modular architecture, furniture or for designing ports. The method of jigsaw puzzle modelling can be further expanded with modelling rules for creating a modular DT. The information of certain parameters in the model can then automatically be used for smart control of the machine line when the digital modular design model is linked to the SCADA system in the factory.

REFERENCES

- Albers, A., Bursac, N., Scherer, H., Birk, C., Powelske, J., & Muschik, S. (2019). Model-based systems engineering in modular design. *Design Science*, 5. https://doi.org/10.1017/dsj.2019.15
- Aström, K. J., & Murray, R. M. (2009). Feedback Systems: An Introduction for Scientists and Engineers (10b ed., Vol. 2). Princeton University Press.
- Brahnkamp, K., & Herrmann, J. (1969). Baukastensystematik
 Grundlagen und Anwendung in Technik und Organisation (91st ed.). Industrie-Anzeiger.
- Bultman, N. (2021, March 24). Van ETO naar CTO: de kracht van ERP en productconfiguratie. Cloud Computing. https://www.ecisolutions.com/nl/blog/cloudcomputing/van-eto-naar-cto-de-kracht-van-erp-enproductconfiguratie/
- Fokusa, E., & Zalane, L. (2021). Prices of resources and raw materials on the rise. LSM.Lv. https://eng.lsm.lv/article/economy/economy/pricesof-resources-and-raw-materials-on-the-rise.a413408/
- Frost & Sullivan. (2017). Adaptive Machine Enabling "Batch of One" Manufacturing. Industrial Automation & Process Control. https://www.frost.com/frostperspectives/adaptive-machine-enabling-batch-onemanufacturing/

- Hvam, L., Mortensen, N. H., & Riis, J. (2008). *Product Customization*. Springer-Verlag.
- Inductive Automation. (2018). What is SCADA? https://inductiveautomation.com/resources/article/w hat-is-scada
- Ito, Y. (2008). *Modular Design for Machine Tools*. McGraw-Hill. https://doi.org/10.1036/0071496602
- Kamali, P. (2021). What longer delivery times say about global supply chains. World Economic Forum. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2021/11/longerdelivery-times-supply-chain-disruptions/
- Kim, T.-Y., Park, M.-S., Lee, H.-S., Suh, S.-W., lee, J.-H., & Kim, S.-Y. (2013). Optimization Methodology of Modular Unit Factory Production Process Using DSM. Journal of the Architectural Institute of Korea Structure & Construction, 29(6), 113–122. https://doi.org/10.5659/JAIK SC.2013.29.6.113
- King, C. (2015). The Rising Cost of Resources and Global Indicators of Change. *American Scientist*, *103*(6), 410. https://doi.org/10.1511/2015.117.410
- Klushin, G., Fortin, C., & Tekic, Z. (2018). Modular design guideline for projects from scratch. Annals of DAAAM and Proceedings of the International DAAAM Symposium, 29(1), 829–837. https://doi.org/10.2507/29TH.DAAAM.PROCEEDINGS. 120
- Lasi, H., Kemper, H.-G., Feld, Dipl.-I. T., & Hoffmann, Dipl.-H. M. (2014). Industry 4.0. *Business & Information Systems Engineering, 6*(4). https://doi.org/10.1007/s12599-014-0334-4
- Lele, A. (2019). Industry 4.0. In *Disruptive Technologies for the Militaries and Security* (1st ed., pp. 205–215). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-3384-2_13
- Mantravadi, S., Møller, C., Ll, C., & Schnyder, R. (2022). Design choices for next-generation IIoT-connected MES/MOM: An empirical study on smart factories. *Robotics and Computer-Integrated Manufacturing*, 73(July 2021). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rcim.2021.102225
- Monostori, L., Kádár, B., Bauernhansl, T., Kondoh, S., Kumara, S., Reinhart, G., Sauer, O., Schuh, G., Sihn, W., & Ueda, K. (2016). Cyber-physical systems in manufacturing. *CIRP Annals*, 65(2), 621–641. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cirp.2016.06.005
- Mulder, P. (2017). *Wat is het Morfologisch Overzicht van Fritz Zwicky?* Toolshero. https://www.toolshero.nl/probleem-

oplossen/morfologisch-overzicht-zwicky/

National Instruments. (n.d.). *What is LabVIEW*? Retrieved May 28, 2022, from https://www.ni.com/nlnl/shop/labview.html

- Neelamkavil, J. (2009). Automation in the Prefab and Modular Construction Industry. *International Symposium on Automation and Robotics in Construction ISARC*.
- Pang, Y. (2020). Lecture 3.2: Monitoring & Communication.
 Faculty of Mechanical, Maritime and Materials
 Engineering at The Delft University of Technology.
- Pisaric, M., Dimitrieski, V., Vještica, M., Krajoski, G., & Kapetina, M. (2021). Towards a Flexible Smart Factory with a Dynamic Resource Orchestration. *Applied Sciences*, 11(7956). https://doi.org/10.3390/app11177956
- Rodrigues, N., Pereira, A., & Leitão, P. (2013). Adaptive multiagent system for a washing machine production line. *Lecture Notes in Computer Science (Including Subseries Lecture Notes in Artificial Intelligence and Lecture Notes in Bioinformatics), 8062 LNAI,* 212–223. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-40090-2 19
- Schimanski, C. P., Monizza, G. P., Marcher, C., & Matt, D. T. (2019). Pushing digital automation of configure-toorder services in small and medium enterprises of the construction equipment industry: A design science research approach. *Applied Sciences (Switzerland)*, 9(18). https://doi.org/10.3390/APP9183780
- Seiler, F. M., Greve, E., & Krause, D. (2019). Development of a configure-to-order-based process for the implementation of modular product architectures: A case study. *Proceedings of the 22th International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED19)*, 2971– 2980. https://doi.org/10.1017/dsi.2019.304
- Sufian, A. T., Abdullah, B. M., Ateeq, M., Wah, R., & Clements, D. (2021). Six-Gear Roadmap towards the Smart Factory. *Applied Sciences*, *11*(3568). https://doi.org/10.3390/app11083568
- Tacton. (n.d.). *Why Tacton? Why now?* Retrieved May 17, 2022, from https://www.tacton.com/about/why-tacton/
- Tuijp, M. E. (2020). The influence of risk on the design of a warehouse loading area. http://repository.tudelft.nl/.
- Upadhyay, I. (2020). What is a Modular Design? Everything You Want to Know in 8 Easy Answers! Jigsaw. https://www.jigsawacademy.com/blogs/productmanagement/modular-design/
- USDA. (2020). Loss-adjusted food availability data are proxies for consumption. https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/chartgallery/gallery/chart-detail/?chartId=58340
- Varga, I. (2017). Comparison of network topologies by simulation of advertising. COMPLEXIS 2017 -Proceedings of the 2nd International Conference on Complexity, Future Information Systems and Risk, 17– 22. https://doi.org/10.5220/0006142100170022

- Wassim, J. (2013). *Parametric Design for Architecture*. Laurence King Publishing.
- WhatsUp Gold. (2021, March 16). Wat is een netwerktopologie?

https://www.whatsupgold.com/nl/blog/what-isnetwork-

topology?utm_source=google&utm_medium=cpc&ut m_campaign=wug-dsa-search-nl-emea2-

BNL&gclid=Cj0KCQiA95aRBhCsARIsAC2xvfwn9k3qeOC HLyuRO7iWUrcCy3j8mol3PFw1c3nF0PSWnE6dke7uwaAoNIEALw wcB

- Woolf, P. (2022). *Chemical Process Dynamixs and Controls*. University of Michigan. https://LibreTexts.org
- Wright, P. (2014). Cyber-physical product manufacturing. *Manufacturing Letters*, 2(2), 49–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mfglet.2013.10.001
- Zhang, P. (2010). Advanced Industrial Control Technology. In Advanced Industrial Control Technology. William Andrew Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-1-4377-7807-6.10019-1
- Zuehlke, D. (2010). SmartFactory-Towards a factory-ofthings. *Annual Reviews in Control, 34*(1), 129–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arcontrol.2010.02.008

B Name convention

To make it easy for all personnel to recognize machines and their characteristics immediately, a name convention is used throughout the company. Figure 46 below shows an example of a machine name. The different parts of the machine name are described as follows.

- 1. Machine type (see table 26 below)
- 2. Capacity index (320, 450, 600, 700 or 800)
- 3. Dimensional parameters (for example the width and length of the product belt or the amount of rollers)
- 4. Direction of the waste belt and water content (L=left, R=right, A=backward, N=wet, D=dry)
- 5. Extra options *(see table 27 below for examples)*, can also contain the direction of the corresponding waste belt

KW –	- 600 -	-1.65×5	-L	- DDSL
\Box		<u> </u>		
1.	2.	3.	4.	5.

Figure 46: Example of the name convention.

Code	Machine type
DS	Dry soil remover
EB	Pintle belt
FPS-K	Clay bath
FPS-V	Floating parts separator
FPS-Z	Brine separator (salt bath)
KS	Destoner
KW	Washer/destoner
OTZ	Dewatering drum
RD	Roller dryer
RS	Roller spreader
TR	Transport equipment
TW	Drum washer
UV-C	Surface disinfection with UV
WB	Soak tank
WTD	After washer

Table 26: Alphabetic list of codes and corresponding machine types.

Code	Extra option
DDS	Mechanical FPR
OA	Active overflow channel
OH	Manual overflow channel
LD	Empty run system
UV	UV lamps
\mathbf{F}	Forward dewatering drum
R	Reverse dewatering drum

Table 27: List of extra options.